JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO Form S-4/A November 08, 2007 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 8, 2007

Registration No. 333-146968

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 1

to

Form S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Jersey Central Power & Light Company

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

New Jersey (State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

4911 (Primary Standard Industrial 21-0485010 (I.R.S. Employer

Classification Code Number) c/o FirstEnergy Corp. Identification Number)

76 South Main Street

Akron, Ohio 44308-1890

(800) 736-3402

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

Leila L. Vespoli, Esq.

General Counsel

c/o FirstEnergy Corp.

76 South Main Street

Akron, Ohio 44308-1890

(800) 736-3402

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

With copies to:

Lucas F. Torres, Esq.

Douglas E. Davidson, Esq.

875 Third Avenue

New York, NY 10022

(212) 603-2000

Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP Thelen Reid Brown Raysman & Steiner LLP 590 Madison Avenue New York, NY 10022 (212) 872-1000

Fax: (212) 872-1002

Fax: (212) 603-2001

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public: As soon as practicable after the registration statement becomes effective.

If the securities being registered on this form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box, and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of each class of	Amount	Proposed	Proposed	Amount of registration
securities to be registered		maximum	maximum	

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

	to be registered	offering price	aggregate	fee (1)
5.65% Exchange Senior Notes due 20176.15% Exchange Senior Notes due 2037	\$250,000,000 \$300,000,000	per unit 100% 100%	offering price \$250,000,000 \$300,000,000	\$7,675.00(2) \$9,210.00(2)

(1) In accordance with Rule 457(f)(2) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registration fee is based on the book value of the outstanding 5.65% Senior Notes due 2017 and the outstanding 6.15% Senior Notes due 2037 of the Registrant to be cancelled in the exchange transaction hereunder.

(2) Previously paid.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED NOVEMBER 8, 2007

PROSPECTUS

Offer To Exchange

\$250,000,000 5.65% Exchange Senior Notes due 2017 that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 for all outstanding unregistered 5.65% Senior Notes due 2017

\$300,000,000 6.15% Exchange Senior Notes due 2037 that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 for all outstanding unregistered 6.15% Senior Notes due 2037

We are offering to exchange up to \$250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of our registered 5.65% Exchange Senior Notes due 2017, or the 2017 Exchange Notes, and up to \$300,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of our registered 6.15% Exchange Senior Notes due 2037, or the 2037 Exchange Notes, and together with the 2017 Exchange Notes, the Exchange Notes, for a like principal amount of unregistered \$250,000,000 of our 5.65% Senior Notes due 2017, or the 2017 Notes, and unregistered \$300,000,000 of our 6.15% Senior Notes due 2037, or the 2037 Notes, and together with the 2017 Notes, the Original Notes. The terms of the Exchange Notes are identical in all material respects to the terms of the Original Notes, except that the Exchange Notes have been registered under the Securities Act, and, therefore the terms relating to transfer restrictions, registration rights and additional interest applicable to the Original Notes are not applicable to the Exchange Notes, and the Exchange Notes will bear different CUSIP numbers.

This exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on

, 2007, unless extended.

All Original Notes that are validly tendered, and not validly withdrawn, will be exchanged. You should carefully review the procedures for tendering the Original Notes beginning on page 94 of this prospectus.

Like the Original Notes, the Exchange Notes will be our senior unsecured obligations and will rank equally with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness, including other series of our currently outstanding senior notes.

You may validly withdraw tenders of the Original Notes at any time before the expiration of this exchange offer.

If you fail to tender your Original Notes, you will continue to hold unregistered, restricted securities, and your ability to transfer them could be adversely affected.

The exchange of the Original Notes for the Exchange Notes will not be a taxable event for United States federal income tax purposes.

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

The Original Notes may be exchanged for Exchange Notes only in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

We will not receive any proceeds from this exchange offer.

No public market currently exists for the Exchange Notes. We do not intend to apply for listing of the Exchange Notes on any national securities exchange or to arrange for the Exchange Notes to be quoted on any automated quotation system, and therefore, an active public market is not anticipated.

Each holder of the Original Notes wishing to accept this exchange offer must effect a tender of the Original Notes by book-entry transfer into the exchange agent s account at The Depository Trust Company, or DTC. All deliveries are at the risk of the holder. You can find detailed instructions concerning delivery in the section of this prospectus entitled The Exchange Offer beginning on page 91.

See Risk Factors beginning on page 8 for a discussion of factors that you should consider in connection with an investment in the Exchange Notes.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

YOU SHOULD READ THIS ENTIRE DOCUMENT AND THE ACCOMPANYING LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND RELATED DOCUMENTS AND ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS CAREFULLY BEFORE MAKING YOUR DECISION TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS EXCHANGE OFFER.

The date of this prospectus is , 2007.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	Page ii
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	iv
<u>SUMMARY</u>	1
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	8
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	13
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	13
CAPITALIZATION	13
SELECTED FINANCIAL INFORMATION	14
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	15
BUSINESS	31
MANAGEMENT	43
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	45
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	79
DESCRIPTION OF THE EXCHANGE NOTES	81
THE EXCHANGE OFFER	91
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	101
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	102
LEGAL MATTERS	103
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	103
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1
GLOSSARY OF TERMS	G-1

This prospectus is part of a registration statement we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC. You should rely only on the information we have provided in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with additional or different information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted. You should assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front cover.

i

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some of the statements contained in this prospectus are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. These statements include declarations regarding our or our management s intents, beliefs and current expectations. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as may, will, should, expects, plans, anticipates, believes, estimates, predicts, potential or continue or the negative of such ter comparable terminology. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance, and actual results could differ materially from those indicated by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements involve estimates, assumptions, known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our or our industry s actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements.

The forward-looking statements contained herein are qualified in their entirety by reference to the following important factors, which are difficult to predict, contain uncertainties, are beyond our control and may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in forward-looking statements:

the speed and nature of increased competition and deregulation in the electric utility industry;

economic or weather conditions affecting future sales and margins;

changes in markets for energy services;

changing energy and commodity market prices;

our ability to continue to collect transition and other charges or to recover increased transmission costs;

maintenance costs being higher than anticipated;

the legal and regulatory uncertainty resulting from the implementation of the Energy Policy Act of 2005, or EPACT, including, but not limited to, the repeal of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, or PUHCA;

legislative and regulatory changes including revised environmental requirements;

adverse regulatory or legal decisions and the outcomes of governmental investigations and oversight (including, but not limited to, the revocation of necessary licenses or operating permits, fines or other enforcement actions and remedies);

our inability to accomplish or realize anticipated benefits of strategic goals (including employee workforce initiatives);

the ability to comply with applicable state and federal reliability standards;

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

the ability to experience growth in our distribution business;

our ability to access the public securities and other capital markets and the cost of such capital;

the outcome, cost and other effects of present and potential legal and administrative proceedings and claims related to the August 14, 2003 regional power outages;

the risks and other factors discussed under Risk Factors, Business, Legal Proceedings, Selected Financial Information, Managemen Discussion And Analysis Of Financial Condition And Results Of Operations and in our consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus; and

other similar factors.

ii

Any forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus, and we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such statements are made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. New factors emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for us to predict all of such factors, nor can we assess the impact of any such factor on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements. The foregoing review of factors should not be construed as exhaustive.

٠	•	٠	
1	1	1	
1	1		

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We voluntarily file annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the SEC, although we are not currently subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act. As a result of the offering of the Exchange Notes, we will become subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and, in accordance therewith, will file reports and other information with the SEC. These reports and other information can be inspected and copied at the public reference room maintained by the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. You may also read and copy these SEC filings by visiting the SEC s website at http://www.sec.gov or FirstEnergy s website at http://www.firstenergycorp.com. Information contained on FirstEnergy s website does not constitute part of this prospectus.

This prospectus is a part of a registration statement on Form S-4 under the Securities Act that we have filed with the SEC with respect to the Exchange Notes offered by this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement. For further information, you should refer to the registration statement.

You may request additional copies of our reports or copies of our other SEC filings at no cost by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Jersey Central Power & Light Company

c/o FirstEnergy Corp.

76 South Main Street

Akron, Ohio 44308-1890

Attention: Investor Services

(800) 736-3402

iv

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information from this prospectus. This summary is not complete and may not contain all of the information that you should consider prior to making a decision to exchange the Original Notes for Exchange Notes. You should read the entire prospectus carefully, including the Risk Factors section beginning on page 8 of this prospectus and the financial statements and notes to these statements set forth in this prospectus. Unless the context indicates otherwise, the words Jersey Central, the company, we, our, ours and us when used in this prospectus refer to Jersey Central Power & Light Company.

Jersey Central Power & Light Company

We are one of eight wholly-owned electric utility operating subsidiaries of FirstEnergy Corp., or FirstEnergy. We were organized under the laws of the State of New Jersey in 1925 and own property and do business as an electric public utility in that state. We engage in the transmission, distribution and sale of electric energy in an area of approximately 3,200 square miles in northern, western and east central New Jersey. We also engage in the sale, purchase and interchange of electric energy with other electric companies. The area we serve has a population of approximately 2.6 million.

Our principal executive offices are located at 76 South Main Street, Akron, Ohio 44308-1890. Our telephone number is (800) 736-3402.

Summary of the Exchange Offer

Issuance of the Original Notes	We issued and sold \$250,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.65% Senior Notes due 2017 and \$300,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 6.15% Senior Notes due 2037 on May 21, 2007 in a transaction not requiring registration under the Securities Act.		
	The initial purchasers of the Original Notes sold beneficial interests in the Original Notes to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A of the Securities Act and to non-US persons pursuant to Regulation S of the Securities Act. All of the Original Notes originally issued by us on May 21, 2007 are currently outstanding.		
The Exchange Offer; Exchange Notes	We are offering to exchange the Exchange Notes for the Original Notes to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement we entered into when the Original Notes were issued and sold. The Exchange Notes will have been registered under the Securities Act and are of a like principal amount and like tenor of the Original Notes. Noteholders that validly tender their Original Notes and do not validly withdraw such tender before the expiration date will have the benefit of this exchange offer. The Original Notes may be exchanged for Exchange Notes only in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. In order to exchange your Original Notes, you must validly tender them before the expiration date of this exchange offer.		
Expiration Date	5:00 p.m., New York City time, on , 2007, unless extended by us in our sole discretion. If extended, the term expiration date as used in this prospectus will mean the latest date		

Table of Contents	
	and time to which this exchange offer is extended. We will accept for exchange any and all Original Notes which are validly tendered and not validly withdrawn before 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date.
Conditions to the Exchange Offer	This exchange offer is subject to certain customary conditions, some of which we may waive. See The Exchange Offer Conditions to the Exchange Offer.
Consequences of Failure to Exchange Your Original Notes	If you fail to validly tender your Original Notes for Exchange Notes in accordance with the terms of this exchange offer, or withdraw your tender, your Original Notes will continue to be subject to transfer restrictions. If you are eligible to participate in this exchange offer and you fail to validly tender your Original Notes, or withdraw your tender, you will not have any further rights under the registration rights agreement, including the right to require us to register your Original Notes, but your Original Notes will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest. See The Exchange Offer Consequences of Failure to Exchange.
	Because we anticipate that most holders of the Original Notes will elect to exchange their Original Notes, we expect that the liquidity of the market, if any, for any Original Notes remaining after the completion of this exchange offer will be substantially limited.
Procedures for Tendering Original Notes	If you are a holder of Original Notes who wishes to accept this exchange offer you must:
	complete, sign and date the accompanying letter of transmittal in accordance with the instructions contained in the letter of transmittal; and
	mail or otherwise deliver the letter of transmittal together with the Original Notes and any other required documentation to the exchange agent at the address set forth in this prospectus.
	However, if you hold your Original Notes through DTC, and wish to accept this exchange offer, you must arrange for DTC to transmit the required information to the exchange agent in connection with a book-entry transfer. See The Exchange Offer Procedures For Tendering Original Notes.
	By tendering your Original Notes in either of these manners, you will be making a number of important representations to us, as described under The Exchange Offer Resale of Exchange Notes, including that you do not intend to participate in a distribution of the Exchange Notes.
	Please do not send your letter of transmittal or certificates representing your Original Notes to us. Those documents should be sent only to the exchange agent. Questions regarding how to tender

Table of Contents	
	the Original Notes and requests for information should be directed to the exchange agent. See The Exchange Offer Exchange Agent.
Guaranteed Delivery Procedures	If you wish to tender your Original Notes and your Original Notes are not immediately available or you cannot deliver your Original Notes, the letter of transmittal or any other documents required by the letter of transmittal to be delivered to the exchange agent, or you are unable to comply with the procedures for book-entry transfer prior to the expiration of this exchange offer, you must tender your Original Notes according to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in The Exchange Offer Procedures For Tendering Original Notes Guaranteed Delivery in order to participate in this exchange offer.
Special Procedures for Beneficial Owners	If your Original Notes are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and you wish to tender your Original Notes, we urge you to contact that person promptly and instruct the registered holder to tender your Original Notes on your behalf.
	If your Original Notes are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and you wish to tender your Original Notes on your own behalf, you must, prior to completing and executing the letter of transmittal and delivering your Original Notes to the exchange agent, either make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the Original Notes in your name or obtain a properly completed note power from the registered holder. Please note that the transfer of registered ownership may take considerable time.
Withdrawal Rights	You may validly withdraw the tender of your Original Notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date. See The Exchange Offer Withdrawal Rights.
Acceptance of the Original Notes and Delivery of Exchange Notes	We will accept for exchange any and all Original Notes which are validly tendered and not withdrawn in accordance with the terms and conditions of this exchange offer prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date. The Exchange Notes issued pursuant to this exchange offer will be delivered on the earliest practicable date following the exchange date. See The Exchange Offer Terms of the Exchange Offer.
Resales of Exchange Notes	We believe that you will be able to offer for resale, resell or otherwise transfer Exchange Notes issued in this exchange offer without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act, provided that:

you are acquiring the Exchange Notes in the ordinary course of your business;

	you have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution of the Exchange Notes;
	you are not an affiliate of ours; and
	if you are not a broker-dealer, you are not engaged in, and do not intend to engage in, the distribution of Exchange Notes.
	In addition, each participating broker-dealer that receives Exchange Notes for its own account in exchange for the Original Notes which were acquired by the broker-dealer as a result of market-making or other trading activities must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of the Exchange Notes. A broker-dealer may use this prospectus for an offer to sell, resell or otherwise transfer Exchange Notes. See Plan of Distribution.
	Our belief is based on interpretations by the staff of the SEC set forth in several no-action letters issued to third parties. The SEC has not considered this exchange offer in the context of a no-action letter, and we cannot be sure that the staff of the SEC would make a similar determination with respect to this exchange offer. See The Exchange Offer Resale of Exchange Notes.
	If our belief is not accurate and you transfer an Exchange Note without delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act or without an exemption from those requirements, you may incur liability under the Securities Act. We do not and will not assume, or indemnify you against, such liability.
Accrued Interest on the Exchange Notes and the Original Notes	Interest on each Exchange Note will accrue from the last date on which interest was paid on each Original Note surrendered in this exchange offer, or if no interest has been paid, from the original date of issuance of the Original Notes.
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	The exchange of Original Notes for Exchange Notes pursuant to this exchange offer will not be a taxable event for United States federal income tax purposes. See Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences.
Use of Proceeds	We will not receive any cash proceeds from the issuance of the Exchange Notes. See Use of Proceeds.
Exchange Agent	The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. is serving as the exchange agent in connection with the exchange offer. The address and telephone number of the exchange agent are listed below under The Exchange Offer Exchange Agent.
Registration Rights Agreement	The registration rights agreement by and between us and the initial purchasers of the Original Notes obligates us to provide you the opportunity to exchange your Original Notes for Exchange Notes

	with substantially identical terms. This exchange offer satisfies that obligation. After this exchange offer is completed, you will no longer be entitled to any exchange or registration rights with respect to your Original Notes. However, under the circumstances described in the registration rights agreement, you may require us to file a shelf registration statement under the Securities Act. See The Exchange Offer Purpose of the Exchange Offer and The Exchange Offer Consequences of Failure to Exchange. Summary of the Exchange Notes
Securities Offered	We are offering \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of Exchange Notes of the following series:
	\$250,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.65% Exchange Senior Notes due 2017; and
	\$300,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 6.15% Exchange Senior Notes due 2037.
General	The form and terms of the Exchange Notes are identical in all material respects to the form and terms of the corresponding Original Notes, except that the Exchange Notes (i) will be registered under the Securities Act and, therefore, will not be subject to the restrictions on transfer applicable to the Original Notes, (ii) will bear different CUSIP numbers and (iii) will not be entitled to the rights of holders of the Original Notes under the registration rights agreement we entered into when the Original Notes and will be entitled to the benefits of the same debt as the Original Notes and will be entitled to the benefits of the senior note indenture. See Description of the Exchange Notes.
Maturity	The 2017 Exchange Notes will mature on June 1, 2017, and the 2037 Exchange Notes will mature on June 1, 2037.
Interest	Interest on the 2017 Exchange Notes will accrue at a rate of 5.65% per annum, and interest on the 2037 Exchange Notes will accrue at a rate of 6.15% per annum. Interest on the Exchange Notes will accrue from the last date on which interest was paid on the Original Notes surrendered in the exchange offer, or, if no interest has been paid, from the original date of issuance of the Original Notes, and will be payable semi-annually in arrears on each June 1 and December 1, beginning on December 1, 2007, and at the respective maturity.
Listing	The Exchange Notes will not be listed on any stock exchange or quotation system. The Exchange Notes are a new issue for which there is currently no public market, and no assurance can be given as to the liquidity of or trading market for the Exchange Notes.
Senior Note Indenture	We will issue the Exchange Notes under the indenture, dated as of July 1, 1999, as supplemented, between us and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as successor senior note trustee, or the senior note indenture.

Optional Redemption	Each series of the Exchange Notes will be redeemable in whole or in part, at our option, at any time prior to maturity, at a make-whole redemption price as described under Description of the Exchange Notes Optional Redemption.
Security and Ranking	The Exchange Notes will be our senior unsecured obligations and will rank equally with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness, including other series of our currently outstanding senior notes. On May 14, 2007, upon the occurrence of certain events described in this prospectus under the heading Description of the Exchange Notes General and Description of the Exchange Notes Security and Release Date, the first mortgage bonds securing the other series of our senior notes were released making our outstanding senior notes our unsecured general obligations.
Limitation on Liens	Subject to certain exceptions, so long as any Exchange Notes are outstanding, we may not issue, assume, guarantee or permit to exist any debt secured by any lien upon any of our operating property, except for certain permitted secured debt, without effectively securing all outstanding senior notes, including the Exchange Notes, equally and ratably with that debt (but only so long as such debt is secured). See Description of the Exchange Notes Certain Covenants Limitation on Liens.
Limitation on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions	Subject to certain exceptions, so long as any Exchange Notes are outstanding, we may not enter into or permit to exist any sale and lease-back transaction with respect to any operating property (except for transactions involving leases for a term, including renewals, of not more than 48 months), if the purchasers commitment is obtained more than 18 months after the later of the completion of the acquisition, construction or development of that operating property or the placing in operation of that operating property or of that operating property as constructed or developed or substantially repaired, altered or improved. See Description of the Exchange Notes Certain Covenants Limitation on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions.
Additional Issuances	We may from time to time, without the consent of the holders of the Exchange Notes or our other debt securities, create and issue additional debt securities having the same terms and conditions as the Exchange Notes so that the additional issuance is consolidated and forms a single series with the previously outstanding Exchange Notes.
Form, Denomination and Registration of the Exchange Notes	The Exchange Notes will be issued in fully-registered form without coupons represented by one or more fully registered global certificates. Each global certificate will be deposited with, or on behalf of DTC and registered in the name of Cede & Co., its nominee. Beneficial interests in the Exchange Notes will be represented through accounts of financial institutions acting on behalf of the

	beneficial owners as direct and indirect participants in DTC, including Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. Investors may elect to hold interests in the Exchange Notes through DTC or through either Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, if they are participants in those systems, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in those systems.
Ratings	The Original Notes were assigned ratings of Baa2 by Moody s Investors Service, Inc., or Moody s, BBB by Standard & Poor s Ratings Service, a division of The McGraw Hill Companies, Inc., or S&P, and BBB+ by Fitch Ratings, Ltd., or Fitch. A rating reflects only the view of a rating agency, and it is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold the Original Notes. A rating does not address market prices or suitability for a particular investor. There can be no assurance that such ratings will not be lowered, suspended or withdrawn by a rating agency at any time.
Risk Factors	You should carefully read and consider, in addition to matters set forth elsewhere in this prospectus, the information in the Risk Factors section beginning on page 8.
Regulatory Approvals	The New Jersey Board of Public Utilities, or NJBPU, approved the issuance of the Original Notes and the Exchange Notes in an Order, dated April 13, 2007. No additional federal or state regulatory requirements must be complied with or approval must be obtained in connection with the exchange offer.
Trustee and Paying Agent	The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A.
Governing Law	The senior note indenture and the Original Notes are, and the Exchange Notes will be, governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

RISK FACTORS

You should consider the following risk factors, in addition to the other information presented in this prospectus, in evaluating us, our business and whether to participate in this exchange offer. Any of the following risks, as well as other risks and uncertainties, could harm the value of the Exchange Notes directly or our business and financial results and thus indirectly cause the value of the Exchange Notes to decline, which in turn could cause you to lose all or part of your investment. The risks below are not the only ones related to us or the Exchange Notes. Additional risks not currently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial also may impair our business and cause the value of the Exchange Notes to decline. See Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

Risks Related to the Exchange Offer

If you do not properly tender your Original Notes for Exchange Notes, you will continue to hold unregistered certificates that are subject to transfer restrictions.

We will only issue Exchange Notes in exchange for Original Notes that are received by the exchange agent in a timely manner together with all required documents. Therefore, you should allow sufficient time to ensure timely delivery of the Original Notes, and you should carefully follow the instructions on how to tender your Original Notes set forth under The Exchange Offer Procedures For Tendering Original Notes and in the letter of transmittal that you receive with this prospectus. Neither we nor the exchange agent are required to tell you of any defects or irregularities with respect to your tender of the Original Notes.

If you do not tender your Original Notes or if we do not accept your Original Notes because you did not tender your Original Notes properly, you will continue to hold Original Notes. Any Original Notes that remain outstanding after the expiration of this exchange offer will continue to be subject to restrictions on their transfer in accordance with the Securities Act. After the expiration of this exchange offer, holders of Original Notes will not (with limited exceptions) have any further rights to have their Original Notes registered under the Securities Act. In addition, if you tender your Original Notes for the purpose of participating in a distribution of the Exchange Notes, you will be required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of the Exchange Notes. If you continue to hold any Original Notes after this exchange offer is completed, you may have difficulty selling them because of the restrictions on transfer and because there will be fewer Original Notes outstanding. The value of the remaining Original Notes could be adversely affected by the conclusion of this exchange offer. There may be no market for the remaining Original Notes, and thus you may be unable to sell such Original Notes.

If an active trading market does not develop for the Exchange Notes, you may be unable to sell the Exchange Notes or to sell them at a price you deem sufficient.

The Exchange Notes will be new securities for which there is no established trading market. We do not intend to apply for listing of the Exchange Notes on any national securities exchange or to arrange for the Exchange Notes to be quoted on any automated system. We provide no assurance as to:

the liquidity of any trading market that may develop for the Exchange Notes;

the ability of holders to sell their Exchange Notes; or

the price at which holders would be able to sell their Exchange Notes. Even if a trading market develops, the Exchange Notes may trade at higher or lower prices than their principal amount or purchase price, depending on many factors, including:

prevailing interest rates;

the number of holders of the Exchange Notes;

the interest of securities dealers in making a market for the Exchange Notes; and

our operating results.

If a market for the Exchange Notes does not develop, purchasers may be unable to resell the Exchange Notes for an extended period of time. Consequently, a holder of Exchange Notes may not be able to liquidate its investment readily, and the Exchange Notes may not be readily accepted as collateral for loans. In addition, market-making activities will be subject to restrictions of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act.

In addition, if a large number of holders of the Original Notes do not tender the Original Notes or tender the Original Notes improperly, the limited amount of the Exchange Notes that would be issued and outstanding after we complete this exchange offer could adversely affect the development of a market for the Exchange Notes.

If you are a broker-dealer, your ability to transfer the Original Notes may be restricted.

A broker-dealer that purchased Original Notes for its own account as part of market-making or trading activities must deliver a prospectus when it sells the Exchange Notes. Our obligation to make this prospectus available to broker-dealers is limited. Consequently, we cannot guarantee that a proper prospectus will be available to broker-dealers wishing to resell their Exchange Notes.

Risks Related to Our Business Operations and Industry

Because our actions in obtaining a supply of electricity are subject to regulatory prudence reviews, there exists the potential for the disallowance and, therefore, non-recovery of a portion of the costs of that supply.

We currently obtain our electricity to serve our basic generation service, or BGS, customers entirely from contracted purchases from third-party suppliers through an auction process authorized by the NJBPU. Auctions in February 2005, 2006 and 2007 resulted in supply contracts covering portions of our requirements for various periods through May 31, 2010. The prices charged to our non-shopping customers since August 1, 2003 have essentially equaled our costs. If any of these third-party suppliers were to default on their obligations, and no other third-party supplier steps in to supply that load, or if future auctions do not result in contracts for all of our supply requirements, we would purchase replacement power in the open market at prices that may exceed our charges to customers.

Although we are permitted to defer for future collection from customers the amounts by which our BGS costs and our costs incurred under non-utility generation, or NUG, agreements exceed amounts collected through our BGS and non-utility generation charge, or NUGC, rates, or deferred balance, our actions in purchasing any such power in the open market would be subject to subsequent regulatory prudence reviews, which could lead to the disallowance of some of those costs. As of September 30, 2007, our accumulated deferred cost balance totaled approximately \$330 million.

Electricity currently purchased under existing agreements with non-utility generators and power we generate is sold primarily into the wholesale market, which purchases and sales are also subject to regulatory prudence reviews. Any of our costs that are disallowed for recovery would be charged against our earnings. We cannot predict the result of future regulatory prudence reviews, which could have an adverse impact on our results of operations.

We are subject to complex and changing government regulations that may require increased expense and/or changes in business strategy that could have a negative impact on our results of operations.

We are subject to comprehensive regulation by various federal, state and local regulatory agencies that significantly influences our operating environment. We are required to have numerous permits, approvals and certificates from the agencies that regulate our business. We believe the necessary permits, approvals and certificates have been obtained for our existing operations and that our business is conducted in accordance with applicable laws. However, we are unable to predict the impact on our operating results from the future regulatory activities of any of these agencies. Changes in or reinterpretations of existing laws or regulations or the imposition of new laws or regulations may require us to incur additional expenses or change the way we run our businesses, and therefore may have an adverse impact on our results of operations.

Our retail rates, conditions of service, issuance of securities and other matters are subject to regulation by the NJBPU. With respect to our wholesale and interstate electric operations and rates, including regulation of our accounting policies and practices, we are subject to regulation by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, or FERC. Decisions by either of these regulatory bodies could affect us adversely for the reasons described above.

The EPACT affects various aspects of electric generation, transmission and distribution. One of the provisions of EPACT gives the FERC the authority to certify an electric reliability organization, or ERO, that will establish and enforce mandatory bulk power reliability standards, subject to FERC review and approval. The EPACT repealed the PUHCA effective February 8, 2006. Some of the PUHCA s consumer protection authority has been transferred to the FERC and state utility commissions. The repeal of the PUHCA and the impact of this legislation and its implementation on both a federal and state level could have a significant impact on our operations.

On August 1, 2005, the NJBPU established a proceeding to determine whether additional ratepayer protections are required at the state level in light of the repeal of the PUHCA pursuant to the EPACT. The NJBPU approved regulations effective October 2, 2006 that would prevent a holding company that owns a gas or electric public utility from investing more than 25% of the combined assets of its utility and utility-related subsidiaries into businesses unrelated to the utility industry. These regulations are not expected to materially impact us. Also, in the same proceeding, the NJBPU Staff issued an additional draft proposal on March 31, 2006 addressing various issues including access to books and records, ring-fencing, cross subsidization, corporate governance and related matters. With the approval of the NJBPU Staff, the affected utilities jointly submitted an alternative proposal on June 1, 2006. Comments on the alternative proposal were submitted on June 15, 2006. On November 3, 2006, the NJBPU Staff circulated a revised draft proposal to interested stakeholders. Another revised draft was circulated by the NJBPU Staff on February 8, 2007. We are not able to predict the outcome of this proceeding at this time.

New Jersey statutes require the state to periodically undertake a planning process known as the energy master plan, or EMP, to address energy-related issues. In October 2006, the current EMP process was initiated with the issuance of a proposed set of objectives which, as to electricity, included the following: reduce the total projected electricity demand by 20% by 2020; meet 22.5% of New Jersey s electricity needs with renewable energy resources by 2020; reduce air pollution related to energy use; encourage and maintain economic growth and development; achieve a 20% reduction in both the customer average interruption duration index and the system average interruption frequency index by 2020; maintain unit prices for electricity at no more than 5% above the regional average price; and eliminate transmission congestion by 2020. Comments on the objectives and participation in the development of the EMP have been solicited. Public stakeholder meetings were held in the fall of 2006 and in early 2007, and further public meetings are expected in late 2007. A final draft of the EMP is expected to be presented to the Governor in late 2007 with further public hearings anticipated in early 2008. At this time, we cannot predict the outcome of this process nor determine the impact, if any, such legislation may have on our operations.

On February 13, 2007, the NJBPU Staff informally issued a draft proposal relating to changes to the regulations addressing electric distribution service reliability and quality standards. Meetings between the NJBPU Staff and interested stakeholders to discuss the proposal were held and additional, revised informal proposals were subsequently circulated by the NJBPU Staff. On September 4, 2007, proposed regulations were published in the New Jersey Register, which proposal will be subsequently considered by the NJBPU following comments, which were due on September 26, 2007. At this time, we cannot predict the outcome of this process nor determine the impact, if any, such regulations may have on our operations.

Our facilities may not operate as planned, which may increase our expenses or decrease our revenues and, thus, have an adverse effect on our financial performance.

Operation of transmission and distribution facilities involves risk, including potential breakdown or failure of equipment or processes, accidents, labor disputes, stray voltage and performance below expected levels. In

addition, weather-related incidents and other natural disasters can disrupt transmission and distribution delivery systems. Because our transmission facilities are interconnected with those of third parties, the operation of those facilities could be adversely affected by unexpected or uncontrollable events occurring on the systems of such third parties. Any of these occurrences could result in reduced revenues or increased expenses, including higher maintenance costs that we may not be able to recover from customers. Moreover, if we are unable to perform our contractual obligations, penalties or damages may result.

As more fully discussed under Business Legal Proceedings, litigation relating to power outages in our service territory in 1999 is pending against us. Two class action lawsuits (subsequently consolidated into a single proceeding) were filed in New Jersey Superior Court in July 1999 against us, our then parent, GPU, Inc., or GPU (which merged into FirstEnergy Corp. in 2001) and certain of our affiliates, seeking compensatory and punitive damages arising from the July 1999 service interruptions in our territory. In July 2006, the New Jersey Superior Court dismissed the punitive damage claim and decertified the class. The plaintiffs appealed this ruling to the New Jersey Appellate Division, which on March 7, 2007 remanded the matter back to the Trial Court to allow the plaintiffs sufficient time to establish a damage model or individual proof of damages. We filed a petition for allowance of an appeal of the Appellate Division ruling to the New Jersey Supreme Court, which was denied on May 9, 2007. Proceedings are continuing in the Superior Court. We are defending this class action lawsuit, but are unable to predict the outcome of this matter. No liability has been accrued as of September 30, 2007.

Restructuring and deregulation in the electric utility industry may result in increased competition and unrecoverable costs that could adversely affect our business and results of operations.

As a result of the actions taken by state legislative bodies over the last few years, major changes in the electric utility business have occurred and are continuing to take place in parts of the United States, including New Jersey where we operate. The FERC and the U.S. Congress also propose changes from time to time in the structure and conduct of the utility industry. The FERC s ongoing efforts to promote regional transmission organizations, or RTOs, like the PJM Interconnection L.L.C., or PJM, which includes us as a transmission owner, for example, may affect how we operate and our costs of doing business. If these and other restructuring and deregulation-related efforts and proceedings result in unrecoverable costs, our business and results of operations may be adversely affected. We cannot predict the extent and timing of further efforts to restructure, deregulate or re-regulate us or our industry.

Weather conditions such as tornadoes, hurricanes, ice storms and droughts, as well as seasonal temperature variations could have a negative impact on our results of operations.

Weather conditions directly influence the demand for electric power. In our service areas, demand for power peaks during the summer months, with market prices also typically peaking at that time. As a result, overall operating results may fluctuate on a seasonal and quarterly basis. In addition, we have historically sold less power, and consequently received less revenue, when weather conditions are milder. However, severe weather, such as tornadoes, hurricanes, ice or snow storms or droughts, or other natural disasters, may cause outages and property damage that may require us to incur additional costs that are generally not insured and that may not be recoverable through our prices. The effect of the failure of our facilities to operate as planned under these conditions would be particularly burdensome during a peak demand period.

Increases in interest rates and/or a downgrade of our credit ratings could negatively affect our financing costs and our ability to access capital.

We have exposure to future interest rates as we plan to raise debt in the capital markets to meet maturing debt obligations and fund construction or other investment opportunities. Although we employ risk management techniques to hedge against interest rate volatility, significant and sustained increases in market interest rates could materially increase our financing costs and negatively impact our reported results.

We rely on access to bank and capital markets as sources of liquidity for cash requirements not satisfied by cash flows from operations. A downgrade in our credit ratings from the nationally-recognized credit rating agencies, particularly to a level below investment grade, could negatively affect our ability to access the bank and capital markets, especially in a time of uncertainty in either of those markets. A ratings downgrade would also increase the fees we pay on our various credit facilities, thus increasing the cost of our working capital. A ratings downgrade could also impact our ability to grow our businesses by substantially increasing the cost of, or limiting access to, capital. Our senior unsecured debt ratings from S&P and Moody s are investment grade. The current ratings outlook is negative from S&P and stable from Moody s.

A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold debt, inasmuch as the rating does not comment as to market price or suitability for a particular investor. The ratings assigned to our debt address the likelihood of payment of principal and interest pursuant to their terms. A rating may be subject to revision or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency. Each rating should be evaluated independently of any other rating that may be assigned to our securities.

Acts of war or terrorism could negatively impact our business.

The possibility that our infrastructure, or that of an interconnected company, such as electric generation, transmission and distribution facilities could be a direct target of, or indirect casualties of, an act of war could affect our operations. Our transmission and distribution facilities, or generation, transmission and distribution facilities of interconnected companies, may be targets of terrorist activities that could result in disruption of our ability to purchase, transmit or distribute electricity. Any such disruption could result in a decrease in revenues and additional costs to replace or repair our assets, which could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations and financial condition.

We are subject to financial performance risks related to the economic cycles of the electric utility industry.

Our business follows the economic cycles of our customers. Sustained downturns or sluggishness in the economy generally affects the markets in which we operate and negatively influences energy operations. Declines in demand for electricity as a result of economic downturns will reduce overall electricity sales and lessen cash flows, especially as industrial customers reduce production, resulting in less consumption of electricity. Economic conditions also impact the rate of delinquent customer accounts receivable.

We face certain human resource risks associated with the availability of, and our ability to attract and retain, trained and qualified management and labor to meet future staffing requirements.

Workforce demographic issues challenge employers nationwide and are of particular concern to the electric utility industry. The median age of utility workers is significantly higher than the national average. Today, nearly one-half of the industry s workforce is age 45 or older. Consequently, we face the difficult challenge of finding ways to retain our aging skilled workforce while recruiting new talent to mitigate losses in critical knowledge and skills due to retirements. Mitigating these risks could require additional financial commitments.

USE OF PROCEEDS

This exchange offer is intended to satisfy certain of our obligations under the related registration rights agreement.

We will not receive any cash proceeds from the issuance of the Exchange Notes in this exchange offer. In consideration for issuing the Exchange Notes as contemplated in this prospectus, we will receive outstanding Original Notes in like principal amount. We will cancel all Original Notes surrendered to us in this exchange offer.

We used the proceeds we received from the issuance of the Original Notes to refinance certain series of our outstanding first mortgage bonds, to fund a repurchase of \$125 million of our common stock from our parent, FirstEnergy, and for general corporate purposes.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

					For the Nine N	Ionths Ended
For the Years Ended December 31,					September 30,	
2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2006	2007
					(unau	dited)
5.12	2.11	3.19	4.44	4.28	4.57	4.30
Earnings for put	poses of the calcula	tion of Ratio of Earnii	ngs to Fixed Charges	have been computed b	y adding to Income	before extraordinary

Earnings for purposes of the calculation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges have been computed by adding to Income before extraordinary items total interest and other charges, before reduction for amounts capitalized, provision for income taxes and the estimated interest element of rentals charged to income. Fixed charges include interest on long-term debt, other interest expense and the estimated interest element of rentals charged to income.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of September 30, 2007. The table below should be read in conjunction with Selected Financial Information, Management s Discussion And Analysis Of Financial Condition And Results Of Operations and with our consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus.

	As of	As of		
	September 30 (In thousan	·		
Common Stockholder s Equity	\$ 3,020,943	65.8%		
Long-Term Debt and Other Long-Term Obligations	1,568,296	34.2%		
Total Capitalization	\$ 4,589,239	100.0%		

SELECTED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following table contains: (1) our selected financial data for the five fiscal years ended December 31, 2006, and as of December 31 for each of those years, which have been derived from our audited consolidated financial statements (our audited financial statements for the three fiscal years ended December 31, 2006 are included in this prospectus) and (2) our selected financial data for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and as of September 30, 2007, which have been derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus. The selected financial data as of September 30, 2006 and 2007 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007 are unaudited. For the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, all adjustments, consisting only of normal and recurring adjustments, which are, in our opinion, necessary for a fair presentation of the interim consolidated financial statements, have been included. Results for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 are not necessarily indicative of the results for the full year. The exchange of the Original Notes for the Exchange Notes will not be a taxable event for United States federal income tax purposes. See Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences.

The following selected financial data should be read in conjunction with, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, the section below entitled Management s Discussion And Analysis Of Financial Condition And Results Of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and the notes to our consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.

Nine Months

	Year Ended December 31,				Ended September 30,		
	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2006	2007
				(In thousands)		(unau	dited)
Operating Revenues	\$ 2,328,415	\$ 2,359,646	\$ 2,206,987	\$ 2,602,234	\$ 2,667,645	\$ 2,098,344	\$ 2,496,995
Operating Income	332,953	144,606	273,334	388,377	403,668	325,186	343,345
Total Assets	8,062,148	7,583,361	7,296,532	7,584,106	7,482,565	7,699,268	7,249,041
Long-Term Obligations and							
Company-Obligated Mandatorily							
Redeemable Preferred Stock	1,335,690	1,095,991	1,238,984	972,061	1,320,341	1,327,809	1,568,296
Consolidated Ratio of Earnings to Fixed							
Charges(1)	5.12	2.11	3.19	4.44	4.28	4.57	4.30

(1) Earnings for purposes of the calculation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges have been computed by adding to Income before extraordinary items total interest and other charges, before reduction for amounts capitalized, provision for income taxes and the estimated interest element of rentals charged to income. Fixed charges include interest on long-term debt, other interest expense and the estimated interest element of rentals charged to income.



MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF

FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

General

We are one of eight wholly-owned electric operating subsidiaries of FirstEnergy, which include American Transmission Systems, Inc., or ATSI, Ohio Edison Company, or OE, The Cleveland Electric Illuminating Company, or CEI, The Toledo Edison Company, or TE, Pennsylvania Power Company, or Penn, Metropolitan Edison Company, or Met-Ed, and Pennsylvania Electric Company, or Penelec. FirstEnergy is a diversified energy company headquartered in Akron, Ohio. FirstEnergy subsidiaries and affiliates are involved in the generation, transmission and/or distribution of electricity, as well as energy management and other energy-related services. FirstEnergy s eight electric utility operating companies comprise the nation s fifth largest investor-owned electric system, serving 4.5 million retail customers within a 36,100-square-mile area of Ohio, Pennsylvania and New Jersey.

We were organized under the laws of the State of New Jersey in 1925 and own property and do business as an electric public utility in that state. As one of FirstEnergy s operating subsidiaries, we provide transmission and distribution services in 3,200 square miles of northern, western and east central New Jersey. Our transmission system is overseen by PJM, a RTO. We also engage in the sale, purchase and interchange of electric energy with other electric companies. The area we serve has a population of approximately 2.6 million. We comply with the regulations, orders, policies and practices prescribed by the SEC, the FERC and the NJBPU.

Reclassifications

As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation. These reclassifications did not change previously reported earnings for 2005 and 2004. All reclassifications have been evaluated and determined to be properly reflected as reclassifications in the respective period as presented in the consolidated balance sheets and statements of cash flows.

Results of Operations

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007

Earnings on common stock increased to \$164 million in the first nine months of 2007 compared to \$152 million for the same period in 2006. The increase was primarily due to higher revenues and lower operating costs, partially offset by higher purchased power costs and increased amortization of regulatory assets.

Years Ended December 31, 2006 and 2005

Earnings on common stock increased to \$190 million in 2006 from \$182 million in 2005, as increases in operating revenues and lower other operating costs were partially offset by increases in purchased power costs. Earnings on common stock in 2005 increased to \$182 million from \$107 million in 2004, due to higher operating revenues that were partially offset by increases in purchased power and other operating costs.

Revenues

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007

Revenues increased \$399 million or 19% in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the same period of 2006. Retail and wholesale generation revenues increased by \$250 million and \$49 million, respectively, in the first nine months of 2007.

Retail generation revenues from all customer classes increased in the first nine months of 2007 compared to 2006 due to higher unit prices resulting from the BGS auctions effective June 1, 2006 and June 1, 2007 and higher retail generation kilowatt-hour, or KWH, sales. Sales volume increased as a result of weather conditions in the first nine months of 2007 (heating degree days were 15.8% greater than the first nine months of 2006 and cooling degree days decreased slightly). Industrial generation KWH sales declined in the first nine months of 2007 from the same period in 2006 due to an increase in customer shopping.

Wholesale generation revenues increased \$49 million in the first nine months of 2007 due to higher market prices, partially offset by a 3.0% decrease in sales volume compared with the first nine months of 2006.

Changes in retail generation KWH sales and revenues by customer class in the first nine months of 2007 compared to the same period of 2006 are summarized in the following table:

Retail Generation KWH Sales Residential	Increase (Decrease) 2.3%
Commercial Industrial	1.6% (7.0)%
Net Increase in Generation Sales Retail Generation Revenues	1.6% Increase
Residential	(In millions) \$ 145
Commercial	¢ 110 100
Industrial	5

Distribution revenues increased in the first nine months of 2007 compared to the same period of 2006 due to higher composite unit prices and increased KWH deliveries, reflecting the weather impacts described above. The higher unit prices resulted from a NUGC rate increase effective in December 2006.

Changes in distribution KWH deliveries and revenues in the first nine months of 2007 compared to the corresponding period of 2006 are summarized in the following tables.

Distribution KWH Deliveries	Increase
Residential	2.3%
Commercial	3.3%
Industrial	1.1%
Increase in Distribution Deliveries	2.6%
Distribution in venues	(In millions)
Residential	\$ 35
Commercial	38
Industrial	6

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

The higher revenues for the first nine months of 2007 also included \$20 million of increased revenues resulting from the August 2006 securitization of deferred costs associated with our BGS supply.

Years Ended December 31, 2006 and 2005

Revenues increased \$65 million or 2.5% in 2006 compared with 2005. The higher revenues reflected increases in retail generation revenues of \$150 million and miscellaneous revenue of \$6 million partially offset by declines in distribution throughput revenues of \$25 million and wholesale revenues of \$66 million. Retail generation sales revenues increased in 2006 from 2005 due to higher unit prices resulting from the BGS auction, partially offset by lower volumes. Retail generation KWH sales declines in the residential (5.5%) and industrial (3.6%) sectors were partially offset by an increase in sales to the commercial sector (1.0%). The decline in retail generation KWH sales was due to milder weather in 2006 compared to 2005 heating degree days decreased by 18.5% and cooling degree days decreased by 16.0%.

The \$25 million decline in distribution revenues was due to a 3.5% volume decrease in 2006 from the previous year, partially offset by higher composite unit prices. The higher composite prices reflected the impact of the distribution rate increase effective June 1, 2005 due to the NJBPU stipulated settlements. See Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements. Lower residential sector deliveries and a slight change in commercial sector deliveries resulted from the milder temperatures in 2006; a decrease in industrial sector deliveries reflected slowing economic conditions in our service area.

Revenues from wholesale sales decreased by \$66 million in 2006 as compared to 2005 due to lower unit prices and a 2.0% decline in KWH sales.

Revenues increased \$395 million or 17.9% in 2005 compared with 2004. The higher revenues consisted of increases in retail generation revenues of \$195 million, distribution throughput revenues of \$123 million and wholesale revenues of \$75 million. Retail generation sales revenues increased in 2005 from 2004 due to higher volumes and unit prices resulting from the BGS auction. Retail generation KWH sales increases in the residential (13.9%) and commercial (13.5%) sectors more than offset a decline in sales to the industrial sector (6.3%) due to changes in customer shopping. Generation provided by alternative suppliers to residential and commercial customers as a percent of total sales in our franchise area decreased by 5.2 and 5.1 percentage points, respectively, while the percentage of shopping by industrial customers increased by 1.6 percentage points.

The \$123 million increase in distribution deliveries during 2005 was due to higher composite unit prices, coupled with a 6.2% volume increase in 2005 from the previous year. The higher composite prices reflected the impact of the distribution rate increase effective June 1, 2005 due to the NJBPU stipulated settlements. See Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements. Higher residential and commercial sector deliveries resulted, in large part, from warmer summer temperatures and colder winter temperatures in 2005 and a slight increase in industrial sector deliveries as a result of improving economic conditions.

Changes in electric generation sales and distribution deliveries in 2006 and 2005, compared to the prior year, are summarized in the following table:

Changes in KWH Sales	2006	2005
Increase (Decrease)		
Electric Generation:		
Retail	(2.8)%	12.8%
Wholesale	(2.0)%	(5.1)%
Total Electric Generation Sales	(2.6)%	8.6%
Distribution Deliveries:		
Residential	(5.5)%	8.0%
Commercial	0.2%	6.3%
Industrial	(7.9)%	0.1%
Total Distribution Deliveries	(3.5)%	6.2%

Expenses

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007

Total expenses increased by \$380 million in the first nine months of 2007 as compared to the same period of 2006. The following table presents changes from the prior year by expense category:

	Increase
Expenses Changes	(Decrease) (In millions)
Purchased power costs	\$ 300
Other operating costs	(9)
Provision for depreciation	1
Amortization of regulatory assets	87
General Taxes	1
Net increase in expenses	\$ 380

The increase in purchased power costs primarily reflected higher unit prices resulting from the June 2006 and June 2007 BGS auctions. Other operating costs decreased \$9 million in the first nine months of 2007 primarily due to lower employee benefit costs. Amortization of regulatory assets increased \$87 million in the first nine months of 2007 due to higher cost recovery associated with the December 2006 NUGC rate increase.

Other expenses increased \$9 million in the first nine months of 2007 from the same period in 2006 primarily due to interest expense associated with our \$550 million issuance of the Original Notes in May 2007.

Years Ended December 31, 2006 and 2005

Total expenses increased \$50 million in 2006 and \$280 million in 2005, compared to the preceding year. The increase in 2006 was primarily due to higher purchased power costs and the absence of new regulatory asset deferrals, offset by reductions in other operating costs and amortization of regulatory assets. The increase in 2005 compared to 2004 was primarily due to higher purchased power costs. The following table presents changes in 2006 and 2005 from the prior year by expense category:

Operating Expenses Changes	2006 (In mill	2005 ions)
Increase (Decrease)		
Purchased power costs	\$ 91	\$ 263
Other operating costs	(54)	25
Provision for depreciation	3	5
Amortization of regulatory assets	(18)	14
Deferral of new regulatory assets	29	(29)
General taxes	(1)	2
Net increase in expenses	\$ 50	\$ 280

Purchased power increased \$91 million in 2006 compared to 2005. The increased purchased power costs have no impact on our earnings as all power is provided from the BGS auction and deferral accounting ensures the matching of revenue with purchased power expense. The increased purchased power costs reflected higher unit prices, partially offset by reduced KWH purchases due to lower generation sales requirements as discussed above. The decrease in other operating expenses of \$54 million in 2006 reflected the absence of an accrual for a potential labor arbitration award and the impact of the labor union strike that ended in March 2005.

New regulatory asset deferrals decreased \$29 million in 2006, as the prior year reflected the NJBPU approval to defer previously incurred reliability expenses for recovery from customers. Amortization of regulatory assets decreased \$18 million in 2006 as compared to 2005 due to a reduced level of market transition charge, or MTC, revenue recovery.

Purchased power costs increased \$263 million in 2005 compared to 2004, reflecting higher KWH purchases due to increased generation sales requirements and higher unit prices. As discussed above, the increased purchased power costs have no impact on our earnings as deferral accounting ensures the matching of revenue with purchased power expense. Other operating expenses increased \$25 million in 2005 compared to 2004, primarily due to our recording a \$16 million liability for a potential labor arbitration award.

Deferral of new regulatory assets of \$29 million in 2005 reflected the NJBPU approval to defer previously incurred reliability expenses for recovery from customers. Amortization of regulatory assets increased \$14 million in 2005 as compared to 2004 due to an increase in the level of MTC revenue recovery.

Net Interest Charges

Net interest charges increased \$2 million in 2006 and decreased \$3 million in 2005, compared to the prior year. These changes reflected debt issuances of \$382 million and redemptions of \$207 million in 2006 and redemptions of \$56 million in 2005.

Capital Resources and Liquidity

Our cash requirements in 2006 for operating expenses, construction expenditures and scheduled debt maturities were met with a combination of cash from operations and funds from the capital markets. During 2007 and thereafter, we expect to meet our contractual obligations primarily with cash from operations, short-term credit arrangements and funds from the capital markets. Borrowing capacity under our credit facilities is available to manage our working capital requirements.

Changes in Cash Position

As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, we had \$41,000 and \$102,000 of cash and cash equivalents, respectively. The major sources for changes in these balances are summarized below.

Cash Flows From Operating Activities

Net cash provided from operating activities was \$190 million in 2006, \$507 million in 2005 and \$263 million in 2004, summarized as follows:

	Years Ended December 31,			
Operating Cash Flows	2006	2005 (In millions)	2004	
Net income	\$ 191	\$ 183	\$108	
Net non-cash charges	108	112	118	
Pension trust contribution*	5	(54)	(37)	
Cash collateral from (returned to) suppliers	(109)	135	7	
Working capital and other	(5)	131	67	
Net cash provided from operating activities	\$ 190	\$ 507	\$ 263	

^{*} Pension trust contributions in 2005 and 2004 were each net of \$25 million of income tax benefits. The \$5 million cash inflow in 2006 represents reduced income taxes paid in 2006 relating to a January 2007 pension contribution.

Net cash provided from operating activities decreased by \$317 million in 2006 from 2005 as a result of \$244 million of cash collateral returned to suppliers, \$136 million decrease from working capital and other and a \$4 million decrease in net non-cash charges, partially offset by an \$8 million increase in net income (as described above under Results of Operations) and the tax benefit in 2006 relating to the January 2007 pension contribution. The decrease in working capital and other was attributable to changes to accrued taxes of \$87 million and a decrease in cash of \$27 million from the collection of receivables.

Net cash provided from operating activities increased \$244 million in 2005 compared to 2004 due to a \$75 million increase in net income as described above under Results of Operations, a \$128 million increase in cash collateral collected from suppliers and a \$64 million increase from working capital and other, which was partially offset by a \$17 million increase in after-tax voluntary pension trust contributions in 2005 from 2004. The increase from working capital and other was attributable to a \$41 million increase in cash from the collection of receivables and a \$45 million increase in accounts payable.

Cash Flows From Financing Activities

Net cash used for financing activities was \$10 million, \$298 million and \$82 million in 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, primarily reflecting the new issues and redemptions shown below:

Securities Issued or Redeemed in	2006	2005 (In millions)	2004
New Issues:			
Secured notes	\$ 382	\$	\$ 300
Redemptions:			
FMB	\$ 40	\$ 56	\$ 290
Secured notes	150		
Common stock	77		
Preferred stock	13		
Transition bonds	17	17	16
Other			3
Total redemptions	\$ 297	\$ 73	\$ 309
Short-term borrowings, net	\$ 5	\$ (67)	\$ 18

Net cash used for financing activities decreased \$288 million in 2006 from 2005. The decrease resulted primarily from the issuance of \$382 million in long-term debt. Net cash used for financing activities increased \$216 million in 2005 from 2004 as a result of a \$68 million increase in common stock dividends to FirstEnergy and to new financing.

We had approximately \$24 million of cash and temporary investments (which includes short-term notes receivable from associated companies) and approximately \$187 million of short-term indebtedness as of December 31, 2006. We have authorization from the FERC to incur short-term debt of up to our charter limit of \$429 million (including the utility money pool). As our mortgage indenture was terminated as of September 14, 2007, we may no longer issue FMB. In addition, our senior note indenture prohibits us (subject to certain exceptions) from issuing any debt which is senior to the senior notes. As a result of our redeeming all remaining outstanding preferred stock on September 15, 2006, our applicable earnings coverage test is inoperative. In the event that we would issue preferred stock in the future, the applicable earnings coverage test will govern the amount of additional preferred stock that we may issue.

On June 8, 2006, the NJBPU approved our request to issue securitization bonds associated with BGS stranded cost deferrals. On August 10, 2006, JCP&L Transition Funding II, one of our wholly-owned subsidiaries, issued \$182 million of transition bonds with a weighted average interest rate of 5.5%. As required by the Electric Discount and Energy Competition Act of 1999, as amended, we used the proceeds principally to reduce stranded costs, including basic generation transition costs, through the retirement of debt, including short-term debt, or equity or both, and also to pay related expenses.

On May 12, 2006, we issued \$200 million of 6.40% secured Senior Notes due 2036. The proceeds of the offering were used to repay at maturity \$150 million aggregate principal amount of our 6.45% Senior Notes due May 15, 2006 and for general corporate purposes.

Cash Flows From Investing Activities

Cash used for investing activities decreased \$29 million in 2006 and increased \$28 million in 2005. The decrease in 2006 resulted from a reduction of \$49 million in property additions offset by loans to associated companies and an increase in the amount of restricted funds. The increase in 2005 resulted primarily from a \$30 million increase in property additions.

Contractual Obligations

As of December 31, 2006, our estimated cash payments under existing contractual obligations that we considered firm obligations were as follows:

Contractual Obligations	Total	2007)8-2009 In million	 0-2011	Th	ereafter
Long-term debt(1)	\$ 1,366	\$ 33	\$ 56	\$ 63	\$	1,214
Short-term borrowings	187	187				
Interest on long-term debt	1,144	81	157	151		755
Operating leases(2)	102	8	17	15		62
Pension funding(3)	18	18				
Purchases(4)	2,692	574	1,010	732		376
Total	\$ 5,509	\$ 901	\$ 1,240	\$ 961	\$	2,407

(1) Amounts reflected do not include interest on long-term debt.

- (2) Operating lease payments are net of reimbursements from subleasees. See Note 5 to the consolidated financial statements.
- (3) We estimate that no further pension contributions will be required during the 2008-2011 period to maintain our defined benefit pension plan s funding at a minimum required level as determined by government regulations. We are unable to estimate projected contributions beyond 2011. See Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements.

(4) Power purchases under contracts with fixed or minimum quantities and approximate timing. **Market Risk Information**

We use various market risk sensitive instruments, including derivative contracts, primarily to manage the risk of price and interest rate fluctuations. FirstEnergy s Risk Policy Committee, comprised of members of FirstEnergy senior management, provides general oversight to risk management activities. Commodity derivative contracts were valued at \$1.2 billion as of December 31, 2006.

Commodity Price Risk

We are exposed to market risk primarily due to fluctuations in electricity, energy transmission and natural gas prices. To manage the volatility relating to these exposures, we use a variety of non-derivative and derivative instruments, including forward contracts, options, futures contracts and swaps. The derivatives are used principally for hedging purposes. Derivatives that fall within the scope of SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, or SFAS 133, must be recorded at their fair value and marked to market. The majority of our derivative hedging contracts qualify for the normal purchase and normal sale exception under SFAS 133 and are therefore excluded from the table below. Contracts that are not exempt from such treatment include power purchase agreements with NUG entities that were structured

pursuant to the Public

Utility Regulatory Act of 1978. These non-trading contracts are adjusted to fair value at the end of each quarter, with a corresponding regulatory asset recognized for above-market costs. The change in the fair value of commodity derivative contracts related to energy production during 2006 is summarized in the following table:

Decrease in the Fair Value of Derivative Contracts	Non-Hedge	Hedge (In millions)	Т	otal
Change in the fair value of commodity derivative contracts:				
Outstanding net liabilities as of January 1, 2006	\$ (1,223)	\$	\$(1	1,223)
New contract value when entered				
Additions/Changes in value of existing contracts	(239)			(239)
Change in techniques/assumptions				
Settled contracts	291			291
Net Liabilities Derivatives Contracts as of December 31, 2006(1)	\$ (1,171)	\$	\$(1	1,171)
Impact of Changes in Commodity Derivative Contracts(2)				
Income Statement Effects (Pre-Tax)	\$ (1)	\$	\$	(1)
Balance Sheet Effects:				
OCI (Pre-Tax)	\$	\$	\$	
Regulatory Asset (Net)	\$ (53)	\$	\$	(53)

(1) Includes \$1,171 million in non-hedge commodity derivative contracts (primarily with NUGs), which are offset by a regulatory asset and does not affect earnings.

(2) Represents the change in value of existing contracts, settled contracts and changes in techniques/assumptions. Derivatives are included on the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2006 as follows:

Balance Sheet Classification	Non-Hedge	Hedge In millions)	Total
Current-			
Other assets	\$	\$	\$
Other liabilities			
Non-Current-			
Other deferred charges	12		12
Other noncurrent liabilities	(1,183)		(1,183)
Net Liabilities	\$(1,171)	\$	\$(1,171)

The valuation of derivative contracts is based on observable market information to the extent that such information is available. In cases where such information is not available, we rely on model-based information. The model provides estimates of future regional prices for electricity and an estimate of related price volatility. We use these results to develop estimates of fair value for financial reporting purposes and for internal management decision making. Sources of information for the valuation of commodity derivative contracts as of December 31, 2006 are summarized by year in the following table:

Source of Information Fair Value by Contract Year	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	Thereafter	Total
				(In millio	ns)		
Other external sources(1)	\$ (314)	\$ (257)	\$ (199)	\$ (191)	\$	\$	\$ (961)

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

Prices based on models					(111)	(99)	(210)
Total(2)	\$ (314)	\$ (257)	\$ (199)	\$ (191)	\$(111)	\$ (99)	\$ (1,171)

(1) Broker quote sheets.

(2) Includes \$1,171 million in non-hedge commodity derivative contracts (primarily with NUGs), which are offset by a regulatory asset.

We perform sensitivity analyses to estimate our exposure to the market risk of our commodity positions. A hypothetical 10% adverse shift in quoted market prices in the near term on both our trading and non-trading derivative instruments would not have had a material effect on our consolidated financial position or cash flows as of December 31, 2006. We estimate that if energy commodity prices experienced an adverse 10% change, net income for the next twelve months would not change, as the prices for all commodity positions are already above the contract price caps.

Interest Rate Risk

Our exposure to fluctuations in market interest rates is reduced since our debt has fixed interest rates, as noted in the following table:

Comparison of Carrying Value to Fair Value

Year of Maturity	2007	2008	2009	2010 (Dolla	2011 ers in million	 ereafter	1	otal	Fair ⁄alue
Assets									
Investments Other Than Cash and Cash									
Equivalents-									
Fixed Income						\$ 236	\$	236	\$ 234
Average interest rate						4.8%		4.8%	
Liabilities									
Long term Debt:									
Fixed rate	\$ 33	\$ 27	\$ 29	\$ 31	\$ 32	\$ 1,214	\$	1,366	\$ 1,388
Average interest rate	4.7%	5.3%	5.3%	5.4%	5.6%	6.0%		6.0%	
Short-term Borrowings	\$ 187						\$	187	\$ 187
Average interest rate Equity Price Risk	5.6%							5.6%	

Included in nuclear decommissioning trusts are marketable equity securities carried at their current fair value of approximately \$97 million and \$84 million at December 31, 2006 and 2005, respectively. A hypothetical 10% decrease in prices quoted by stock exchanges would result in a \$10 million reduction in fair value as of December 31, 2006.

Outlook

Beginning in 1999, all of our customers were able to select alternative energy suppliers. We continue to deliver power to homes and businesses through our existing distribution system, which remains regulated. To support customer choice, rates were restructured into unbundled service charges and additional non-bypassable charges to recover stranded costs.

Regulatory Matters

In New Jersey, laws applicable to electric industry restructuring contain provisions that are reflected in our state regulatory plan. These provisions include:

restructuring the electric generation business and allowing customers to select a competitive electric generation supplier other than us;

establishing or defining the provider of last resort, or PLR, obligations to customers in our service area;

providing the opportunity to recover potentially stranded investment (or transition costs) not otherwise recoverable in a competitive generation market;

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

itemizing (unbundling) the price of electricity into its component elements including generation, transmission, distribution and stranded costs recovery charges;

continuing regulation of our transmission and distribution systems; and

requiring corporate separation of regulated and unregulated business activities.

We recognize, as regulatory assets, costs which the FERC and the NJBPU have authorized for recovery from customers in future periods or for which authorization is probable. Without the probability of such authorization, costs currently recorded as regulatory assets would have been charged to income as incurred. Our regulatory assets that do not earn a current return totaled approximately \$93 million as of September 30, 2007. Regulatory assets not earning a current return will be recovered by 2014. All of our regulatory assets are expected to continue to be recovered under the provisions of the regulatory proceedings discussed below. Our regulatory assets totaled \$1.8 billion as of September 30, 2007 compared to \$2.2 billion as of December 31, 2006 and 2005.

We are permitted to defer for future collection from customers the amounts by which our costs of supplying BGS to non-shopping customers and costs incurred under NUG agreements exceed amounts collected through BGS and NUGC rates and market sales of NUG energy and capacity. As of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, the accumulated deferred cost balance totaled approximately \$330 million and \$369 million, respectively. New Jersey law allows for securitization of our deferred balance upon application and a determination by the NJBPU that the conditions of the New Jersey restructuring legislation are met. On February 14, 2003, we filed for approval to securitize the July 31, 2003 deferred balance. On June 8, 2006, the NJBPU approved our request to issue securitization bonds associated with BGS stranded cost deferrals. On August 10, 2006, JCP&L Transition Funding II, our wholly-owned subsidiary, issued \$182 million of transition bonds with a weighted average interest rate of 5.5%.

On December 2, 2005, we filed a request for recovery of \$165 million of actual above-market NUG costs incurred from August 1, 2003 through October 31, 2005 and forecasted above-market NUG costs for November and December 2005. On February 23, 2006, we filed updated data reflecting actual amounts through December 31, 2005 of \$154 million of costs incurred since July 31, 2003. On July 18, 2006, we further requested an additional \$14 million of costs that had been eliminated from the securitized amount. A Stipulation of Settlement was signed by all parties, approved by the administrative law judge, or ALJ, and adopted by the NJBPU in its Order dated December 6, 2006. The Order approves an annual \$110 million increase in NUGC rates designed to recover deferred costs incurred since August 1, 2003, and a portion of costs incurred prior to August 1, 2003 that were not securitized. The Order requires that we absorb any net annual operating losses associated with our Forked River Generating Station. In the settlement, we also agreed not to seek an increase to the NUGC to become effective before January 2010, unless the deferred balance exceeds \$350 million at any time after June 30, 2007.

In response to the higher closing prices of the 2006 BGS fixed rate auction, the NJBPU initiated a generic proceeding on March 16, 2006 to evaluate the auction process and potential options for the future. On April 6, 2006, initial comments were submitted. A public meeting was held on April 21, 2006 and a legislative-type hearing was held on April 28, 2006. On June 21, 2006, the NJBPU approved the continued use of a descending block auction for the fixed price residential class. We filed our 2007 BGS company specific addendum on July 10, 2006. On October 27, 2006, the NJBPU approved the auction format to procure the 2007 Commercial Industrial Energy Price as well as the specific rules for both the Fixed Price and Commercial Industrial Energy Price auctions. These rules were essentially unchanged from the prior auctions.

In accordance with an April 28, 2004 NJBPU order, we filed testimony on June 7, 2004 supporting a continuation of the current level and duration of the funding of TMI-2 decommissioning costs by New Jersey customers without a reduction, termination or capping of the funding. On September 30, 2004, we filed an updated TMI-2 decommissioning study. This study resulted in an updated total decommissioning cost estimate of \$729 million (in 2003 dollars) compared to the estimated \$528 million (in 2003 dollars) from the prior 1995 decommissioning study. The Division of the Ratepayer Advocate, or DRA, filed comments on February 28, 2005 requesting that decommissioning funding be suspended. On March 18, 2005, we filed a response to those comments. A schedule for further NJBPU proceedings has not yet been set.

On August 1, 2005, the NJBPU established a proceeding to determine whether additional ratepayer protections are required at the state level in light of the repeal of the PUHCA pursuant to the EPACT. The NJBPU approved regulations effective October 2, 2006 that would prevent a holding company that owns a gas or

electric public utility from investing more than 25% of the combined assets of its utility and utility-related subsidiaries into businesses unrelated to the utility industry. These regulations are not expected to materially impact us or FirstEnergy. Also, in the same proceeding, the NJBPU Staff issued an additional draft proposal on March 31, 2006 addressing various issues including access to books and records, ring-fencing, cross subsidization, corporate governance and related matters. With the approval of the NJBPU Staff, the affected utilities jointly submitted an alternative proposal on June 1, 2006. Comments on the alternative proposal were submitted on June 15, 2006. On November 3, 2006, the NJBPU Staff circulated a revised draft proposal to interested stakeholders. Another revised draft was circulated by the NJBPU Staff on February 8, 2007.

New Jersey statutes require that the state periodically undertake a planning process known as the EMP to address energy related issues including energy security, economic growth and environmental impact. The EMP is to be developed with involvement of the Governor s Office and the Governor s Office of Economic Growth and is to be prepared by a Master Plan Committee, which is chaired by the NJBPU President and includes representatives of several state departments.

In October 2006, the current EMP process was initiated with the issuance of a proposed set of objectives which, as to electricity, included the following:

Reduce the total projected electricity demand by 20% by 2020;

Meet 22.5% of New Jersey s electricity needs with renewable energy resources by that date;

Reduce air pollution related to energy use;

Encourage and maintain economic growth and development;

Achieve a 20% reduction in both Customer Average Interruption Duration Index and System Average Interruption Frequency Index by 2020;

Maintain unit prices for electricity to no more than +5% of the regional average price (region includes New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Delaware, Maryland and the District of Columbia); and

Eliminate transmission congestion by 2020.

Comments on the objectives and participation in the development of the EMP have been solicited and a number of working groups have been formed to obtain input from a broad range of interested stakeholders including utilities, environmental groups, customer groups and major customers. EMP working groups addressing (1) energy efficiency and demand response, (2) renewables, (3) reliability and (4) pricing issues have completed their assigned tasks of data gathering and analysis and have provided reports to the EMP committee. Public stakeholder meetings were held in the fall of 2006 and in early 2007, and further public meetings are expected later in 2007. A final draft of the EMP is expected to be presented to the Governor in late 2007. At this time, we cannot predict the outcome of this process nor determine the impact, if any, such legislation may have on our operations.

On January 17, 2007, we filed a petition with the NJBPU seeking approval of the sale of the Forked River Generating Station to Forked River Power LLC, or FRP, which is indirectly owned by Maxim Power (USA), Inc., based upon terms and conditions set forth in the Purchase and Sale Agreement and other related agreements, including a Tolling Agreement with FirstEnergy Solutions Corp., or FES, and a PJM Agreement. FRP will assume all on-site environmental liabilities arising on and after the closing of the sale and we will retain pre-closing environmental liabilities. By order dated September 17, 2007, the NJBPU approved the sale. The New Jersey Department of the Public Advocate has appealed the order to the Appellate Division of the Superior Court of New Jersey.

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

On February 13, 2007, the NJBPU Staff informally issued a draft proposal relating to changes to the regulations addressing electric distribution service reliability and quality standards. Meetings between the NJBPU Staff and interested stakeholders to discuss the proposal were held and additional, revised informal proposals were subsequently circulated by the NJBPU Staff. On September 4, 2007, proposed regulations were published in the New Jersey Register, which proposal will be subsequently considered by the NJBPU following comments, which were due September 26, 2007. At this time, we cannot predict the outcome of this process nor determine the impact, if any, such regulations may have on our operations.

On February 16, 2007, the FERC issued a final rule that revises its decade-old open access transmission regulations and policies. The FERC explained that the final rule is intended to strengthen non-discriminatory access to the transmission grid, facilitate FERC enforcement, and provide for a more open and coordinated transmission planning process. The final rule became effective on May 14, 2007. MISO, PJM and ATSI submitted tariff filings to the FERC on October 11, 2007. As a market participant in PJM, we will conform our business to PJM s revised tariff.

See Note 7 to the audited consolidated financial statements for further details and a complete discussion of regulatory matters.

Environmental Matters

We accrue environmental liabilities only when we can conclude that it is probable that we have an obligation for such costs and can reasonably determine the amount of such costs. Unasserted claims are reflected in our determination of environmental liabilities and are accrued in the period that they become both probable and reasonably estimable.

We have been named as a potentially responsible party, or PRP, at waste disposal sites, which may require cleanup under the Comprehensive Environmental Responsive, Comprehension, and Liability Act of 1980. Allegations of disposal of hazardous substances at historical sites and the liability involved are often unsubstantiated and subject to dispute; however, federal law provides that PRPs for a particular site are held liable on a joint and several basis. Therefore, environmental liabilities that are considered probable have been recognized on the consolidated balance sheets as of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, based on estimates of the total costs of cleanup, our proportionate responsibility for such costs and the financial ability of other unaffiliated entities to pay. In addition, we have accrued liabilities for environmental remediation of former manufactured gas plants in New Jersey. Those costs are being recovered by us through a non-bypassable societal benefits charge, or SBC. Total liabilities of approximately \$60 million have been accrued through September 30, 2007.

See Note 11(B) to the audited consolidated financial statements for further details and a complete discussion of environmental matters.

Legal Matters

There are various lawsuits, claims (including claims for asbestos exposure) and proceedings related to our normal business operations pending against us. The other material items not otherwise discussed above are described under Business Legal Proceedings below and in Note 11 to the audited consolidated financial statements.

Critical Accounting Policies

We prepare our consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, or GAAP. Application of these principles often requires a high degree of judgment, estimates and assumptions that affect financial results. All of our assets are subject to their own specific risks and uncertainties and are regularly reviewed for impairment. Our more significant accounting policies are described below.

Regulatory Accounting

We are subject to regulation that sets the prices (rates) we are permitted to charge our customers based on costs that the regulatory agencies determine we are permitted to recover. At times, regulators permit the future recovery through rates of costs that would be currently charged to expense by an unregulated company. This ratemaking process results in the recording of regulatory assets based on anticipated future cash inflows. We regularly review these assets to assess their ultimate recoverability within the approved regulatory guidelines. Impairment risk associated with these assets relates to potentially adverse legislative, judicial or regulatory actions in the future.

Revenue Recognition

We follow the accrual method of accounting for revenues, recognizing revenue for electricity that has been delivered to customers but not yet billed through the end of the accounting period. The determination of electricity sales to individual customers is based on meter readings, which occur on a systematic basis throughout the month. At the end of each month, electricity delivered to customers since the last meter reading is estimated and a corresponding accrual for unbilled sales is recognized. The determination of unbilled sales requires management to make estimates regarding electricity available for retail load, transmission and distribution line losses, demand by customer class, weather-related impacts, prices in effect for each customer class and electricity provided by alternative suppliers.

Pension and Other Post-Retirement Benefits Accounting

Our reported costs of providing non-contributory qualified and non-qualified defined pension benefits and post-employment benefits other than pensions are dependent upon numerous factors resulting from actual plan experience and certain assumptions.

Pension and other post-employment benefits, or OPEB, costs are affected by employee demographics (including age, compensation levels and employment periods), the level of contributions we make to the plans, and earnings on plan assets. Such factors may be further affected by business combinations, which impact employee demographics, plan experience and other factors. Pension and OPEB costs are also affected by changes to key assumptions, including anticipated rates of return on plan assets, the discount rates and health care trend rates used in determining the projected benefit obligations for pension and OPEB costs.

In accordance with SFAS No. 87, Employers Accounting for Pensions, or SFAS 87, changes in pension and OPEB obligations associated with these factors may not be immediately recognized as costs on the income statement, but generally are recognized in future years over the remaining average service period of plan participants. SFAS 87 and SFAS No. 106, Employers Accounting for Postretirement Benefits Other Than Pensions, or SFAS 106, delay recognition of changes due to the long-term nature of pension and OPEB obligations and the varying market conditions likely to occur over long periods of time. As such, significant portions of pension and OPEB costs recorded in any period may not reflect the actual level of cash benefits provided to plan participants and are significantly influenced by assumptions about future market conditions and plan participants experience.

As of December 31, 2006, FirstEnergy adopted SFAS No. 158, Employers Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans-an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R), or SFAS 158, which requires a net liability or asset to be recognized for the overfunded or underfunded status of our defined benefit pension and other post-retirement benefit plans on the balance sheet and recognize changes in funded status in the year in which the changes occur through other comprehensive income. FirstEnergy continues to apply the provisions of SFAS 87 and SFAS 106 in measuring plan assets and benefit obligations as of the balance sheet date and in determining the amount of net periodic benefit cost. FirstEnergy s underfunded status as of December 31, 2006 was \$637 million.

In selecting an assumed discount rate, we consider currently available rates of return on high-quality fixed income investments expected to be available during the period to maturity of the pension and other post-retirement benefit obligations. The assumed discount rate as of December 31, 2006 is 6.0% from 5.75% and 6.0% used as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

FirstEnergy s assumed rate of return on pension plan assets considers historical market returns and economic forecasts for the types of investments held by our pension trusts. In 2006, 2005 and 2004, the FirstEnergy plan assets actually earned \$567 million or 12.5%, \$325 million or 8.2% and \$415 million or 11.1%, respectively. FirstEnergy s pension costs in 2006, 2005 and 2004 were computed using an assumed 9.0% rate of return on plan assets which generated \$396 million, \$345 million and \$286 million of expected return on plan assets, respectively. The 2006 expected return was based upon projections of future returns and FirstEnergy s

pension trust investment allocation of approximately 64% equities, 29% bonds, 5% real estate, 1% private equities and 1% cash. The gains or losses generated as a result of the difference between expected and actual return on plan assets are deferred and amortized and will increase or decrease future net periodic pension expense, respectively.

FirstEnergy s pension and OPEB expense was \$94 million in 2006 and \$131 million in 2005. On January 2, 2007 FirstEnergy made a \$300 million voluntary contribution to its pension plan (our share was \$18 million). In addition during 2006, FirstEnergy amended its OPEB plan effective in 2008 to cap its monthly contribution for many of the retirees and their spouses receiving subsidized health care coverage. As a result of the \$300 million voluntary contribution and the amendment to the OPEB plan effective in 2008, we expect the pension and OPEB costs for 2007 to be a credit of \$94 million for FirstEnergy.

Health care cost trends have significantly increased and will affect future OPEB costs. The 2006 and 2005 composite health care trend rate assumptions are approximately 9-11%, gradually decreasing to 5% in later years. In determining our trend rate assumptions, we included the specific provisions of our health care plans, the demographics and utilization rates of plan participants, actual cost increases experienced in our health care plans, and projections of future medical trend rates. The effect on our portion of pension and OPEB costs from changes in key assumptions are as follows:

Increase in Costs from Adverse Changes in Key Assumptions

Assumption	Adverse Change	Pension	OPEB (In millions)	Total
Discount rate	Decrease by 0.25%	\$ 1.7	\$ 0.3	\$ 2.0
Long-term return on assets	Decrease by 0.25%	\$ 1.8	\$ 0.4	\$ 2.2
Health care trend rate	Increase by 1%	NA	\$ 0.7	\$ 0.7
 Lined Agents				

Long-Lived Assets

In accordance with SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, or SFAS 144, we periodically evaluate our long-lived assets to determine whether conditions exist that would indicate that the carrying value of an asset might not be fully recoverable. The accounting standard requires that if the sum of future cash flows (undiscounted) expected to result from an asset is less than the carrying value of the asset, an asset impairment must be recognized in the financial statements. If impairment has occurred, we recognize a loss, which is calculated as the difference between the carrying value and the estimated fair value of the asset (discounted future net cash flows).

The calculation of future cash flows is based on assumptions, estimates and judgment about future events. The aggregate amount of cash flows determines whether an impairment is indicated. The timing of the cash flows is critical in determining the amount of the impairment.

Asset Retirement Obligations

In accordance with SFAS No. 143, Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations, or SFAS 143, and FIN 47, Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 143, or FIN 47, we recognize an asset retirement obligation, or ARO, for the future decommissioning of our nuclear power plants and future remediation of other environmental liabilities associated with all our long-lived assets. The ARO liability represents an estimate of the fair value of our current obligation related to nuclear decommissioning and the retirement or remediation of environmental liabilities of other assets. A fair value measurement inherently involves uncertainty in the amount and timing of settlement of the liability. We used an expected cash flow approach to measure the fair value of the nuclear decommissioning and environmental remediation ARO. This approach applies probability weighting to discounted future cash flow scenarios that reflect a range of possible outcomes. The scenarios consider settlement of the ARO at the expiration of the nuclear power plants current license; settlement based on an extended license term and expected remediation dates.

Goodwill

In a business combination, the excess of the purchase price over the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed is recognized as goodwill. Based on the guidance provided by SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, or SFAS 142, we evaluate our goodwill for impairment at least annually and would make such an evaluation more frequently if indicators of impairment should arise. In accordance with the accounting standard, if the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying value (including goodwill), the goodwill is tested for impairment. If an impairment were indicated, we recognize a loss, which is calculated as the difference between the implied fair value of our goodwill and the carrying value of the goodwill. Our annual review was completed in the third quarter of 2006, with no impairment of goodwill indicated. The forecasts used in our evaluation of goodwill reflect operations consistent with our general business assumptions. Unanticipated changes in those assumptions could have a significant effect on our future evaluations of goodwill. In 2006 and 2005, we adjusted goodwill to reverse pre-merger tax accruals due to the final resolution of tax contingencies related to the GPU acquisition. As of December 31, 2006, we had approximately \$2.0 billion of goodwill.

New Accounting Standards and Interpretations Adopted

SFAS 159 The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115

In February 2007, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, issued SFAS 159, which provides companies with an option to report selected financial assets and liabilities at fair value. SFAS 159 requires companies to provide additional information that will help investors and other users of financial statements to more easily understand the effect of the company s choice to use fair value on its earnings. SFAS 159 also requires companies to display the fair value of those assets and liabilities for which the company has chosen to use fair value on the face of the balance sheet. This guidance does not eliminate disclosure requirements included in other accounting standards, including requirements for disclosures about fair value measurements included in SFAS 157 and SFAS 107. SFAS 159 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and interim periods within those years. We are currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 159 on our financial statements.

SFAS 157 Fair Value Measurements

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS 157, which establishes how companies should measure fair value when they are required to use a fair value measure for recognition or disclosure purposes under GAAP. SFAS 157 addresses the need for increased consistency and comparability in fair value measurements and for expanded disclosures about fair value measurements. The key changes to current practice are: (1) the definition of fair value, which focuses on an exit price rather than entry price; (2) the methods used to measure fair value such as emphasis that fair value is a market-based measurement, not an entity-specific measurement, as well as the inclusion of an adjustment for risk, restrictions and credit standing; and (3) the expanded disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007 and interim periods within those years. We are currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 157 on our financial statements.

FSP FIN 46(R)-6 Determining the Variability to Be Considered in Applying FASB interpretation No. 46(R)

In April 2006, the FASB issued FSP FIN 46(R)-6, which addresses how a reporting enterprise should determine the variability to be considered in applying FASB interpretation No. 46 (revised December 2003). We adopted FIN 46(R) in the first quarter of 2004, consolidating variable interest entities, or VIEs, when we are determined to be the VIE s primary beneficiary. The variability that is considered in applying interpretation 46(R) affects the determination of (a) whether the entity is a VIE; (b) which interests are variable interests in the

entity; and (c) which party, if any, is the primary beneficiary of the VIE. This FASB Staff Position, or FSP, states that the variability to be considered shall be based on an analysis of the design of the entity, involving two steps:

- Step 1: Analyze the nature of the risks in the entity
- Step 2: Determine the purpose(s) for which the entity was created and determine the variability the entity is designed to create and pass along to its interest holders.

After determining the variability to consider, the reporting enterprise can determine which interests are designed to absorb that variability. The guidance in this FSP is applied prospectively to all entities (including newly created entities) with which that enterprise first becomes involved and to all entities previously required to be analyzed under interpretation 46(R) when a reconsideration event has occurred after July 1, 2006. We do not expect this Statement to have a material impact on our financial statements.

FIN 48 Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109

In June 2006, the FASB issued FIN 48, which clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an enterprise s financial statements in accordance with FASB Statement No. 109, Accounting for Income Taxes. This interpretation prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken on a tax return. This interpretation also provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest, penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. The evaluation of a tax position in accordance with this interpretation will be a two-step process. The first step will determine if it is more likely than not that a tax position will be sustained upon examination and should therefore be recognized. The second step will measure a tax position that meets the more likely than not recognition threshold to determine the amount of benefit to recognize in the financial statements. This interpretation was effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. The adoption of FIN 48 did not have a material impact on our financial statements.

EITF 06-11 Accounting for Income Tax Benefits of Dividends or Share-based Payment Awards

In June 2007, the FASB released EITF 06-11, which provides guidance on the appropriate accounting for income tax benefits related to dividends earned on nonvested share units that are charged to retained earnings under SFAS No. 123R, Share-Based Payment, or SFAS 123R. The consensus requires that an entity recognize the realized tax benefit associated with the dividends on nonvested shares as an increase to additional paid-in capital, or APIC. This amount should be included in the APIC pool, which is to be used when an entity s estimate of forfeitures increases or actual forfeitures exceed its estimates, at which time the tax benefits in the APIC pool would be reclassified to the income statement. The consensus is effective for income tax benefits of dividends declared during fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2007. EITF 06-11 is not expected to have a material impact on our financial statements.

FSP FIN 39-1 Amendment of FASB Interpretation No. 39

In April 2007, the FASB issued FSP FIN 39-1, which permits an entity to offset fair value amounts recognized for the right to reclaim cash collateral (a receivable) or the obligation to return cash collateral (a payable) against fair value amounts recognized for derivative instruments that have been offset under the same master netting arrangement as the derivative instruments. This FSP is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, with early application permitted. The effects of applying the guidance in this FSP should be recognized as a retrospective change in accounting principle for all financial statements presented. We are currently evaluating the impact of this FSP on our financial statements, but it is not expected to have a material impact.

BUSINESS

General

We are one of eight wholly-owned electric operating subsidiaries of FirstEnergy. We were organized as a corporation under the laws of the State of New Jersey in 1925 and own property and do business as an electric public utility in that state. We engage in the transmission, distribution and sale of electric energy in an area of approximately 3,200 square miles of northern, western and east central New Jersey. We also engage in the sale, purchase and interchange of electric energy with other electric companies. The area we serve has a population of approximately 2.6 million. The combined service areas of FirstEnergy operating utility subsidiaries, including us, encompass approximately 36,100 square miles in Ohio, New Jersey and Pennsylvania. The areas served have a combined population of approximately 11.3 million.

Our principal executive offices are located at 76 South Main Street, Akron, Ohio 44308. Our telephone number is (800) 736-3402.

Regulation

We are subject to comprehensive regulation by various federal, state and local regulatory agencies that significantly influences our operating environment. We are required to have numerous permits, approvals and certificates from the agencies that regulate our business.

Our retail rates, conditions of service, issuance of securities and other matters are subject to regulation by the NJBPU. With respect to our wholesale and interstate electric operations and rates, including regulation of our accounting policies and practices, we are subject to regulation by the FERC.

FERC and EPACT

The FERC regulates the structure and conduct of the utility industry, including regulation of accounting policies and practices. The FERC s policies affect how we operate and our costs of doing business. The EPACT, which was signed into law on August 8, 2005 by President Bush, greatly expanded the FERC s jurisdiction over the activities of public utilities, including, but not limited to, the approval of mandatory reliability standards and the prohibition of manipulative or deceptive devices or contrivances in the purchase or sale of wholesale electric energy.

Certain of the reliability standards under consideration by the FERC will apply to registered entities engaged in the generation and sale of power. The FERC proposes changes from time to time in the structure and conduct of the utility industry. The FERC s ongoing efforts to promote RTOs affects how we operate and our costs of doing business. The FERC s restructuring and deregulation-related efforts and proceedings may result in unrecoverable costs. We cannot predict the extent and timing of the FERC s policies to restructure, deregulate or re-regulate us or our industry.

Regulatory Accounting

We account for the effects of regulation through the application of SFAS No. 71, Accounting for the Effects of Certain Types of Regulation, or SFAS 71, since our rates:

are established by a third-party regulator with the authority to set rates that bind customers;

are cost-based; and

can be charged to and collected from customers.

An enterprise meeting all of these criteria capitalizes costs that would otherwise be charged to expense if the rate actions of our regulator make it probable that those costs will be recovered in future revenue. SFAS 71 is

applied only to the parts of our business that meet the above criteria. If a portion of our business applying SFAS 71 no longer meets those requirements, previously recorded net regulatory assets are removed from the balance sheet in accordance with the guidance in SFAS No. 101, Accounting for Discontinuation of Application of SFAS 71, or SFAS 101.

In New Jersey, laws applicable to electric industry restructuring contain provisions that are reflected in our transition and regulatory plan and provide for:

restructuring the electric generation business and allowing our customers to select a competitive electric generation supplier other than us;

establishing or defining the PLR obligations to customers in our service area;

providing us with the opportunity to recover potentially stranded investment (or transition costs) not otherwise recoverable in a competitive generation market;

itemizing (unbundling) the price of electricity into our component elements, including generation, transmission, distribution and stranded costs recovery charges;

continuing regulation of our transmission and distribution systems; and

requiring corporate separation of regulated and unregulated business activities.

We recognize, as regulatory assets, costs which the FERC and the NJBPU have authorized for recovery from customers in future periods or for which authorization is probable. Without the probability of such authorization, costs currently recorded as regulatory assets would have been charged to income as incurred. Regulatory assets that do not earn a current return totaled approximately \$93 million as of September 30, 2007. We will recover regulatory assets not earning a current return from customers by 2014 under our transition and regulatory plan. Based on this plan, we continue to bill and collect cost-based rates for our transmission and distribution services, which remain regulated. Accordingly, it is appropriate that we continue to apply SFAS 71 to those operations. The following table discloses our regulatory assets:

Regulatory Assets	September 30, 2007	December 31, 2006	Increase (Decrease)
		(In millions)	
JCP&L	\$ 1,758	\$ 2,152	\$ (394)

State Energy Regulation

As a competitive retail electric supplier serving retail customers in New Jersey, we are subject to state laws applicable to competitive electric suppliers. Our retail rates, conditions of service, issuance of securities and other matters are also subject to state regulation. In addition, if we or any of our subsidiaries were to engage in the construction of significant new generation facilities, they would also be subject to state siting authority.

NJBPU Rate Matters

The NJBPU is the New Jersey agency that regulates our rates, conditions of service, issuance of securities and other matters. We are permitted to defer for future collection from customers the amounts by which our costs of supplying BGS to non-shopping customers and costs incurred under NUG agreements exceed amounts collected through BGS and NUGC rates and market sales of NUG energy and capacity. As of September 30, 2007, the accumulated deferred cost balance totaled approximately \$330 million.

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

New Jersey law allows us to securitize our deferred balance if the NJBPU determines that the conditions of the New Jersey restructuring legislation are met. On February 14, 2003, we applied for approval to securitize the July 31, 2003 deferred balance. On June 8, 2006, the NJBPU approved our request to issue securitization bonds associated with BGS stranded cost deferrals. On August 10, 2006, JCP&L Transition Funding II, one of our wholly-owned subsidiaries, issued \$182 million of transition bonds with a weighted average interest rate of 5.5%.

On December 2, 2005, we filed our request for recovery of \$165 million of actual above-market NUG costs incurred from August 1, 2003 through October 31, 2005 and forecasted above-market NUG costs for November and December 2005. On February 23, 2006, we filed updated data reflecting actual amounts through December 31, 2005 of \$154 million of costs incurred since July 31, 2003. On July 18, 2006, we requested an additional \$14 million of costs that had been eliminated from the securitized amount. A Stipulation of Settlement was signed by all parties, approved by the ALJ and adopted by the NJBPU in its Order dated December 6, 2006. The Order approves an annual \$110 million increase in NUGC rates designed to recover deferred costs incurred since August 1, 2003 and a portion of costs incurred prior to August 1, 2003 that were not securitized. The Order requires that we absorb any net annual operating losses associated with the Forked River Generating Station. In the Settlement, we also agreed not to seek an increase to the NUGC to become effective before January 2010, unless the deferred balance exceeds \$350 million any time after June 30, 2007.

Reacting to the higher closing prices of the 2006 BGS fixed rate auction, the NJBPU, on March 16, 2006, initiated a generic proceeding to evaluate the auction process and potential options for the future. On April 6, 2006, initial comments were submitted. A public meeting was held on April 21, 2006 and a legislative-type hearing was held on April 28, 2006. On June 21, 2006, the NJBPU approved the continued use of a descending block auction for the Fixed Price Residential Class. We filed our 2007 BGS company specific addendum on July 10, 2006. On October 27, 2006, the NJBPU approved the auction format to procure the 2007 Commercial Industrial Energy Price as well as the specific rules for both the Fixed Price and Commercial Industrial Energy Price auctions. These rules were essentially unchanged from the prior auctions.

In accordance with an April 28, 2004 NJBPU order, we filed testimony on June 7, 2004 supporting a continuation of the current level and duration of the funding of TMI-2 decommissioning costs by New Jersey customers without a reduction, termination or capping of the funding. On September 30, 2004, we filed an updated TMI-2 decommissioning study. This study resulted in an updated total decommissioning cost estimate of \$729 million (in 2003 dollars) compared to the estimated \$528 million (in 2003 dollars) from the prior 1995 decommissioning study. The DRA filed comments on February 28, 2005 requesting that decommissioning funding be suspended. On March 18, 2005, we filed a response to the Ratepayer Advocate s comments. A schedule for further NJBPU proceedings has not yet been set.

On August 1, 2005, the NJBPU established a proceeding to determine whether additional ratepayer protections are required at the state level in light of the repeal of the PUHCA pursuant to the EPACT. The NJBPU approved regulations effective October 2, 2006 that would prevent a holding company that owns a gas or electric public utility from investing more than 25% of the combined assets of its utility and utility-related subsidiaries into businesses unrelated to the utility industry. These regulations are not expected to materially impact us. Also, in the same proceeding, the NJBPU Staff issued an additional draft proposal on March 31, 2006 addressing various issues including access to books and records, ring-fencing, cross subsidization, corporate governance and related matters. With the approval of the NJBPU Staff, the affected utilities jointly submitted an alternative proposal on June 1, 2006. Comments on the alternative proposal were submitted on June 15, 2006. On November 3, 2006, the NJBPU Staff circulated a revised draft proposal to interested stakeholders. Another revised draft was circulated by the NJBPU Staff on February 8, 2007.

New Jersey statutes require that the state periodically undertake a planning process, known as the EMP to address energy related issues including energy security, economic growth and environmental impact. The EMP is to be developed with involvement of the Governor's Office and the Governor's Office of Economic Growth and is to be prepared by a Master Plan Committee, which is chaired by the NJBPU President and includes representatives of several State departments.

In October 2006, the current EMP process was initiated with the issuance of a proposed set of objectives which, as to electricity, included the following:

Reduce the total projected electricity demand by 20% by 2020;

Meet 22.5% of New Jersey s electricity needs with renewable energy resources by that date;

Reduce air pollution related to energy use;

Encourage and maintain economic growth and development;

Achieve a 20% reduction in both Customer Average Interruption Duration Index and System Average Interruption Frequency Index by 2020;

Maintain unit prices for electricity to no more than +5% of the regional average price (region includes New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Delaware, Maryland and the District of Columbia); and

Eliminate transmission congestion by 2020.

Comments on the objectives and participation in the development of the EMP have been solicited and a number of working groups have been formed to obtain input from a broad range of interested stakeholders including utilities, environmental groups, customer groups and major customers. EMP working groups addressing (1) energy efficiency and demand response, (2) renewables, (3) reliability and (4) pricing issues have completed their assigned tasks of data gathering and analysis and have provided reports to the EMP committee. Public stakeholder meetings were held in the fall of 2006 and in early 2007, and further public meetings are expected later in 2007. A final draft of the EMP is expected to be presented to the Governor in late 2007. At this time, we cannot predict the outcome of this process nor determine the impact, if any, such legislation may have on our operations.

On February 13, 2007, the NJBPU Staff informally issued a draft proposal relating to changes to the regulations addressing electric distribution service reliability and quality standards. Meetings between the NJBPU Staff and interested stakeholders to discuss the proposal were held and additional, revised informal proposals were subsequently circulated by the NJBPU Staff. On September 4, 2007, proposed regulations were published in the New Jersey Register, which proposal will be subsequently considered by the NJBPU following comments, which were due on September 26, 2007. At this time, we cannot predict the outcome of this process nor determine the impact, if any, such regulations may have on our operations.

Current Regulatory Proceedings

Reliability Initiatives

In late 2003 and early 2004, a series of letters, reports and recommendations were issued from various entities, including governmental, industry and ad hoc reliability entities (FERC, NERC and the U.S.-Canada Power System Outage Task Force) regarding enhancements to regional reliability. In 2004, we completed implementation of all actions and initiatives related to enhancing area reliability, improving voltage and reactive management, operator readiness and training and emergency response preparedness recommended for completion in 2004. On July 14, 2004, NERC independently verified that we had implemented the various initiatives to be completed by June 30 or summer 2004, with minor exceptions, which exceptions are now essentially complete. We are proceeding with the implementation of the recommendations that were to be completed subsequent to 2004 and will continue to periodically assess the FERC-ordered Reliability Study recommendations for forecasted 2009 system conditions, recognizing revised load forecasts and other changing system conditions which may impact the recommendations. Thus far, implementation of the recommendations has not required, nor is expected to require, substantial investment in new equipment or material upgrades to existing equipment. The FERC or other applicable government agencies and reliability entities may, however, take a different view as to recommended enhancements or may recommend additional enhancements in the future, which could require additional, material expenditures.

As a result of outages experienced in our service area in 2002 and 2003, the NJBPU implemented reviews into our service reliability. In 2004, the NJBPU adopted a memorandum of understanding, or MOU, which set out specific tasks related to service reliability to be performed by us and a timetable for completion and endorsed our ongoing actions to implement the MOU. On June 9, 2004, the NJBPU approved a stipulation that incorporates the final report of a special reliability master, or SRM, who made recommendations on appropriate courses of action necessary to ensure system-wide reliability. The stipulation also incorporates the Executive

Summary and Recommendation portions of the final report of a focused audit of our Planning and Operations and Maintenance programs and practices. On February 11, 2005, we met with the DRA to discuss reliability improvements. The SRM completed his work and issued his final report to the NJBPU on June 1, 2006. We filed a comprehensive response to the NJBPU on July 14, 2006. We continue to file compliance reports reflecting activities associated with the MOU and stipulation.

The EPACT served, among other things, partly to amend the Federal Power Act, or FPA, by adding a new Section 215, which requires that a new ERO establish and enforce reliability standards for the bulk-power system, subject to review by the FERC. On February 3, 2006, the FERC adopted a rule establishing certification requirements for the ERO, as well as regional entities envisioned to assume compliance monitoring and enforcement responsibility for the new reliability standards. The FERC issued an order on rehearing on March 30, 2006, providing certain clarifications and essentially affirming the rule.

NERC prepared the implementation aspects of reorganizing its structure to meet the FERC s certification requirements for the ERO. NERC made a filing with the FERC on April 4, 2006 to obtain certification as the ERO and to obtain FERC approval of proforma delegation agreements with regional reliability organizations, or regional entities. The new FERC rule referred to above, further provides for reorganizing regional entities that would replace the current regional councils and for rearranging their relationship with the ERO. The regional entity may be delegated authority by the ERO, subject to FERC approval, for compliance and enforcement of reliability standards adopted by the ERO and approved by the FERC. The ERO filing was noticed on April 7, 2006, and comments and reply comments were filed in May, June and July 2006. On July 20, 2006, the FERC certified NERC as the ERO to implement the provisions of Section 215 of the FPA and directed NERC to make compliance filings addressing governance and non-governance and non-governance issues identified in the FERC ERO Certification Order, dated July 20, 2006. On October 30, 2006, the FERC issued an order accepting most of NERC s governance filings. On January 18, 2007, the FERC issued an order largely accepting NERC s compliance filings addressing non-governance issues, subject to an additional compliance filing requirement.

On April 4, 2006, NERC also submitted a filing with the FERC seeking approval of mandatory reliability standards, as well as for approval with the relevant Canadian authorities. These reliability standards are based, with some modifications and additions, on the current NERC Version 0 reliability standards. The reliability standards filing was subsequently evaluated by the FERC on May 11, 2006, leading to the FERC Staff s release of a preliminary assessment that cited many deficiencies in the proposed reliability standards. NERC and industry participants filed comments in response to the Staff s preliminary assessment. The FERC held a technical conference on the proposed reliability standards on July 6, 2006. The FERC issued a notice of proposed rulemaking, or NOPR, on the proposed reliability standards on October 20, 2006. In the NOPR, the FERC proposed to approve 83 of the 107 reliability standards and directed NERC to make technical improvements to 62 of the 83 standards approved. The 24 standards that were not approved remained pending at the FERC awaiting further clarification and filings by NERC and regional entities. The FERC also provided additional clarification within the NOPR regarding the proposed application of final standards and guidance with regard to technical improvements of the standards. On November 15, 2006, NERC submitted several revised reliability standards and three new proposed reliability standards. Interested parties were provided the opportunity to comment on the NOPR (including the revised standards submitted by NERC in November) by January 3, 2007. Numerous parties, including FirstEnergy, filed comments on the NOPR on January 3, 2007. In a separate order issued October 24, 2006, the FERC approved NERC s 2007 budget and business plan subject to certain compliance filings.

To date, the FERC has approved 83 of the 107 reliability standards proposed by NERC. Nevertheless, the FERC has directed NERC to submit improvements to 56 of the 83 approved standards and has endorsed NERC s process for developing reliability standards and its associated work plan. On May 4, 2007, NERC submitted 24 proposed Violation Risk Factors that would operate as a system of weighting the risk to the power grid associated with a particular reliability standard violation. The FERC issued an order approving 22 of those factors on June 26, 2007.

On May 2, 2006, the NERC Board of Trustees adopted eight new cyber security standards that replaced interim standards put in place in the wake of the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks and thirteen additional reliability standards. The security standards became effective on June 1, 2006, and the remaining standards became effective throughout 2006 and will become effective throughout 2007. NERC filed these proposed standards with the FERC and relevant Canadian authorities for approval. The cyber security standards were not included in the October 20, 2006 NOPR and are being addressed in a separate FERC docket. On December 11, 2006, the FERC Staff provided its preliminary assessment of the cyber security standards and cited various deficiencies in the proposed standards. Numerous parties, including FirstEnergy, provided comments on the preliminary assessment. The standards remain pending before the FERC. Separately, on July 20, 2007, the FERC issued a NOPR proposing to adopt eight related Critical Infrastructure Protection Reliability Standards. On October 5, 2007, numerous parties, including FirstEnergy s comments thereon, are pending before the FERC.

On November 29, 2006, NERC submitted an additional compliance filing with the FERC regarding the Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement Program, or CMEP, along with the proposed Delegation Agreements between the ERO and the regional reliability entities. The FERC provided opportunity for interested parties to comment on the CMEP by January 10, 2007. FirstEnergy, as well as other parties, moved to intervene and submitted responsive comments on January 10, 2007. Subsequently, the FERC certified NERC as the ERO, approved the CMEP and approved a set of reliability standards, which became mandatory and enforceable on June 18, 2007 with penalties and sanctions for noncompliance.

The ECAR, MAAC and the MAIN reliability councils completed the consolidation of these regions into a single new regional reliability organization known as Reliability*First* Corporation, or RFC. RFC began operations as a regional reliability council under NERC on January 1, 2006, and on November 29, 2006, filed a proposed Delegation Agreement with NERC to obtain certification consistent with the final rule as a regional entity under the ERO. All of our facilities are located within the RFC region.

We believe we are in compliance with all current NERC reliability standards. However, based upon a review of the FERC s guidance to NERC in its March 16, 2007 Final Rule on Mandatory Reliability Standards, it appears that the FERC may eventually adopt stricter standards than those just approved. The financial impact of complying with the new standards cannot be determined at this time. However, the EPACT required that all prudent costs incurred to comply with the new reliability standards be recovered in rates. If we are unable to meet the reliability standards for our bulk-power system in the future, it could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

On April 18-20, 2007, RFC performed a routine compliance audit of FirstEnergy s bulk-power system within the MISO region and found FirstEnergy to be in full compliance with all audited reliability standards. Similarly, RFC has scheduled a compliance audit of FirstEnergy s bulk-power system within the PJM region in 2008. We do not expect any material adverse impact to our financial condition as a result of these audits.

FERC Rate Matters

On November 18, 2004, the FERC issued an order eliminating the regional through and out rates, or RTOR, for transmission service between the Midwest Independent System Transmission Operator, Inc., or MISO, and PJM regions. The FERC also ordered MISO, PJM and the transmission owners within MISO and PJM to submit compliance filings containing a seams elimination cost adjustment, or SECA, mechanism to recover lost RTOR revenues during a 16-month transition period from LSEs. The FERC issued orders in 2005 setting the SECA for hearing. We, ATSI, Met-Ed, Penelec and FES participated in the FERC hearings held in May 2006 concerning the calculation and imposition of the SECA charges. The presiding judge issued an initial decision on August 10, 2006, rejecting the compliance filings made by the RTOs and transmission owners, ruling on various issues and directing new compliance filings. This decision is subject to review and approval by the FERC. Briefs addressing the initial decision were filed on September 11, 2006 and October 20, 2006. A final order could be issued by the FERC in the fourth quarter of 2007.

On January 31, 2005, certain PJM transmission owners made three filings with the FERC pursuant to a settlement agreement previously approved by the FERC. We, Met-Ed and Penelec were parties to that proceeding and joined in two of the filings. In the first filing, the settling transmission owners submitted a filing justifying continuation of their existing rate design within the PJM RTO. In the second filing, the settling transmission owners proposed a revised Schedule 12 to the PJM tariff designed to harmonize the rate treatment of new and existing transmission facilities. Interventions and protests were filed on February 22, 2005. In the third filing, Baltimore Gas & Electric Company, or BG&E, and Pepco Holdings, Inc. requested a formula rate for transmission service provided within their respective zones. Hearings were held and numerous parties appeared and litigated various issues; including American Electric Power Company, Inc., or AEP, which filed in opposition proposing to create a postage stamp rate for high voltage transmission facilities across PJM. At the conclusion of the hearings, the ALJ issued an initial decision adopting the FERC Trial Staff s position that the cost of all PJM transmission facilities should be recovered through a postage stamp rate. The ALJ recommended an April 1, 2006 effective date for this change in rate design. Numerous parties, including FirstEnergy, submitted briefs opposing the ALJ s decision and recommendations. On April 19, 2007, the FERC issued an order rejecting the ALJ s findings and recommendations in nearly every respect. The FERC found that the PJM transmission owners existing license plate rate design was just and reasonable and ordered that the current license plate rates for existing transmission facilities be retained. On the issue of rates for new transmission facilities, the FERC directed that costs for new transmission facilities that are rated at 500 kilovolts, or kV, or higher are to be socialized throughout the PJM footprint by means of a postage-stamp rate. Costs for new transmission facilities that are rated at less than 500 kV, however, are to be allocated on a beneficiary pays basis. Nevertheless, the FERC found that PJM s current beneficiary-pays cost allocation methodology is not sufficiently detailed and, in a related order that also was issued on April 19, 2007, directed that hearings be held for the purpose of establishing a just and reasonable cost allocation methodology for inclusion in PJM s tariff.

On May 18, 2007, certain parties filed for rehearing of the FERC s April 19, 2007 Order. Subsequently, FirstEnergy and other parties filed pleadings opposing the requests for rehearing. The FERC s Orders on PJM rate design, if sustained on rehearing and appeal, will prevent the allocation of the cost of existing transmission facilities of other utilities to us. In addition, the FERC s decision to allocate the cost of new 500 kV and above transmission facilities on a PJM-wide basis will reduce future transmission costs shifting to our zones.

New FERC Transmission Rate Design Filings

On August 1, 2007, a number of filings were made with the FERC by transmission owning utilities in the MISO and PJM footprint that could affect the transmission rates paid by us.

FirstEnergy joined in a filing made by the MISO transmission owners that would maintain the existing license plate rates for transmission service within MISO provided over existing transmission facilities. FirstEnergy also joined in a filing made by both the MISO and PJM transmission owners proposing to continue the elimination of transmission rates associated with service over existing transmission facilities between MISO and PJM. If adopted by the FERC, these filings would not affect the rates charged to load-serving FirstEnergy affiliates for transmission service over existing transmission facilities. In a related filing, MISO and MISO transmission owners requested that the current MISO pricing for new transmission facilities that spreads 20% of the cost of new 345 kV transmission facilities across the entire MISO footprint be maintained (known as the RECB Process). Each of these filings was supported by the majority of transmission owners in either MISO or PJM, as applicable.

The Midwest Stand-Alone Transmission Companies made a filing under Section 205 of the FPA requesting that 100% of the cost of new qualifying 345 kV transmission facilities be spread throughout the entire MISO footprint. Further, Indianapolis Power and Light Company separately moved the FERC to reopen the record to address the cost allocation for the RECB Process. If either proposal is adopted by the FERC, it could shift a greater portion of the cost of new 345 kV transmission facilities to the FirstEnergy footprint in MISO and increase the transmission rates paid by load-serving FirstEnergy affiliates in MISO.

On September 17, 2007, AEP filed a complaint under Sections 206 and 306 of the FPA seeking to have the entire transmission rate design and cost allocation methods used by MISO and PJM declared unjust, unreasonable and unduly discriminatory, and to have FERC fix a uniform regional transmission rate design and cost allocation method for the entire MISO and PJM SuperRegion that regionalizes the cost of new and existing transmission facilities operated at voltages of 345 kV and above. Lower voltage facilities would continue to be recovered in the host utility transmission rate zone through a license plate rate. AEP requests a refund effective October 1, 2007, or alternatively, February 1, 2008. The effect of this proposal, if adopted by the FERC, would be to shift significant costs to the FirstEnergy zones in MISO and PJM. FirstEnergy believes that most of these costs would ultimately be recoverable in retail rates. On October 12, 2007, BG&E filed a motion to dismiss AEP s complaint. On October 16, 2007, the Organization of MISO States filed comments urging the FERC to dismiss AEP s complaint. Interventions and protests to AEP s complaint and answers to BG&E s motion to dismiss. AEP has asked for consolidation of its complaint with the cases above, and we expect it to be resolved on the same timeline as those cases.

Any increase in rates charged for transmission service to FirstEnergy affiliates is dependent upon the outcome of these proceedings at the FERC. All or some of these proceedings may be consolidated by the FERC and set for hearing. The outcome of these cases cannot be predicted. Any material adverse impact on us would depend upon the ability of the load-serving FirstEnergy affiliates to recover increased transmission costs in their retail rates. Increased transmission charges in our transmission zone would be the responsibility of competitive electric retail suppliers, including FES.

MISO Ancillary Services Market and Balancing Area Consolidation Filing

MISO made a filing on September 14, 2007 to establish Ancillary Services markets for regulation, spinning and supplemental reserves, to consolidate the existing 24 balancing areas within the MISO footprint and to establish MISO as the NERC registered balancing authority for the region. An effective date of June 1, 2008 was requested in the filing.

MISO s previous filing to establish an Ancillary Services market was rejected without prejudice by the FERC on June 22, 2007, subject to MISO making certain modifications in its filing. We believe that MISO s September 14 filing generally addresses the FERC s directives. FirstEnergy supports the proposal to establish markets for Ancillary Services and consolidate existing balancing areas, but filed objections on specific aspects of the MISO proposal. Interventions and protests to MISO s filing were made with the FERC on October 15, 2007.

Order No. 890 on Open Access Transmission Tariffs

On February 16, 2007, the FERC issued a final rule (Order No. 890) that revises its decade-old open access transmission regulations and policies. The FERC explained that the final rule is intended to strengthen non-discriminatory access to the transmission grid, facilitate FERC enforcement and provide for a more open and coordinated transmission planning process. The final rule became effective on May 14, 2007. MISO, PJM and ATSI will be filing revised tariffs to comply with the FERC s Order. MISO, PJM and ATSI submitted tariff filings to the FERC on October 11, 2007. As a market participant in PJM, we will conform our business practices to each respective revised tariff.

Environmental Matters

We accrue environmental liabilities only when we conclude that it is probable that we have an obligation for such costs and can reasonably estimate the amount of such costs. Unasserted claims are reflected in our determination of environmental liabilities and are accrued in the period that they become both probable and reasonably estimable.

We have been named as PRPs at waste disposal sites, which may require cleanup under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980. Allegations of disposal of hazardous

substances at historical sites and the liability involved are often unsubstantiated and subject to dispute; however, federal law provides that all PRPs for a particular site are liable on a joint and several basis. We have accrued liabilities for environmental remediation of former manufactured gas plants in New Jersey; those costs are being recovered by us through a non-bypassable SBC. We have accrued liability of approximately \$60 million through September 30, 2007.

Capital Requirements

Our capital expenditures are \$192 million for 2007 and expected to be \$1.144 billion for the years 2008-2011. Such costs include expenditures for the improvement of existing facilities and for the construction of transmission lines, distribution lines, substations and other assets. The maturities of, and sinking fund requirements for, our long-term debt are \$33 million for 2007 and \$119 million for the years 2008-2011. Our operating lease commitments are \$8 million for 2007 and \$32 million for the years 2008-2011.

The extent and type of future financings will depend on the need for external funds as well as market conditions and the maintenance of an appropriate capital structure. We will continue to monitor financial market conditions and, where appropriate, may take advantage of economic opportunities to refund debt to the extent that our financial resources permit.

Because we satisfied the provision of our senior note indenture for the release of all FMB held as collateral for senior notes in May 2007, we are no longer required to issue FMB as collateral for senior notes and therefore are not limited as to the amount of senior notes we may issue.

As of September 30, 2007, we have redeemed all of our outstanding preferred stock. As a result of this redemption, the applicable earnings coverage test in our charter is inoperative. In the event that we issue preferred stock in the future, the earnings coverage test will govern the amount of preferred stock that may be issued.

To the extent that coverage requirements or market conditions restrict our ability to issue desired amounts of preferred stock, we may seek other methods of financing. Such financings could include the sale of preferred and/or preference stock or of such other types of securities as might be authorized by applicable regulatory authorities which would not otherwise be sold and could result in annual interest charges and/or dividend requirements in excess of those that would otherwise be incurred.

System Capacity and Reserves

Our 2006 net maximum hourly demand was 6,702 MW on August 2, 2006. Our load is supplied through the New Jersey BGS auction process, transferring substantially all of our load obligation to other parties. Our current capacity portfolio contains long-term purchases from New Jersey NUGs.

Competition

We compete with other utilities for intersystem bulk power sales and for sales to municipalities and cooperatives. We also compete with suppliers of natural gas and other forms of energy in connection with their industrial and commercial sales and in the home climate control market, both with respect to new customers and conversions, and with all other suppliers of electricity. To date, there has been no substantial cogeneration by the our customers.

As a result of actions taken by state legislative bodies over the last few years, major changes in the electric utility business have occurred in parts of the United States, including New Jersey. These changes have resulted in fundamental alterations in the way traditional integrated utilities and holding company systems, like FirstEnergy, conduct their business.

Our obligation to provide BGS has been removed through a transitional mechanism of auctioning the obligation. See NJBPU Rate Matters above.

Research and Development

We participate in funding the Electric Power Research Institute, or EPRI, which was formed for the purpose of expanding electric research and development under the voluntary sponsorship of the nation's electric utility industry public, private and cooperative. Its goal is to mutually benefit utility companies and their customers by promoting the development of new and improved technologies to help the utility industry meet present and future electric energy needs in environmentally and economically acceptable ways. The EPRI conducts research on all aspects of electric power production and use, including fuels, generation, delivery, energy management and conservation, environmental effects and energy analysis. The major portion of EPRI research and development projects is directed toward practical solutions and their applications to problems currently facing the electric utility industry.

Employees

As of September 30, 2007, we had 1,462 employees, of whom 1,133 were covered by collective bargaining agreements.

Our bargaining unit employees filed a grievance challenging our 2002 call-out procedure that required bargaining unit employees to respond to emergency power outages. On May 20, 2004, an arbitration panel concluded that the call-out procedure violated the parties collective bargaining agreement. At the conclusion of the June 1, 2005 hearing, the arbitration panel decided not to hear testimony on damages and closed the proceedings. On September 9, 2005, the arbitration panel issued an opinion to award approximately \$16 million to the bargaining unit employees. On February 6, 2006, a federal district court granted a union motion to dismiss, as premature, our appeal of the award filed on October 18, 2005. The arbitration panel provided additional rulings regarding damages during a September 2007 hearing, and it is anticipated that he will issue a final order in late 2007. We intend to re-file an appeal again in federal district court once the damages associated with this case are identified at an individual employee level. We recognized a liability for the potential \$16 million award in 2005.

Properties

As of December 31, 2006, our distribution and transmission systems consist of the following:

Distribution Lines	Transmission Lines	Substation Transformer Capacity				
	(Miles)	(kV-amperes)				
18,966	2,135	20,964,000				
We provide for depreciation on a straight-line basis at various rates over the estimated lives of our property included in plant in service. Our						
annual composite rates for our electric plant in 2006, 2005 and 2004 is shown in the following table:						

Annual Composite Depreciation Rate					
	2006	2005	2004		
	2.1%	2.2%	2.1%		

We hold a 50% ownership interest in Yard s Creek, a 200-MW electrical power generating plant located in Blairstown Township, New Jersey. As of December 31, 2006, the Yard s Creek pumped storage facility had a net book value of approximately \$20 million. Our transmission facilities are physically interconnected with the transmission facilities of Met-Ed and Penelec and are operated on an integrated basis as part of the PJM RTO.

Legal Proceedings

We are involved in various lawsuits, claims (including claims for asbestos exposure) and proceedings related to our normal business operations. The other material items not otherwise discussed above are described below.

Power Outages and Related Litigation

In July 1999, the Mid-Atlantic States experienced a severe heat wave, which resulted in power outages throughout the service territories of many electric utilities, including our territory. In an investigation into the causes of the outages and the reliability of the transmission and distribution systems of all four of New Jersey s electric utilities, the NJBPU concluded that there was not a prima facie case demonstrating that, overall, we provided unsafe, inadequate or improper service to our customers. Two class action lawsuits (subsequently consolidated into a single proceeding) were filed in New Jersey Superior Court in July 1999 against us, GPU and other GPU companies, seeking compensatory and punitive damages arising from the July 1999 service interruptions in our territory.

In August 2002, the trial court granted partial summary judgment to us and dismissed the plaintiffs claims for consumer fraud, common law fraud, negligent misrepresentation and strict product liability. In November 2003, the trial court granted our motion to decertify the class and denied plaintiffs motion to permit into evidence their class-wide damage model indicating damages in excess of \$50 million. These class decertification and damage rulings were appealed to the Appellate Division. The Appellate Division issued a decision on July 8, 2004, affirming the decertification of the originally certified class, but remanding for certification of a class limited to those customers directly impacted by the outages of our transformers in Red Bank, New Jersey, based on a common incident involving the failure of the bushings of two large transformers in the Red Bank substation resulting in planned and unplanned outages in the area during a 2-3 day period.

In 2005, we renewed our motion to decertify the class based on a very limited number of class members who incurred damages. We also filed a motion for summary judgment on the remaining plaintiffs claims for negligence, breach of contract and punitive damages. In July 2006, the New Jersey Superior Court dismissed the punitive damage claim and again decertified the class based on the fact that a vast majority of the class members did not suffer damages and those that did would be more appropriately addressed in individual actions. The plaintiffs appealed this ruling to the New Jersey Appellate Division, which reversed the decertification of the Red Bank class on March 7, 2007 and remanded the matter back to the Trial Court to allow the plaintiffs sufficient time to establish a damage model or individual proof of damages. We filed a petition for allowance of an appeal of the Appellate Division ruling to the New Jersey Supreme Court, which was denied on May 9, 2007. Proceedings are continuing in the Superior Court. We are defending this class action lawsuit, but are unable to predict the outcome of this matter. No liability has been accrued as of September 30, 2007.

On August 14, 2003, various states and parts of southern Canada experienced widespread power outages. The outages affected approximately 1.4 million customers in our service area. The U.S.-Canada Power System Outage Task Force s final report issued in April 2004 concluded, among other things, that the problems leading to the outages began in FirstEnergy s Ohio service area. Specifically, the final report concluded, among other things, that the initiation of the August 14, 2003 power outages resulted from an alleged failure of both FirstEnergy and the ECAR to assess and understand perceived inadequacies within our system; inadequate situational awareness of the developing conditions; and a perceived failure to adequately manage tree growth in certain transmission rights of way. The Task Force also concluded that there was a failure of the interconnected grid s reliability organizations (MISO and PJM) to provide effective real-time diagnostic support. The final report is publicly available through the Department of Energy s website (www.doe.gov).

We believe that the final report does not provide a complete and comprehensive picture of the conditions that contributed to the August 14, 2003 power outages and that it does not adequately address the underlying causes of the outages. We remain convinced that the outages cannot be explained by events on any one utility s system. The final report contained 46 recommendations to prevent or minimize the scope of future blackouts. Forty-five of those recommendations related to broad industry or policy matters, while one, including subparts, related to activities the Task Force recommended be undertaken by FirstEnergy, MISO, PJM, the ECAR and other parties to correct the causes of the August 14, 2003 power outages.

FirstEnergy implemented several initiatives, both prior to and since the August 14, 2003 power outages, which were independently verified by NERC as complete in 2004 and were consistent with these and other

recommendations and collectively enhance the reliability of our electric system. The implementation of these recommendations in 2004 included completion of the Task Force recommendations that were directed toward FirstEnergy. FirstEnergy is also proceeding with the implementation of the recommendations that were to be completed subsequent to 2004 and will continue to periodically assess the FERC-ordered Reliability Study recommendations for forecasted 2009 system conditions, recognizing revised load forecasts and other changing system conditions which may impact the recommendations. Thus far, implementation of the recommendations has not required, nor is expected to require, substantial investment in new or material upgrades to existing equipment. The FERC or other applicable government agencies and reliability coordinators may, however, take a different view as to recommended enhancements or may recommend additional enhancements in the future that could require additional material expenditures.

FirstEnergy was also named, along with several other entities, in a complaint in New Jersey State Court. The allegations against FirstEnergy were based, in part, on an alleged failure to protect the citizens of Jersey City, New Jersey from an electrical power outage. None of FirstEnergy s subsidiaries serve customers in Jersey City. A responsive pleading has been filed. On April 28, 2006, the court granted FirstEnergy s motion to dismiss. The plaintiff has not appealed.

We are defending these legal actions, but cannot predict the outcome of any of these proceedings or whether any further regulatory proceedings or legal actions may be initiated against us. Although we are unable to predict the impact of these proceedings, if we were ultimately determined to have legal liability in connection with these proceedings, it could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Other Legal Matters

Our bargaining unit employees filed a grievance challenging our 2002 call-out procedure that required bargaining unit employees to respond to emergency power outages. On May 20, 2004, an arbitration panel concluded that the call-out procedure violated the parties collective bargaining agreement. At the conclusion of the June 1, 2005 hearing, the arbitration panel decided not to hear testimony on damages and closed the proceedings. On September 9, 2005, the arbitration panel issued an opinion to award approximately \$16 million to the bargaining unit employees. On February 6, 2006, a federal district court granted a union motion to dismiss, as premature, our appeal of the award filed on October 18, 2005. The arbitration panel provided additional rulings regarding damages during a September 2007 hearing, and it is anticipated that the arbitration panel will issue a final order in late 2007. We intend to re-file an appeal again in federal district court once the damages associated with this case are identified at an individual employee level. We recognized a liability for the potential \$16 million award in 2005.

MANAGEMENT

Set forth below is the name, age, position and a brief account of the business experience of each of our executive officers and directors and key employees.

Name	Age	Position(s)
Stephen E. Morgan	57	President and Director
Paulette R. Chatman	54	Controller
Randy Scilla	53	Treasurer
Edward J. Udovich	52	Corporate Secretary
Donald M. Lynch	53	Regional President
Bradley S. Ewing	47	Director
Mark A. Julian	50	Director
Gelorma E. Persson	76	Director
Donald R. Schneider	46	Director
Jesse T. Williams, Sr	67	Director

Stephen E. Morgan has served as President since January 2004 and Director since September 2003. Prior to his appointment as President, Mr. Morgan served as Vice President Energy Delivery of FirstEnergy from October 2002 until January 2002 and as Regional President Central of FirstEnergy from January 2002 until September 2002.

Paulette R. Chatman has served as Controller since July 2007. Prior to her appointment as Controller, Ms. Chatman served as Assistant Controller from November 2001 until July 2007. Ms. Chatman has also served as Assistant Controller of FESC and various FirstEnergy subsidiaries since November 2001.

Randy Scilla has served as Treasurer since July 2007. Prior to his appointment as Treasurer, Mr. Scilla served as Assistant Treasurer from November 2001 until July 2007. Mr. Scilla has also served as Assistant Treasurer of FESC and various other FirstEnergy subsidiaries since January 1999.

Edward J. Udovich has served as Corporate Secretary since July 2007. Prior to his appointment as Corporate Secretary, Mr. Udovich served as Assistant Corporate Secretary from November 2001 until July 2007. Mr. Udovich has also served as Corporate Secretary of FESC and various other FirstEnergy subsidiaries since June 1998.

Donald M. Lynch has served as Regional President since June 2004. Mr. Lynch served as FESC s Regional President Central from November 2001 until January 2004.

Bradley S. Ewing has served as Director since January 2004. Mr. Ewing has served as FESC s Vice President Energy Delivery since 2004. From 1999 to 2004, Mr. Ewing served as Director of Operations Services Northern Region.

Mark A. Julian has served as Director since January 2004. Mr. Julian has served as FESC s Vice President Energy Delivery since 2003. From 2001 to 2003, Mr. Julian served as Director of Energy Delivery Technical Services.

Gelorma E. Persson has served as Director since July 1983. Ms. Persson has served in the New Jersey Division of Consumer Affairs Elder Fraud Investigation Unit since 1999. She previously served as liaison (Special Assistant Director) between the New Jersey Division of Consumer Affairs and various state boards. Prior to 1995, she was owner and President of Business Dynamics Associated of Red Bank, New Jersey. Ms. Persson is a member of the United States Small Business Administration National Advisory Board, the New Jersey Small Business Advisory Council, the Board of Advisors of Brookdale Community College and the Board of Advisors of Georgian Court College.

Donald R. Schneider has served as Director since March 2007. Mr. Schneider serves as Senior Vice President Energy Delivery and Customer Service of FESC and various other FirstEnergy operating subsidiaries. Prior to his appointment as Vice President Energy Delivery in 2006, Mr. Schneider served as Vice President Commodity Operations of FES from October 2004 until June 2006 and as Vice President Fossil Operations of FES from January 2002 until May 2004.

Jesse T. Williams, Sr. has served as Director since July 2007. Mr. Williams has also served as a Director of FirstEnergy since 1997 and Director of OE from 1992-1997. Mr. Williams retired in 1998 as Vice President of Human Resources Policy, Employment Practices and Systems of The Goodyear Tire & Rubber Company, a manufacturer of tire and rubber related products.

Λ	Λ
4	4

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

General

FirstEnergy designs, evaluates and administers all compensation plans for us and other subsidiaries. FirstEnergy s Board of Directors and/or FirstEnergy s Compensation Committee reviews and approves all compensation for FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries, including us. The role of our Board of Directors is to carry out the activities generally performed by a Board of Directors and make decisions with regard to our operational and financial aspects. Our Board of Directors does not make compensation decisions for our employees and it does not have a separate Compensation Committee. However, our Board of Directors does make compensation decisions relating to our director compensation. References in this prospectus to the Compensation Committee mean the Compensation Committee of the FirstEnergy Board of Directors.

Compensation disclosure is provided for the following named executive officers: Anthony J. Alexander, Richard R. Grigg, Richard H. Marsh, Stephen E. Morgan and Leila L. Vespoli. Mr. Morgan served as our President and Chief Executive Officer, or CEO, in 2006. Mr. Marsh served as our Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer in 2006. Ms. Vespoli served as our Senior Vice President and General Counsel in 2006. Since we are a wholly-owned subsidiary of FirstEnergy, certain executive officers of FirstEnergy, in addition to Mr. Morgan and Mr. Marsh, perform primary policymaking functions for us. Mr. Anthony J. Alexander, President and CEO of FirstEnergy, and Mr. Richard R. Grigg, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer, or COO, of FirstEnergy, and Ms. Leila L. Vespoli, Senior Vice President and General Counsel, were the three most highly compensated executive officers of FirstEnergy in 2006 who also exercised policymaking functions for us.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

FirstEnergy provides a competitive compensation program to attract, retain and reward employees whose performance and contributions drive FirstEnergy s success. The compensation philosophy targets total compensation at the market median for FirstEnergy s peer group, with the opportunity to earn above-median compensation for strong company and/or individual performance. As a result, the executive compensation program is intended to reward and retain executives responsible for leading the organization in the achievement of business objectives in the complex energy services industry.

FirstEnergy s compensation programs apply to all executives and reflect the following principles:

Total compensation is competitive and reflects a pay-for-performance orientation.

The peer group used to evaluate competitive levels of compensation is comprised of comparable energy services companies.

Base salaries are generally targeted at or near the median of the peer group.

Incentive opportunities are targeted at the median competitive level for the achievement of specified corporate goals and include the opportunity to achieve above median compensation rewards.

Short-term incentive opportunities are based on a combination of corporate and business unit goals.

Long-term incentive awards are based on both FirstEnergy s absolute performance and performance relative to peer companies. The elements of FirstEnergy s compensation program include base salary and short-term and long-term incentive opportunities. Under FirstEnergy s pay-for-performance philosophy, executive rewards are directly linked to short-term and long-term results for key stakeholders, including shareholders and customers. A significant portion of an executive s actual pay reflects corporate and business unit performance as defined by various financial and operational measures.

Variations of base salary from median levels for individual executives reflect the relative responsibilities of the position and facilitate internal equity. Further, base salaries reflect the executive s qualifications, experience and sustained performance level.

Short-term incentive opportunities provide executives the potential to achieve total cash compensation at approximately the 75th percentile of the peer group if corporate performance is superior. However, there is significant risk if performance is below expectations. As an executive s responsibility increases, a greater percentage of the annual incentive is driven by corporate performance. Corporate goals reflect targeted performance objectives for the year and are heavily weighted toward financial targets.

Long-term incentive awards consisting of restricted stock units and performance shares are based on the achievement of corporate goals and the annualized total shareholder return generated by FirstEnergy common stock over a three-year period relative to a peer group, respectively.

The components of the compensation programs are evaluated both individually and in the aggregate. Fundamentally, the proportion of pay at risk increases as an executive s responsibilities increase. Thus, executives with greater responsibilities for the achievement of company performance targets bear a greater risk if those goals are not achieved and also receive a greater reward if the goals are met or surpassed. The appropriate balance of annual, medium-term and longer-term incentives facilitates the retention of talented executives, recognizes the achievement of short-term goals, rewards long-term strategic results and encourages equity ownership. In determining compensation, the Compensation Committee balances the pay to achieve competitive parity with the amount required to retain and motivate executives. FirstEnergy s philosophy is to use a variety of compensation vehicles, primarily driven by financial and operational performance metrics.

As is indicated in the following chart, as the level of responsibility increases, the percentage of base salary decreases and the percentage of at-risk pay, including short-term incentive and equity, increases. The chart represents the actual percentage of each pay element in relation to total target compensation for the named executives in 2006.

	Short-		
	Base	term	
Named Executive Officer	Salary	Incentive	Equity
Anthony J. Alexander	19%	19%	62%
Richard R. Grigg	30%	22%	48%
Richard H. Marsh	34%	22%	44%
Stephen E. Morgan	48%	21%	31%
Leila L. Vespoli	36%	21%	43%

Although the Compensation Committee has established share ownership guidelines for executives, such equity ownership is not considered when establishing compensation levels. However, the Compensation Committee does review prior awards, both vested and unvested, on a regular basis through the use of the tally sheets described below.

Compensation Setting Process

Consultant

The Compensation Committee employs an independent, external compensation consultant at FirstEnergy s expense. Consistent with NYSE rules, the Compensation Committee has the sole authority to retain and dismiss the consultant and to approve the consultant s fees. The consultant provides objective, independent advice and analysis to the Compensation Committee with respect to executive and director compensation. During 2006, the Compensation Committee retained Hewitt Associates based on its expertise,

independence and utility industry experience. The Compensation Committee concluded that Hewitt Associates would better serve FirstEnergy and its Board of Directors at this time than the previous consultant. Management uses Hewitt Associates to provide compensation, actuarial and benefit plan consulting services to FirstEnergy and advises the Compensation Committee of the work performed by Hewitt. The Compensation Committee determined that these relationships do not impair the ability of the consultant to render impartial services to the Compensation Committee.

The Compensation Committee relies on the consultant to provide an annual review of executive compensation practices at other companies. This review includes companies that FirstEnergy competes with for executive talent and is further discussed under Benchmarking below. This review encompasses base pay, annual incentives, long-term incentives and perquisites. In addition, the Compensation Committee may request advice concerning the design, communication and implementation of incentive plans or other compensation programs. The services provided by the consultant in 2006 included:

A review of the alignment of executive compensation practices to FirstEnergy s compensation philosophy;

Benchmarking and analysis of competitive compensation practices for executives and directors;

Advice related to the modification of incentive programs for executive officers and other key employees;

A review of FirstEnergy s severance agreements to ensure alignment with competitive practices; and

Advice and guidance regarding the impact new rules and regulations would have on FirstEnergy s compensation programs. *Benchmarking*

As referenced under Consultant above, in early 2006, the Compensation Committee's consultant compared company executive compensation against 24 large utilities in the United States. These are generally the energy services organizations that FirstEnergy competes with for executive talent. The consultant identified the following peer group:

Allegheny Energy	Ameren	American Electric Power	
CenterPoint Energy	CMS Energy	Consolidated Edison	
DTE Energy	Dominion Resources	Duke Energy	
Edison International	Energy East	Entergy	
Exelon	FPL Group	PG&E	
PPL	Pepco	Pinnacle West	
Progress Energy	Sempra Energy	Southern Company	
TECO Energy	TXU	Xcel Energy	
TT (11 11 () 11		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Targeted base pay and short-term and long-term incentive opportunities are based on a review of the compensation of these companies. Since FirstEnergy is larger than the typical firm in the sample, results were adjusted based on revenues to make the comparison relevant. In addition, consideration may be given to broader general industry data when that is the relevant pool in which FirstEnergy competes for talent. The consultant evaluated the competitive data and provided recommendations for FirstEnergy consistent with FirstEnergy s compensation philosophy.

The elements of compensation as stated and defined later, and the mix of the elements are determined based on an annual analysis of these peer companies. The Compensation Committee has determined that the compensation elements, both individually and in the aggregate, are appropriately aligned with FirstEnergy s compensation philosophy.

Management and/or the Compensation Committee reviews the compensation philosophy annually to ensure that it continues to align with company goals and offers competitive levels of compensation. FirstEnergy s recent success in filling executive positions from the external market, its relatively low executive turnover and its success with ongoing recruitment efforts indicate FirstEnergy s compensation programs are meeting the goal of providing competitive pay.

Tally Sheets

The Compensation Committee reviewed a comprehensive summary of all components of compensation, including base salary, incentive awards based on corporate and business unit performance, equity compensation, stock option and restricted stock performance, perquisites and other personal benefits, and actual and projected payout obligations under several termination scenarios (i.e., voluntary resignation, retirement, severance and change in control) for the named executive officers of FirstEnergy, including Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli. Based on the review of these tally sheets, the Compensation Committee determined that the total compensation provided (and, in the case of termination scenarios, the potential payout) was reasonable. The Compensation Committee performs this review at each January meeting. The Compensation Committee did not review tally sheets for Mr. Morgan, as he was not one of FirstEnergy s five highest paid executive officers in 2006.

Role of Executives

Our executives are not involved in planning, setting or determining compensation. FirstEnergy s Board of Directors has delegated authority to Anthony J. Alexander, CEO of FirstEnergy, to establish the compensation of other senior executives whose compensation is not determined by the Compensation Committee pursuant to its charter, provided that this authority is exercised only after consultation with the Compensation. In all cases, these recommendations are presented to the Compensation Committee for review.

The CEO and other senior executives of FirstEnergy play an increased role in the early stages of design and evaluation of compensation programs and policies. The executives review, discuss and provide comments when FirstEnergy is planning a design change to a compensation program. They have a vested interest in ensuring that the compensation programs and policies will engage employees and provide incentives to strive for excellence in their daily responsibilities in order to produce outstanding financial and operating results for FirstEnergy and its shareholders.

Elements of Compensation

Base Salary

Executives are paid a base salary for performing their job responsibilities. The Compensation Committee reviews executives base salaries annually. Adjustments to base salary are made, if appropriate, generally on March 1 of each year, after considering factors such as company performance, individual performance, changes in executives responsibilities and changes in the competitive marketplace. The consultant provides the median competitive data for each executive s position as described above. Generally, a range of 85% to 115% of this competitive data is used to promote the pay-for-performance philosophy. The base salaries for all named executive officers fall within this range.

On March 1, 2007, the Compensation Committee provided Mr. Morgan with a lump sum award of \$15,000 in lieu of a base salary increase. The Compensation Committee provided base salary increases of 7.45%, 4.0%, 5.26% and 7.53% for Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli respectively, based on the results of the annual compensation review.

⁴⁸

Short-Term Incentive Program

FirstEnergy s short-term incentive program, or STIP, provides awards to executives whose contributions support the achievement of corporate financial and operational goals. The program supports FirstEnergy s compensation philosophy by linking executive awards directly to annual performance results on key corporate and business unit objectives. Similar to base salaries, the STIP provides executives with opportunities targeted to the median of the utility industry. The Compensation Committee annually reviews these target award opportunities, which are expressed as a percentage of base salary. During the first quarter, adjustments to target levels for the current year are made as appropriate and warranted by competitive market practice and internal equity considerations.

FirstEnergy s STIP is based on performance targets, and in 2006 these included, but were not limited to, objectives relative to the following goals:

Earnings per share;

Free cash flow from operations;

Customer service excellence;

Megawatt generation output;

Transmission outage frequency;

Distribution System Average Interruption Duration Index;

Financial contribution to earnings;

Safety (including nuclear safety); and

Workforce hiring.

Executives are assigned and evaluated on goals applicable to their responsibilities within the organization. These performance goals were chosen because they have a significant impact on FirstEnergy s operational and financial success. The specific targets for these performance goals reflect FirstEnergy s confidential strategic plans and are not disclosed publicly for competitive reasons. FirstEnergy establishes targets for incentive compensation performance measures based on earnings growth aspirations and achieving continuous improvement in operational performance reach industry top quartile/decile levels. Over the last five years, FirstEnergy has achieved target performance levels for the performance measures held by senior executives approximately 56% of the time. The weightings of financial and operational targets for executives are determined at the beginning of each year. The following represents the financial and operational targets assigned to each named executive officer in 2006:

Named Executive Officer	Financial	Operational
Anthony J. Alexander	80%	20%
Richard H. Marsh	70%	30%

Stephen E. Morgan			50%	50%
Richard R. Grigg			60%	40%
Leila L. Vespoli			50%	50%

The process for allocating awards is similar for all executives. The target levels are established in February, and performance is measured throughout the year. In 2006, STIP target award opportunities for the named executive officers ranged from 45% of salary to 100% of salary. Awards for the short-term incentive based on operational performance range from 50% of target for performance at the threshold level to 150% of target for outstanding performance. Awards for the short-term incentive portion based on financial performance range from 50% of target for performance range from 50% of target for outstanding performance is not achieved. Awards are mathematically

interpolated for performance between threshold and maximum and no positive or negative discretion is applied to the final awards. The Compensation Committee has no authority to adjust upwards the amount payable to a covered employee with respect to a particular award.

In 2006, we and FirstEnergy achieved outstanding financial and operational performance relative to our goals, which had a positive impact on the short-term incentive payout. For 2006, Mr. Morgan s award was \$184,359. The remaining named executive officers awards were as follows: Alexander \$2,000,000; Grigg \$874,086; Marsh \$514,003; and Vespoli \$435,414.

Long-Term Incentive Program

Long-term incentive awards are awarded under the terms of the FirstEnergy Executive and Director Incentive Compensation Plan, or the Incentive Plan. The long-term incentive program, or LTIP, is designed to reward executives for achievement of company goals, which ultimately result in increased shareholder value. This program is equity-based to align the long-term interests of executives with those of shareholders. In 2006, FirstEnergy delivered long-term incentives through a combination of restricted stock units and performance shares. FirstEnergy has not issued stock options under its LTIP since 2004. Similar to the STIP, during the first quarter of each year the Compensation Committee reviews and adjusts executives long-term incentive target opportunities as appropriate and warranted by competitive market practice and internal equity considerations. The Compensation Committee has no authority to adjust upwards the amount payable to a covered employee with respect to a particular award.

FirstEnergy s restricted stock unit program contains two components: performance-adjusted and discretionary restricted stock units. Performance-adjusted restricted stock units are designed to focus participants on key financial and operational metrics that drive FirstEnergy s success, foster management ownership and aid retention. These metrics are earnings per share, safety and an operational performance index. The actual number of shares issued may be adjusted upward or downward by 25% based on FirstEnergy s performance against these three key metrics. The specific targets for these metrics reflect FirstEnergy s confidential strategic plans and are not disclosed publicly for competitive reasons.

Performance-adjusted restricted stock units are granted to all eligible executives. Based on competitive analysis, each eligible executive received an initial grant of performance-adjusted restricted stock units, at a target level based on the executive s annual salary as of March 1, 2006, and calculated using the average of the high and low stock price on March 1, 2006. These performance-adjusted restricted stock units are granted to each executive with the right to receive shares of FirstEnergy common stock at the end of the three-year restriction period. In 2006, performance-adjusted restricted stock grants were issued as follows: Alexander 47,295 units; Grigg 14,926 units; Marsh 6,000 units; Morgan 2,372 units; and Vespoli 5,023 units.

Discretionary restricted stock units are granted in limited circumstances to high performing and/or high potential employees or to retain critical talent. Discretionary restricted stock units do not have a performance component. These discretionary restricted stock units are granted to each executive with the right to receive shares of FirstEnergy common stock at the end of the five-year restriction period. In 2006, Mr. Marsh was granted 4,910 discretionary restricted stock units.

FirstEnergy s performance share program provides executives with the opportunity for awards based on FirstEnergy s total shareholder return over a three-year period relative to the Edison Electric Institute s Index of Investor-Owned Electric Utility Companies, or EEI Index. The number of performance shares granted is calculated by multiplying the executive s March 1 salary by the eligible incentive percent and dividing by the average high and low common stock price during December of the previous year. Performance share grants in 2006 were issued as follows: Alexander 31,850 shares; Grigg 9,408 shares; Marsh 4,848 shares; Morgan 2,135 shares; and Vespoli 4,797 shares.

Performance shares typically payout in cash at the end of the performance cycle. For the three-year period ending December 2006, FirstEnergy ranked 8th out of 63 companies in the EEI Index, which positively impacted the performance share payout. The performance shares for the 2004-2006 period were paid as follows: Alexander \$2,536,266; Marsh \$593,655; Morgan \$283,238; and Vespoli \$565,046. Mr. Grigg did not receive a payout because he was not employed by FirstEnergy in January 2004 when the grants were issued. Based on the terms defined in the Incentive Plan the amount payable in cash in a calendar year to any participant pursuant to any performance share award may not exceed \$2,000,000. Mr. Alexander s award was paid as follows: \$2,000,000 in cash and \$536,266 in FirstEnergy common stock.

The process for allocating awards is similar for all executives. The target levels are established in February, and performance is measured throughout the cycle. In 2006, performance-adjusted restricted stock unit target award opportunities for the named executive officers ranged from 35% of salary to 195% of salary. In 2006, performance share target award opportunities for the named executive officers ranged from 30% of salary to 125% of salary. The mix of the types and the range of the awards are established based on competitive benchmarking and are intended to encourage operational excellence and to increase shareholder value.

Payment of restricted stock units and performance shares upon termination from FirstEnergy are discussed underPost-TerminationCompensation and Benefits
guidelines discussed underbelow. All long-term incentive awards granted to the named executive officers are subject to the share ownershipStock Ownership/Retention Guidelinesbelow.

The Compensation Committee has determined that an equity grant date of March 1 is appropriate for restricted stock units. Performance shares are granted effective January 1. The timing of the grants enables FirstEnergy to consider competitive market data and prior year company performance in establishing target levels. Any equity grants awarded in proximity to an earnings announcement or other market event are coincidental in nature.

Restricted stock units and performance shares are discussed in further detail under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below following the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table.

Other Equity Awards

FirstEnergy has a restricted stock program, which is utilized solely for recruitment, retention and special recognition purposes. Award sizes, grant dates and vesting periods vary to allow flexibility. As a result of superior FirstEnergy performance, outstanding individual performance since assuming the role of CEO in January 2004 and the FirstEnergy Board of Directors strong desire to retain Mr. Alexander in his current capacity, the Compensation Committee recommended, and the FirstEnergy Board of Directors approved, a grant to Mr. Alexander of 98,271 shares of restricted stock on February 27, 2006. The shares will vest on April 30, 2013; however, the FirstEnergy Board of Directors has the ability to accelerate the vesting to April 30, 2011, or thereafter, at their discretion based on appropriate succession planning or other rationale they then believe to be appropriate. The Compensation Committee has the authority to modify all or select stock grants; however, the Compensation Committee has not taken such action since 2002.

Payment of restricted stock upon termination from FirstEnergy is discussed under Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits below. All equity awards granted to the named executive officers are subject to the share ownership guidelines discussed under Stock Ownership/Retention Guidelines below.

Restricted stock grants are discussed in further detail under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below following the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table.

Retirement

The FirstEnergy Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, or SERP, is limited to certain key executives. Mr. Morgan, Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander and Ms. Vespoli are participants in the SERP. Mr. Grigg does not participate in the SERP. The SERP is part of the integrated compensation program intended to attract, motivate and retain top executives who are in positions to make significant contributions to FirstEnergy s operation and profitability for the benefit of its customers and shareholders. The SERP benefit is equal to the greater of (i) 65% of the executive s highest annual salary, or (ii) 55% of the average of the executive s highest three consecutive years of salary plus annual incentive awards. The SERP benefit is reduced by the executive s pensions under tax-qualified pension plans of FirstEnergy or other employers, any supplemental pension under the FirstEnergy Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, or EDCP, and Social Security benefits. In some cases, an executive s tax-qualified pension and supplemental pension may exceed the SERP benefit, which eliminates any benefit payments under the SERP. This is not the case for the named executive officers reported in this prospectus as of December 31, 2006. The SERP also provides for disability and surviving spouse benefits. At the end of 2006, only 14 active employees were eligible participants for a SERP benefit upon retirement, and no new participants have been provided eligibility since 2001. The Compensation Committee must approve any new participants.

Earnings on Deferred Compensation

The EDCP offers executives the opportunity to accumulate assets on a tax-favored basis and acquire additional FirstEnergy stock. The EDCP is part of an integrated executive compensation program to attract, retain and motivate key executives who are in positions to make significant contributions to FirstEnergy s operation and profitability.

Above-market interest earnings on executives deferred compensation cash accounts are provided as an incentive for executives to defer base salary and short-term incentive awards. Additionally, a 20% FirstEnergy matching contribution on deferrals from short-term and long-term incentive awards directed to investment in FirstEnergy stock further ties management investment performance to FirstEnergy s success. FirstEnergy has determined that the levels of executive benefits in the aggregate are competitive and aligned with FirstEnergy s philosophy.

Personal Benefits and Perquisites

Executives may be eligible to receive limited perquisites offered by FirstEnergy, including financial planning and tax preparation services, country club dues and personal use of the corporate aircraft. FirstEnergy believes that financial planning by experts reduces the time that executives spend on that topic and assists in making the most of the financial rewards received from FirstEnergy. Some executives belong to a golf or country club so that they have an appropriate entertainment forum for customers and appropriate interaction with their communities. Pursuant to the direction of the FirstEnergy Board of Directors, Mr. Alexander is required to use FirstEnergy s corporate aircraft for all personal and business travel. Other executives, including the named executive officers, may from time to time, with CEO approval, use FirstEnergy s corporate aircraft for personal travel. FirstEnergy has a written policy that sets forth guidelines regarding the personal use of the corporate aircraft by executive officers and other employees. The Compensation Committee believes these perquisites are reasonable, competitive and consistent with the overall compensation philosophy.

Stock Ownership/Retention Guidelines

FirstEnergy believes it is critical that the interests of executives and shareholders be clearly aligned. As such, share ownership requirements, defined as a multiple of salary, are in place for FirstEnergy s executives as follows:

President and CEO 5 times salary

Executive Vice President and COO 4 times salary

Senior Vice Presidents and the equivalent 3 times salary

Vice Presidents and the equivalent 1 to 2 times salary For 2006, the following were included to determine ownership status:

Shares directly or jointly owned in certificate form or in a stock investment plan,

Shares owned through the FirstEnergy Savings Plan, or Savings Plan,

Brokerage shares,

Shares held in the EDCP, and

Shares granted through the LTIP (restricted stock units and performance shares).

Once guidelines are attained, executives subject to the guidelines may exercise any or all vested stock options; however, they may sell only 50% of the shares granted by FirstEnergy after January 1, 2005. Additionally, FirstEnergy s Insider Trading Policy prohibits executive officers from hedging their economic exposure to the FirstEnergy stock that they own.

The guidelines are reviewed for competitiveness on an annual basis and were last reviewed at the February 2007 Compensation Committee meeting. The named executive officers listed have met the share ownership guidelines. As of March 1, 2007, Mr. Morgan owned 29,494 shares of FirstEnergy s stock, which more than satisfies his requisite stock ownership requirements.

Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits

The following table sets forth the payment of post-termination compensation and benefits under different scenarios for all named executive officers. Additional information regarding change in control agreements and provisions follows the table.

2006 Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits

		Severance		Voluntary Termination		
Base Salary	Retirement(1) Accrued though date of retirement.	(Absent a change in control) Accrued through date of severance.	Change In Control Accrued through date of change-in-control termination.	(pre-retirement eligible)(1) Accrued through date of termination.	Death(1) Accrued through date of qualifying event.	Disability(1) Accrued through date of qualifying event.
Severance Pay	N/A	3 weeks of pay for every one year of service, including the current year, calculated using base salary at the time of severance.	2.99 times the sum of base salary plus average incentive award over the past three years.(2)	N/A	N/A	N/A
Accrued and Banked Vacation	-	Paid in a lump sum.	Paid in a lump sum.	Paid in a lump sum.	Paid in a lump sum.	Paid in a lump sum.
Health and Wellness Benefits	1	Provided for the severance period.(3)	Provided for the severance period.(3)	Forfeited.	Survivor health and wellness provided as eligible.	Health and wellness provided as eligible.
STIP Award	Issued a prorated award based on full months of service.	Issued a prorated award based on full months of service.	Issue a prorated award based on full months of service.	Forfeited.	Issued a prorated award based on full months of service.	Issued a prorated award based on full months of service.
Performance Adjusted Restricted Stock Units(5)	Issued a prorated award, and all dividends earned, must have a minimum of 12 months in a cycle.	Issued a prorated award, and all dividends earned, must have a minimum of 12 months in a cycle.	For 2005 grants issued, 100% of shares and all dividends earned. For 2006 grants, payout based on share value protection rights.	Forfeited.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.
Discretionary Restricted Stock Units(5)	Issued a prorated award, and all dividends earned, must have a minimum of 36 months in a cycle.	Issued a prorated award, and all dividends earned, must have a minimum of 36 months in a cycle.	For 2005 grants issued, 100% of shares and all dividends earned. For 2006 grants payout based on share value protection rights.	Forfeited.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.

		Severance		Voluntary Termination		
Performance Shares(5)	Retirement(1) Issued a prorated award, must have a minimum of 12 months in a cycle.	(Absent a change in control) Issued a prorated award, must have a minimum of 12 months in a cycle.	Change In Control For 2004 and 2005 grants, issued prorated award of shares and dividends earned. For 2006 grants, payout based on change in control value protection rights.	(pre-retirement eligible)(1) Forfeited.	Death(1) Issued a prorated award, must have a minimum of 12 months in a cycle.	Disability(1) Issued a prorated award, must have a minimum of 12 months in a cycle.
Stock Options(6)	All options vest as scheduled and must be exercised prior to the expiration date.	All vested options must be exercised within 90 days or the date of expiration, whichever is earliest. All unvested options are forfeited.	All options become immediately exercisable and must be exercised prior to the expiration date.	All vested options must be exercised within 90 days or the date of expiration, whichever is earliest. All unvested options are forfeited.	All options become immediately exercisable and must be exercised within one year of date of death.	All options become immediately exercisable and must be exercised prior to the expiration date.
Restricted Stock	Forfeited, if unvested.	Forfeited.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.	Forfeited.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.	Issued 100% of shares and all dividends earned.
Qualified Retirement Plan	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable to survivor in a monthly benefit.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.
Nonqualified Retirement Plan	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable to survivor in a monthly benefit.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.
SERP(7)	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.	Forfeited if voluntarily terminated prior to retirement age.	Payable to survivor in a monthly benefit.	Payable in a monthly benefit at earliest retirement age.
Vested Executive Deferred Compensation	Payable as elected.	Payable as elected.	Payable as elected.	Payable as elected.	Payable to survivor as elected.	Payable as elected.

		Severance		Voluntary Termination					
Non-vested Executive Deferred Compensation	Retirement(1) Payable as elected.(8)	(Absent a change in control) Payable as elected.	Change In Control Payable as elected.	(pre-retirement eligible)(1) Forfeited.	Death(1) Payable to survivor as elected.	Disability(1) Payable as elected.			
Additional Age and Service for Pension, EDCP and Benefits	N/A	N/A	Three years if covered by a Special Severance Agreement.	N/A	N/A	N/A			
Reimburse IRC Section 280G	No.	No.	Yes, if covered by a Special Severance Agreement.	No.	No.	No.			

(1) Benefits provided in these scenarios are also provided to all FirstEnergy s employees, if applicable.

- (2) FirstEnergy has in place separate Special Severance Agreements with Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli. Benefit shown would be provided to Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander and Ms. Vespoli. Mr. Grigg would be provided a cash payment of 2.99 times the sum of the base salary plus the target amount of the annual incentive award whether or not actually paid. Mr. Morgan would be provided severance pay benefits as described in the severance column in the event of a discharge without cause after a change in control.
- (3) Active employee health and wellness benefits are provided to the named executive officers for the severance period, which is equal to three weeks for every year of service, including the current year (52-week minimum). At the end of the severance period, retiree health and wellness benefits are provided if retirement eligible.
- (4) Mr. Morgan, Mr. Marsh and Mr. Alexander are eligible for retirement and would receive retiree health and wellness benefits in the event of a change in control. Mr. Grigg is eligible for retiree health care based upon the terms of his employment agreement. Ms. Vespoli would be provided health and welfare benefits as provided in the event of a severance.
- (5) Beginning in 2007, payout of restricted stock units and performance shares will not occur until the completion of the performance cycle or the end of the vesting period.
- (6) FirstEnergy has not granted any stock options under the LTIP since 2004 when the use of restricted stock units replaced stock options.
- (7) The SERP benefit is limited to certain key executives. Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh, Mr. Morgan and Ms. Vespoli are eligible for a SERP benefit.

(8) If an executive voluntarily leaves FirstEnergy prior to age 60 (early retirement), any non-vested premium is forfeited. *Change In Control*

Change in Control Special Severance Agreements, or Special Severance Agreements, are intended to ensure that certain executives are free from personal distractions in the context of a potential change in control when FirstEnergy s Board of Directors needs the objective assessment and advice of these executives to determine whether an offer is in the best interests of FirstEnergy and its shareholders. FirstEnergy has in place separate Special Severance Agreements with Anthony J. Alexander, Richard R. Grigg, Richard H. Marsh and Leila L. Vespoli. In each case, the agreements provide for the payment of severance benefits if the individual s employment with FirstEnergy or its subsidiaries is terminated under specified circumstances within three years after a change in control of FirstEnergy. Additionally, Mr. Alexander is eligible for the specified severance benefits if he resigns, for any reason, during a 90-day window period commencing 18 months following a change in control.

Table of Contents

Circumstances defining a change in control are explained under Potential Post-Employment Payments below.

FirstEnergy executed agreements consistent with competitive practice with Mr. Marsh and Ms. Vespoli on December 31, 2003, with Mr. Alexander on March 5, 2004 and with Mr. Grigg on March 7, 2005. The Special Severance Agreements have initial three-year terms. FirstEnergy s Board of Directors reviews the Special

Severance Agreements annually at a regular meeting held between October 1 and December 31 of each year. FirstEnergy s Board of Directors decides at this meeting whether or not to extend the terms of the Special Severance Agreements for an additional year. In the 2006 review, all of the Special Severance Agreements were extended for an additional year.

The severance benefits provided reflect the fact that it may be difficult for employees to find comparable employment within a short period of time. In September 2006, as is the annual practice, the compensation consultant reviewed the current Special Severance Agreements in light of competitive practice and market trends. The consultant s findings indicate FirstEnergy s Special Severance Agreements are consistent with competitive practices, including the definition of change in control, eligibility for change in control agreements, levels of cash severance provided and the types of benefits covered. Under each of the above Special Severance Agreements, the executives would be prohibited from working for or with competing entities after receiving severance benefits pursuant to the Special Severance Agreement for two years. Additional details are provided in the 2006 Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits table provided above. A detailed representation of the termination benefits provided under a change in control scenario as of December 31, 2006, is provided below in the Potential Post-Employment Payments tables appearing later in this prospectus.

Employment Agreements

Mr. Grigg has an employment agreement in effect with FirstEnergy setting forth the general terms and conditions of his employment as COO dated July 20, 2004. The effective date is August 20, 2004. The original expiration date was August 20, 2007. In reviewing the agreement and Mr. Grigg s contributions, the FirstEnergy Board of Directors determined that FirstEnergy would benefit from Mr. Grigg remaining in the COO position for an additional period of time. As such, in January 2007, the agreement was amended and extended until March 31, 2008.

Impact of Regulatory Requirements on Compensation

The Compensation Committee is responsible for addressing pay issues associated with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or Code. Section 162(m) of the Code limits to \$1 million FirstEnergy s tax deduction for certain compensation paid to FirstEnergy s most highly compensated executive officers. FirstEnergy, through the Compensation Committee, intends to attempt to qualify executive compensation as tax deductible to the extent feasible and where it believes it is in the best interests of FirstEnergy and its shareholders. FirstEnergy does not intend to permit this tax provision to distort the effective development and execution of FirstEnergy s compensation program. Thus, the Compensation Committee is permitted to and will continue to exercise discretion in those instances where satisfaction of tax law requirements could compromise the interests of FirstEnergy s shareholders. In addition, because of the uncertainties associated with the application and interpretation of Section 162(m) of the Code and the regulations issued thereunder, there can be no assurance that compensation intended to satisfy the requirements for deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code will in fact be deductible.

FirstEnergy s compensation vehicles are primarily performance based awards that are not subject to the \$1 million deduction limitation. However, base salary in excess of \$1 million is subject to the deduction limitation. The STIP and the performance share component of the LTIP qualify as performance based compensation and are not subject to the \$1 million deduction limit. A portion of the restricted stock unit component also qualifies as performance based compensation. Therefore, base salary in excess of \$1 million and a portion of the restricted stock units are subject to the \$1 million deduction limit. For 2006, Mr. Alexander s base salary was \$1,216,923. After accounting for deferred base salary, there was no lost deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code. No restricted stock units vested in 2006, and therefore, no lost deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code.



Conclusion

The foundation of FirstEnergy s compensation philosophy is the concept of pay-for-performance. FirstEnergy provides a competitive total compensation program designed to attract, retain and reward employees whose performances drive company success. As a result, the executive compensation programs are designed to reward and retain executives who are responsible for leading the organization in achieving FirstEnergy s business objectives in the highly complex utility industry.

In evaluating each element of compensation (individually and in the aggregate), FirstEnergy has deemed total compensation provided to its executives reasonable, competitive and not excessive. Each element of direct compensation is linked to a performance measure that impacts either financial or operational performance. These performance measures drive profitability, safety and productivity, which have a positive impact on FirstEnergy as well as providing for an increased return on investment for shareholders.

Summary Compensation Table

As of December 31, 2006

Name and	Year		Salary	nus \$)			Ir	Non-Equity icentive Plan mpensation(4)	N Co F		A	۱۱۱ Other pensation(6)		Total
Principal Position(1) Anthony J. Alexander	2006	\$ 1	(\$) 1,216,923	•) 0	(\$) \$ 5,420,735	\$ (\$) 581,763	\$	(\$) 2,000,000	\$	(\$) 3,468,246	\$	(\$) 65,659	\$ 1	(\$) 2,753,326
President and CEO of FirstEnergy														
Richard R. Grigg	2006	\$	749,154	\$ 0	\$ 1,209,784	\$ 84,560	\$	874,086	\$	200,143	\$	73,986	\$	3,191,713
Executive Vice President and COO of FirstEnergy														
Richard H. Marsh Senior Vice President of FirstEnergy and Chief Financial Officer of FirstEnergy and JCP&L	2006	\$	461,865	\$ 0	\$ 842,871	\$ 123,805	\$	514,003	\$	491,772	\$	25,139	\$	2,459,455
Stephen E. Morgan	2006	\$	345,000	\$ 0	\$ 470,546	\$ 51,718	\$	184,359	\$	254,342	\$	20,045	\$	1,326,009
President of JCP&L														
Leila L. Vespoli	2006	\$	457,769	\$ 0	\$ 1,052,221	\$ 76,245	\$	435,414	\$	298,716	\$	21,437	\$	2,341,802
Senior Vice President and General Counsel of FirstEnergy and JCP&L														

 In 2006, Mr. Morgan served as our President, Mr. Marsh served as our Chief Financial Officer and Ms. Vespoli served as our Senior Vice President and General Counsel. Mr. Alexander and Mr. Grigg were employees of FirstEnergy in 2006.

(2) Amounts shown in the Stock Awards column include amounts from awards granted in and prior to 2006 before forfeitures and reflect the dollar amount of compensation cost recognized for financial statement reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, in accordance with the Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123R, or SFAS 123R, of awards pursuant to the Incentive Plan. Compensation costs under SFAS 123R are recognized for financial reporting purposes over the period in which the employee is required to provide service in exchange for the award (typically the vesting period). Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in footnote 4 to FirstEnergy s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, included in FirstEnergy s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 28, 2007.

For restricted common stock, the amounts recognized in 2006 are as follows: Alexander: \$818,932; Grigg: \$169,970; Marsh: \$1,515; Morgan: \$103,600; and Vespoli: \$314,305. These amounts represent awards granted in and prior to 2006. These awards are not payable to the executive until the vesting date or other qualifying event shown in the 2006 Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits table above. Mr. Alexander s grant issued in 2006 is described under Other Equity Awards above.

For restricted stock units, the amounts recognized in 2006 are as follows: Alexander \$1,375,748; Grigg \$459,945; Marsh \$203,106; Morgan \$74,368; and Vespoli \$154,147. These amounts represent awards granted in 2005 and 2006. These awards are not payable to the executive until the vesting date or other qualifying event shown in the 2006 Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits table above. The actual 2006 grants are described under Long-Term Incentive Program above.

For performance shares, the amounts recognized in 2006 are as follows: Alexander \$3,226,055; Grigg \$579,869; Marsh \$591,337; Morgan \$280,905; and Vespoli \$576,107. These amounts represent awards granted in 2004, 2005 and 2006. These awards are not payable to the executive until the conclusion of the performance cycle or other qualifying event shown in the 2006 Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits table above. The actual 2006 grants are described under Long-Term Incentive Program above.

For matching contributions to the EDCP, the amounts recognized in 2006 are as follows: Marsh \$46,913; Morgan \$11,673; and Vespoli \$7,662. These amounts represent the compensation cost associated with matching contributions made from 2003 to 2006.

(3) FirstEnergy has not issued stock option awards since 2004. Amounts shown in the Option Awards column include amounts from awards granted in and prior to 2004 and reflect the dollar amount of compensation cost recognized for financial statement reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, in accordance with SFAS 123R of awards pursuant to the LTIP. Compensation costs under SFAS 123R are recognized for financial reporting purposes over the period in which the employee is required to provide service in exchange for the award (typically the vesting period). Assumptions used in the calculation of this amount are included in footnote 4 to FirstEnergy s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, included in FirstEnergy s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 28, 2007.

- (4) The Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column is comprised of the STIP award earned in 2006.
- (5) The Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings column reflects the aggregate increase in actuarial value to the executive officer of all defined benefit and actuarial plans (including supplemental plans) accrued during the year and above-market earnings on nonqualified deferred compensation. The change in values for the pension plans are as follows: Alexander \$3,428,532; Grigg \$200,143; Marsh \$436,877; Morgan \$236,092; and Vespoli \$268,158. The compensation changes related to Mr. Alexander s promotion in 2004 from COO to CEO significantly increased his pension benefits which affected the change in present value shown above. The above-market earnings on compensation that are deferred on a basis that is not tax-qualified are also included in this column. The formula used to determine the above market earnings equals (2006 total interest x {difference in the 1999 Applicable Federal Rate for long-term rates, or AFR, and the plan rate}) divided by the plan rate. The above market earnings on nonqualified deferred compensation for the named executive officers are: Alexander \$39,714; Marsh \$54,895; Morgan \$18,250; and Vespoli \$30,558.
- (6) The All Other Compensation column includes compensation not required to be included in any other column. This includes matching FirstEnergy common stock contributions under the tax-qualified Savings Plan: Alexander \$11,220; Grigg \$7,259; Marsh \$8,969; Morgan \$11,220; and Vespoli \$11,220.

In addition, certain executives are eligible to receive limited perquisites offered by FirstEnergy. In 2006, the named executives were provided: (1) financial planning and tax preparation services for Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander and Ms. Vespoli; (2) country club dues for Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg, Mr. Marsh, Mr. Morgan and Ms. Vespoli; (3) entertainment expenses during the FirstEnergy Board of Directors meeting for Mr. Alexander and Mr. Grigg; (4) the dollar value of Executive Supplemental Life Insurance for Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh and Ms. Vespoli; (5) holiday gifts for Mr. Marsh, Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli; and (6) personal use of the corporate aircraft for Mr. Alexander and Mr. Grigg. Of the total All Other Compensation amounts for Mr. Grigg, \$63,520 was for use of the corporate aircraft. The FirstEnergy Board of Directors requires Mr. Alexander to use corporate aircraft for all travel for security reasons. The value of the use of corporate aircraft is calculated based on the aggregate variable operating costs to FirstEnergy, including fuel costs, trip-related maintenance, universal weather-monitoring costs, on-board catering, landing/ramp fees and other miscellaneous variable costs. Fixed costs, which do not change based on usage, such as pilots salaries, the amortized costs of FirstEnergy aircraft and the cost of maintenance not related to trips are excluded. Amounts for personal use of aircraft are included in the table. Executive officers spouses and immediate family members may accompany executives on FirstEnergy aircraft using unoccupied space on flights that were already scheduled, and FirstEnergy incurs no aggregate incremental cost in connection with such use. The amounts reported utilize a different valuation methodology than used for income tax purposes, where the cost of the personal use of FirstEnergy aircraft has been calculated using the Standard Industrial Fare Level tables found in the tax regulations. All other perquisites are valued at the invoice cost charged to FirstEnergy.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards

As of December 31, 2006

Name	Grant Date		Future Pay Juity Incent Awards(1) Target		Estimate Under Eq A		ntive Plan	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units(2) (#)	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options (#)	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards (\$/Sh)	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards(3)
		Threshold (\$)	(\$)	Maximum (\$)	Threshold (#)	Target (#)	Maximum (#)				
Anthony J. Alexander	2/27/2006(8) 3/1/2006(4) 4/1/2006(6)			\$ 2,346,500	36,328	48,437 32,904	60,547 49,356	100,645			\$ 5,130,882 \$ 3,083,053 \$ 2,413,508
Richard R. Grigg	3/1/2006(4) 4/1/2006(6)	\$ 285,000 \$	\$ 570,000	\$ 1,026,000	11,465	,	19,108 14,579				\$ 972,979 \$ 712,913
Richard H. Marsh	3/1/2006(4) 3/1/2006(5) 3/1/2006(7) 4/1/2006(6)	\$ 152,750	\$ 305,500	\$ 565,175	4,608	6,144 5,009	7,680 7,514	605 5,028			\$ 391,066 \$ 29,951 \$ 256,026 \$ 367,435
Stephen E. Morgan	3/1/2006(4) 4/1/2006(6)	\$ 77,625 \$	\$ 155,250	\$ 271,688	1,822	2,429 2,206	3,037 3,309				\$ 154,644 \$ 161,810
Lela L. Vespoli	3/1/2006(4) 4/1/2006(6)	\$ 139,500 \$	\$ 279,000	\$ 488,250	3,858	5,144 4,956	6,430 7,434				\$ 327,416 \$ 363,523

(1) Reflects the possible payout range of the STIP. Actual awards earned in 2006 and paid March 1, 2007 are reported in the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table above.

(2) Includes dividend equivalent units and dividends earned on grants of restricted stock units, the 20% matching contribution, performance shares and restricted stock.

- (3) Fair market value calculation for each grant is explained under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below. In cases where equity grants have performance factors, the highest number of shares that could be issued was used in the calculation.
- (4) Performance-adjusted restricted stock unit grant described under Long-Term Incentive Program above and under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below.
- (5) Represents 20% matching contribution applied to funds deferred into the EDCP stock account described under Long-Term Incentive Program above and under Nonqualified Deferred Compensation below.
- (6) Performance share grant described under Long-Term Incentive Program above and under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below.

(7) Discretionary restricted stock unit grant described under Long-Term Incentive Program above and under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below.

(8) Restricted stock grant described under Long-Term Incentive Program above and under Grants of Plan-Based Awards below. Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The STIP provides awards to executives whose contributions support the achievement of corporate financial and operational goals. In 2006, target award opportunities for the named executive officers ranged from 45% of salary to 100% of salary. Awards for the short-term incentive portion based on operational performance range from 50% of target for performance at the threshold level to 150% of target for outstanding performance. Awards for the short-term incentive portion based on financial performance range from 50% of target for outstanding performance. Awards for the short-term incentive portion based on financial performance range from 50% of target for performance at threshold to a maximum of 200% of target for outstanding performance. Awards are not made if threshold performance is not achieved. Awards are mathematically interpolated for performance between threshold and maximum, and no positive or negative discretion is applied to the final awards. The Compensation Committee has no authority to adjust upwards the amount payable to a covered employee with respect to a particular award.

Long-term incentive awards are awarded under the terms of the Incentive Plan. In 2006, FirstEnergy delivered long-term incentives through a combination of restricted stock units and performance shares. FirstEnergy has not issued stock options under its LTIP since 2004.

The process for allocating awards is similar for all executives. The target levels are established in February, and performance is measured throughout the cycle. In 2006, performance-adjusted restricted stock unit target award opportunities for the named executive officers ranged from 35% of salary to 195% of salary. In 2006, performance share target award opportunities for the named executive officers ranged from 30% of salary to 125% of salary.

Performance-adjusted restricted stock units are granted to all eligible executives. A restricted stock unit is equivalent to one share of FirstEnergy common stock and does not carry voting rights. Based on competitive analysis, each eligible executive received an initial grant of performance-adjusted restricted stock units, at a target level based on the executive s annual salary as of March 1, 2006, and calculated using the average of the high and low stock price on March 1, 2006 (\$50.92). These performance-adjusted restricted stock units were granted to each executive with the right to receive, at the end of the three-year restriction period, shares of FirstEnergy common stock.

The actual number of shares issued may be adjusted upward or downward by 25% based on FirstEnergy s performance against the three key metrics described under Long-Term Incentive Program above. The actual performance result for each of the three years during the restriction period will be averaged and compared to the average of the target level set for each performance metric as determined by the Compensation Committee. During the three-year cycle, dividend equivalents accrue on the performance-adjusted restricted stock units at the same rate paid to shareholders and convert to additional units at the end of each quarter during the restriction period. Once restrictions lapse, if applicable, the performance factor multiplier is applied to the original grant and all dividend equivalent units earned and the appropriate number of shares is purchased in the name of the executive.

Discretionary restricted stock units do not have a performance component. Dividend equivalents accrue on the discretionary restricted stock units at the same rate paid to shareholders and convert to additional units at the end of each quarter during the period of restriction. The period of restriction is five years. Once restrictions lapse, the appropriate number of shares are purchased in the name of the executive.

FirstEnergy s performance share program provides executives with the opportunity for awards based on FirstEnergy s total shareholder return over a three-year period relative to the EEI Index. The number of performance shares granted is calculated by multiplying the executive s March 1 salary by the eligible incentive percent and dividing by the average high and low common stock price during December of the previous year (\$48.47).

Performance shares are not actual voting shares; rather, they are equivalent units, or phantom shares, which track the market performance of FirstEnergy s common stock. During the three-year cycle, performance shares earn dividend equivalent units, applied quarterly, at the same rate paid to shareholders. If the performance factors are met, the 2006-2008 performance share grant will payout in March 2009. If FirstEnergy s performance is below threshold (defined as the 40th percentile), no award is paid. If FirstEnergy s performance is at or above the 86th percentile, awards are paid at the maximum of 150% of target. Awards are interpolated for performance between these two points. Performance shares typically payout in cash at the end of the performance cycle.

FirstEnergy has a restricted stock program, which is utilized solely for recruitment, retention and special recognition purposes. Award sizes, grant dates and vesting periods vary to allow flexibility. Restricted stock differs from restricted stock units in that the appropriate number of shares are purchased on the open market (\$50.98 for Mr. Alexander s 2006 grant), as soon as practicable, after the date the signed restricted stock grant agreement is received. The vesting terms and conditions of restricted stock grants vary. Executives receiving restricted stock grants have full voting rights during the period of restriction. During the restriction period, dividends are earned and applied quarterly, at the same rate as shareholders. Cash dividends are converted automatically into shares and are subject to the same restrictions as the original grant. The purpose and methods of granting restricted stock, in general, and detailed information regarding Mr. Alexander s 2006 grant is explained further under Other Equity Awards above and is reflected in the Summary Compensation Table above.

Contributions of STIP and LTIP awards to the EDCP stock account are provided with a 20% matching contribution made by FirstEnergy. Dividend equivalents accrue on the 20% matching contribution and stock units held in the EDCP based on the same dividend rate paid to shareholders and convert to additional units at the end of each quarter.

The number of shares associated with the 20% matching contribution is calculated by dividing the calculated 20% dollar matching contribution by the average closing price of \$49.47 for the month of February 2006.

Executives are generally responsible for paying all tax obligations regarding any grant(s) received. Grants are not grossed-up by FirstEnergy to cover tax obligations unless the award is accelerated under the terms of a Special Severance Agreement (Special Severance Agreements are discussed under Change in Control above). Taxes are paid in cash for performance shares but may be paid in cash or by withholding shares for restricted stock units or EDCP share payouts. Starting with the March 1, 2007, performance-adjusted and discretionary restricted stock unit grants, FirstEnergy will require payment of taxes by selling shares on the open market. No consideration, other than services rendered, is paid by an executive when receiving a grant.

The grant date fair value of stock and option awards values are calculated in accordance with SFAS 123R as follows:

Performance shares are treated as a liability, where the value is determined by multiplying the closing price of FirstEnergy common stock on the date of grant by the number of performance shares granted. The fair market value for the April 1, 2006 grant is \$48.90 per share. Performance shares values are recalculated at each financial statement reporting date, through the date the award is settled in order to reflect the market fluctuations of FirstEnergy common stock.

Performance-adjusted and discretionary restricted stock units are treated as a fixed cost, where the value is determined by multiplying the average high and low price of FirstEnergy s common stock on the date of grant by the number of restricted stock units granted. The fair market value for the March 1, 2006 grant is \$50.92 per share. Contrary to performance shares, the compensation cost associated with restricted stock units remains constant through the date the award is settled without regard to market fluctuations of FirstEnergy common stock.

The grant date fair market value for restricted stock is the purchase price plus commission paid for the restricted stock multiplied by the number of shares granted. The purpose and methods of granting restricted stock, in general, and detailed information regarding Mr. Alexander s 2006 grant is explained further under Other Equity Awards above and is reflected in the Summary Compensation Table above.

The shares in the EDCP are recorded as a liability. The fair market value is determined by multiplying the 20% matching contribution and all dividends earned up to December 31, 2006, by the average closing price of \$49.47 for the month of February 2006.

Outstanding Equity Awards

As of December 31, 2006

	Option Awards								Equity
Name Anthony J. Alexander	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable(1) 90,000 80,450 192,825	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable(2)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#) N/A N/A N/A	Option Exercise Price (\$) \$ 34.45 \$ 29.71 \$ 38.76	Option Expiration Date 4/1/2012 3/1/2013 3/1/2014	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested(3) (4) (#) 100,645	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (\$)(3) \$ 6,073,908	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units, or Other Rights That Have Not Vested(2) (#) 63,532(5) 60,447(5) 42,026(6) 57,928(7) 49,356(8)	Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units, or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$)(3) \$ 3,834,156 \$ 3,654,011 \$ 2,536,266 \$ 3,495,973 \$ 2,978,664
Richard R. Grigg	27,379	27,380	N/A	\$ 39.46	8/20/2014	13,702	\$ 826,916	22,392(5) 19,108(5) 17,149(7) 14,579(8)	\$ 2,978,004 \$ 1,351,357 \$ 1,153,168 \$ 1,034,931 \$ 879,851
Richard H. Marsh	17,500 23,750 38,475	12,825	N/A N/A N/A	\$ 34.45 \$ 29.71 \$ 38.76	4/1/2012 3/1/2013 3/1/2014	5,028	\$ 303,440	6,798(5) 7,680(5) 9,837(6) 8,676(7) 7,513(8) 568(10) 605(11)	
Stephen E. Morgan	4,000 7,800 17,025	5,675	N/A N/A N/A	\$ 34.45 \$ 29.71 \$ 38.76	4/1/2012 3/1/2013 3/1/2014	7,956	\$ 480,145	3,863(5) 3,307(5) 4,694(6) 4,226(7) 3,311(8) 182(9)	\$ 233,132 \$ 183,283 \$ 283,253 \$ 255,009 \$ 199,789 \$ 10,984
Leila L. Vespoli	40,000 35,000 45,000 36,600	12,200	N/A N/A N/A N/A	\$ 29.50 \$ 34.45 \$ 29.71 \$ 38.76	5/16/2011 4/1/2012 3/1/2013 3/1/2014	53,033	\$ 3,200,557	7,478(5) 6,430(5) 9,363(6) 8,676(7) 7,433(8) 535(9)	\$ 451,297 \$ 388,051 \$ 565,046 \$ 523,626 \$ 448,609 \$ 32,281

(1) Options vested March 1, 2007 but not vested December 31, 2006 are included in the Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Exercisable column.

(2) Options with an exercise price of \$38.76 vest on March 1, 2008.

- (3) Includes dividends and dividend equivalent units earned through December 31, 2006. The market value is based on FirstEnergy common stock closing price \$60.35 on December 29, 2006.
- (4) Vesting dates for restricted stock or discretionary restricted stock units are as follows: Mr. Alexander s restricted stock grant vests on April 29, 2013; Mr. Grigg s restricted stock grant vests August 20, 2007; Mr. Marsh s discretionary restricted stock units vest on March 1, 2011; Mr. Morgan s restricted stock grant vests on March 1, 2008; and Ms. Vespoli s restricted stock unit grant vests 50% on March 1, 2010 and 50% on March 1, 2015. The market value is based on FirstEnergy common stock closing price \$60.35 on December 29, 2006.
- (5) Performance-adjusted restricted stock units were granted March 1, 2005 and March 1, 2006, respectively. The March 1, 2005 grant will pay out on March 1, 2008 based on FirstEnergy s performance from 2005-2007, and the March 1, 2006 grant will pay out on March 1, 2009 based on FirstEnergy s performance from 2006-2008. The projected payout values are shown at the maximum payout value of 125%.

- (6) Performance shares granted in 2004 for the 2004-2006 performance cycle which vested December 31, 2006. The performance measures for this grant were achieved and paid out at the maximum level (150%) on March 1, 2007.
- (7) Performance shares granted in 2005 for the 2005-2007 performance cycle which vest December 31, 2007 shown at the estimated maximum payout value of 150%.
- (8) Performance shares granted in 2006 for the 2006-2008 performance cycle which vest December 31, 2008 shown at the estimated maximum payout value of 150%.
- (9) Represents 20% matching contribution on funds deferred into the EDCP stock account in 2004, which vested on March 1, 2007.
- (10) Represents 20% matching contribution on funds deferred into the EDCP stock account in 2005, which vests on March 1, 2008.
- (11) Represents 20% matching contribution on funds deferred into the EDCP stock account in 2006, which vests on March 1, 2009. Option Exercises and Stock Vested

As of December 31, 2006

	Option Av Number of Shares	wards		Stock Awards				
	Acquired on Exercise		ue Realized Upon Exercise	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting(1)	Value Realized on Vesting			
Name	(#)		(\$)	(#)		(\$)		
Anthony J. Alexander		\$	0	8,743(3) 28,017(4)	\$ \$	434,090 1,690,844		
Richard R. Grigg		\$	0		\$	0		
Richard H. Marsh(2)	20,625	\$	359,063	1,167(3) 6,558(4) 3,027(5)	\$ \$ \$	57,942 395,770 149,756		
Stephen E. Morgan		\$	0	3,129(4)	\$	188,835		
Leila L. Vespoli		\$	0	3,500(3) 6,242(4) 531(6)	\$ \$ \$	173,775 376,697 27,279		

(1) Includes dividends earned through December 31, 2006.

(2) In accordance with established 10b5-1 plans, effective April 1, 2004, Mr. Marsh exercised options on April 3, 2006.

- (3) Restricted stock grant vested on February 20, 2006.
- (4) Performance shares for the 2004-2006 performance cycle vested on December 31, 2006 and paid out in cash on March 1, 2007. The dollar amount reflects the fair market value of \$60.35 on the date of vesting and the maximum payout value of 150%. The performance shares were paid as follows: Mr. Alexander

received \$2,536,266, of which \$1,000,000 was deferred into the EDCP stock account, and \$536,266 was converted into shares and will be paid out March 21, 2007; Mr. Marsh received \$593,655, of which \$558,036 was deferred into the EDCP stock account; Mr. Morgan received \$283,238, of which was deferred into the EDCP stock account; and Ms. Vespoli received \$565,045, of which \$282,522 was deferred into the EDCP stock account.

- (5) Represents funds deferred in 2006 to the EDCP stock account described under Nonqualified Deferred Compensation above. These funds are converted to shares based on the closing stock price on March 1, 2006 (\$49.47) and are fully vested. The 20% matching contribution applied to the deferral is not included, as these shares are not vested for three years.
- (6) Represents the 20% matching contribution deferred in 2004 and vested in 2006, which was further deferred by Ms. Vespoli in 2006 to the retirement stock account described under Nonqualified Deferred Compensation above. For purposes of this table, the fair market value of the 20% matching contribution and all dividends earned during the three year vesting period are valued based on the closing stock price on March 1, 2006 (\$51.00).

Pension Benefits As of December 31, 2007

Name	Plan Name	Number Years Credited Service (#)	Present Value of Accumulated Benefit(1) (\$)	Payments During Last Fiscal Year (\$)
Anthony J. Alexander	Qualified Plan	34	\$ 1,000,083	\$ 0
Antiony 5. Alexander	Nonqualified (Supplemental) Plan	54	\$ 7,771,302	\$ 0
	SERP		\$ 1,072,089	\$ 0
	Total		\$ 9,783,474	ΨŪ
Richard R. Grigg	Qualified Plan	2	\$ 93,003	\$ 0
66	Nonqualified (Supplemental) Plan		\$ 252,119	\$ 0
	SERP		\$ 0	\$ 0
	Total		\$ 345,122	
Richard H. Marsh	Qualified Plan	26	\$ 835,249	\$ 0
	Nonqualified (Supplemental) Plan		\$ 1,599,588	\$ 0
	SERP		\$ 380,082	\$ 0
	Total		\$ 2,814,919	
Stephen E. Morgan	Qualified Plan	29	\$ 907,559	\$ 0
1 0	Nonqualified (Supplemental) Plan		\$ 907,559	\$ 0
	SERP		\$ 237,765	\$ 0
	Total		\$ 2,052,883	
Leila L. Vespoli	Qualified Plan	22	\$ 471,167	\$ 0
-	Nonqualified (Supplemental) Plan		\$ 866,752	\$ 0
	SERP		\$ 346,132	\$ 0
	Total		\$ 1,684,051	

(1) The Present Value of Accumulated Benefit is determined as of December 29, 2006, using the following assumptions: discount rate of 6%, the RP-2000 Combined Healthy Life Mortality Table and retirement at the earliest unreduced retirement ages as defined later. The calculations for all pension benefits are based on current base and incentive compensation and do not consider salary increases.

Pension Benefits

Qualified and Nonqualified Plans

FirstEnergy offers a Qualified and Nonqualified Plan to all of the named executive officers. FirstEnergy pays the entire costs of these plans. Payments from the Qualified Plan are maximized considering base salary earnings and the applicable federal and plan limits. The Nonqualified Plan is designed to provide a comparable benefit to the executive without restrictions of federal and plan limits and as a method to provide a competitive retirement benefit. The pension benefit from the Qualified and Nonqualified Plans provided to the named executive officers is the greater benefit determined using the following two formulas:

- (1) Career Earnings Benefit Formula: A fixed (2.125%) factor is applied to the executive s total career earnings to determine the accrued (age 65) career endings benefit. Career earnings generally include base salary, overtime pay, shift premiums, annual incentive awards and other similar compensation.
- (2) Adjusted Highest Average Monthly Base Earnings Benefit Formula: The benefit is equal to the sum of A and B where A is the highest average monthly base earnings, or HAMBE, times the sum of:

1.58% times the first 20 years of benefit service;

1.18% times the next 10 years of benefit service;

78% times the next 5 years of benefit service; and

1.10% times each year of benefit service in excess of 35 years

and B is an amount equal to 0.32% times number of years of service (up to 35 years) times the greater of the difference between the highest average monthly base earnings and the lesser of 150% of covered compensation or the Social Security Wage Base, and zero.

The HAMBE for the Qualified Plan are the highest 48 consecutive months of base earnings the executive had in the 120 months before retirement or other separation of employment. Base earnings are the employee s straight time rate of pay without overtime, deferred compensation, incentive compensation, other awards, or accrued or unused vacation paid at termination. The HAMBE for the Nonqualified Plan are the same as the Qualified Plan described above except that incentive and deferred compensation are included. Covered compensation is the average (without indexing) Social Security Taxable Wage Base in effect for each calendar year during the 35-year period that ends when the executive reaches the Social Security normal retirement age.

According to the FirstEnergy Pension Plan, or Pension Plan, which also covers our employees, normal retirement is at age 65, and the earliest retirement is at age 55 if the employee has at least ten years of credited service. Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh and Mr. Morgan, currently are eligible for a reduced pension benefit based on the Early Retirement Reduction Table below. Ms. Vespoli does not meet the age requirement, and Mr. Grigg does not meet the service requirement for early retirement. The earliest retirement age without reduction for the Qualified and Supplemental Plans is age 60 for Mr. Alexander, Mr. Morgan and Ms. Vespoli and age 65 for Mr. Grigg based on the terms of his employment agreement.

Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg, Mr. Marsh and Ms. Vespoli also have Special Severance Agreements for change in control, which would credit them with three additional years of age and service for the purposes of the nonqualified benefit calculations.

Early Retirement Reduction Table

If payment begins at age	The benefit is multiplied by
60 and up	100%
59	88%
58	84%
57	80%
56	75%
55	70%

The accrued benefits vest upon the completion of 5 years of service. The benefits generally are payable in the case of a married executive in the form of a qualified spouse 50% joint and survivor annuity or in the case of an unmarried executive in the form of a single life annuity. There is also an option to receive the benefit as a joint and survivor annuity with or without a pop-up provision or a period certain annuity. A pop-up provision in an annuity provides a reduced monthly benefit, payable to the executive until death. Upon death, the executive s named beneficiary will receive 25%, 50%, 75% or 100 % of the executive s benefit based on the executive and the beneficiary s age and the percentage to be continued after the executive s death. However, if the beneficiary predeceases the executive, the monthly payment pops-up to the payment which would have been payable as a single life annuity.

Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan

In addition to the Qualified and Nonqualified Plans, Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh and Ms. Vespoli are also eligible to receive an additional nonqualified benefit from the SERP. The earliest retirement age without reduction for the SERP is age 65. Mr. Grigg, who was hired in 2004, is not a participant in the SERP. The SERP is also discussed under Elements of Compensation Retirement above.

An executive participating in the SERP shall be eligible to receive a supplemental benefit after termination of employment due to retirement, death, disability or involuntary separation that directly is related to either the executive s: (a) average of the highest 12 consecutive full months of base salary earnings paid to the executive in the 120 consecutive full months prior to termination of employment, including any salary deferred in the EDCP or the Savings Plan, or (b) average of the highest 36 consecutive full months of base salary earnings and annual incentive awards paid to the executive in the 120 consecutive full months prior to termination of employment, including any salary and annual incentive awards paid to the executive in the 120 consecutive full months prior to termination of employment, including any salary and annual incentive awards deferred into the EDCP and Savings Plan.

A supplemental benefit under the SERP will be determined in accordance with and shall be non-forfeitable upon the date the executive terminates employment under the conditions described in the following sections:

Retirement Benefit

An executive retiring from FirstEnergy on or after age 55 who has completed 10 years of service will be entitled to receive, commencing at retirement, a monthly supplemental retirement benefit under the SERP equal to 65% of (a) above or 55% of (b) above, whichever is greater, multiplied by the number of months of service the executive has completed after having completed 10 years of service, up to a maximum of 60 months, divided by 60, less:

- i) The monthly primary Social Security benefit to which the executive may be entitled at such retirement (or the projected age 62 benefit if retirement occurs prior to age 62), irrespective of whether the executive actually receives such benefit at the time of retirement, and
- ii) The monthly early, normal or deferred retirement income benefit to which the executive may be entitled at such retirement under the Pension Plan, the monthly supplemental pension benefit under the EDCP and the monthly benefit, or actuarial equivalent, under the pension plans of previous employers, all calculated by an actuary selected by FirstEnergy, with the following assumptions based on the executive s marital status at the time of such retirement:

In the case of a married executive, in the form of a 50% joint and survivor annuity.

In the case of an unmarried executive, in the form of a single-life annuity. For an executive who retires prior to attaining age 65, the net dollar amount above shall be further reduced by one-fourth of 1% for each month the commencement of benefits under the SERP precedes the month the executive attains age 65.

Death Benefit

If the executive dies, 50% of the executive s supplemental retirement benefit actuarially adjusted for the executive s and spouse s ages will be paid to the executive s surviving spouse. Payment will begin the month following death and continue for the remainder of the surviving spouse s life. For an executive who dies prior to attaining age 65, the benefit shall be reduced further by one-fourth of 1% for each month the commencement precedes the executive s age 65, with a maximum of 30%.

Disability Benefit

An executive terminating employment due to a disability may be entitled to receive, commencing at disability, a monthly supplemental retirement benefit under the SERP equal to 65% of (a) above or 55% of (b) above, whichever is greater, less disability benefits from:

Social Security;

the Pension Plan;

the long-term disability plan; and

other employers.

The disability benefit continues until the executive attains age 65, retires from FirstEnergy, dies or is no longer disabled, whichever occurs first. Upon retirement, benefits are calculated as described under Retirement Benefit above. In the event of death, benefits are calculated as described under Death Benefit above.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

As of December 31, 2006

Name	Сог	executive ntributions in Last Fiscal ear(1) (\$)	Con i	egistrant tributions n Last Fiscal ar(2) (\$)	Ea L	ggregate arnings in ast Fiscal ar(1)(3) (\$)	With	regated drawals/ tions(4) (\$)	Aggregate Balance at Last Fiscal Year End (\$)
Anthony J. Alexander	\$	227,748	\$	0	\$	331,426	\$	0	\$ 2,826,011
Richard R. Grigg	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 0
Richard H. Marsh	\$	443,151	\$	29,247	\$	468,076	\$	0	\$ 3,903,075
Stephen E. Morgan	\$	34,502	\$	0	\$	80,742	\$	0	\$ 923,586
Leila L. Vespoli	\$	152,653	\$	0	\$	244,094	\$	0	\$ 2,085,230

(1) Executive contributions include the deferral of base salary and STIP and LTIP program payments, as follows: Alexander all contributions from 2006 base salary; Grigg none; Marsh \$155,789 from 2006 base salary, \$141,127 from 2005 STIP deferred in 2006 and \$146,235 from the 2003-2005 performance share cycle award deferred in 2006; Morgan all contributions from 2006 base salary; and Vespoli \$91,774 from 2006 base salary and \$60,879 from 2005 STIP deferred in 2006.

The executive contributions from 2006 base salary are also included in the Salary column of the 2006 Summary Compensation Table above. Deferrals of 2006 STIP and the 2004-2006 performance share cycle award deferred in 2007 are not included in the above Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table, but are as follows: Alexander \$1,000,000 from 2006 STIP and \$1,000,000 from the 2004-2006 performance share cycle award; Grigg none; Marsh \$483,163 from 2006 STIP and \$558,036 from the 2004-2006 performance share cycle award; Morgan none; and Vespoli \$87,083 from 2006 STIP and \$282,523 from the 2004-2006 performance share cycle award.

- (2) Registrant contributions include 20% FirstEnergy matching contributions on 2005 earned incentives, which were deferred in 2006 as follows: Alexander none; Grigg none; Marsh \$29,247; Morgan none; and Vespoli none. Registrant contributions of the 20% FirstEnergy matching contributions on the 2006 earned incentives reported in the Stock Awards column of the 2006 Summary Compensation Table above and deferred in 2007 are not included in the above Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table but are as follows: Alexander \$200,000; Grigg none; Marsh \$111,607; Morgan none; and Vespoli \$56,505.
- (3) The compounded annual rate of return on cash accounts was 8.63%. The compounded annual rate of return on stock accounts was 27.2%, which includes both dividends and appreciation. The Aggregate Earnings and Aggregate Balance columns include above-market earnings, which have been reported in the Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings column of the current year Summary Compensation Table, as follows: Alexander \$39,714; Grigg none; Marsh \$54,895; Morgan \$18,250; and Vespoli \$30,558.
- (4) At the time of deferral, participants may elect to receive distribution of stock accounts at the close of the three-year vesting period or at termination of employment. None of the named executive officers elected a distribution of the 2003 stock accounts which vested in 2006. *Nonqualified Deferred Compensation*

The EDCP is a nonqualified defined contribution plan, which provides for the voluntary deferral of compensation. Participants may defer up to 50% of base salary, up to 100% of short-term incentive compensation and up to 100% of cash long-term incentive compensation. Participation in the EDCP is limited to FirstEnergy s management employees.

Two investment options are available under the EDCP. Participants may direct deferrals of base salary and short-term incentive compensation to an annual cash retirement account, which accrues interest. Participants may direct deferrals of short-term incentive compensation and long-term incentive compensation to an annual stock account.

Interest is credited to the retirement accounts. The interest rate changes annually and is based upon the Moody s Corporate Bond Index rate plus three percentage points.

The stock accounts are tracked in stock units and accrue additional stock units based on the same dividend rate paid to shareholders. The stock accounts are valued at the fair market value of FirstEnergy s common stock. Contributions to the stock accounts are provided with a 20% matching contribution made by FirstEnergy. Stock units are earned on the 20% matching contribution based on the same dividend rate paid to shareholders. The number of shares associated with the 20% matching contribution is calculated by dividing the calculated 20% dollar matching contribution by the average closing price of \$49.47 for the month of February 2006.

The participant s contribution and additional dividend units are vested immediately; FirstEnergy s 20% matching contributions and additional dividend units thereon vest at the end of a three-year period and are subject to forfeiture prior to the conclusion of that vesting period. These shares can be further deferred into a retirement stock account. A matching contribution is not applied to shares further deferred into the retirement stock account. Participants may elect to receive payments from the retirement accounts in any combination of lump sum payment and/or monthly installment payments for up to 25 years, provided that the account balance is at least \$100,000. Differing distribution elections may be made for retirement, disability and pre-retirement death. In the event of involuntary severance prior to retirement eligibility, the account will be paid in a single lump sum payment or, for accounts grandfathered and not subject to Code Section 409A, in either a lump sum payment or in three annual installments at the participant s previously established election. Payments may not commence until termination of employment.

There is no in-service withdrawal option for retirement accounts which are subject to Code Section 409A. Amounts that were vested as of December 31, 2004 are available for an in-service withdrawal of the full grandfathered account subject to a 10% penalty.

Stock account distributions are limited to a lump sum payment in the form of FirstEnergy common stock at the end of the three-year company match vesting period or to a further deferral until termination. If further deferred until termination, the account will be converted to cash based upon the fair market value of the account at termination, and the balance will be rolled over to the corresponding annual cash retirement account for distribution in lump sum or monthly installments as elected under the cash retirement account.

The 20% matching contribution shares received by our named executive officers and all dividends earned through December 31, 2006 are reported on the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table under the All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units column.

Stock paid out on March 1, 2006 or further deferred into the retirement stock account in 2006 is valued at \$51.00, the closing price on March 1, 2006. No named executive officer elected to receive a payout of their EDCP deferred stock account in 2006.

Potential Post-Employment Payments

The 2006 Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits table above describes the treatment of all elements of compensation in the event of a retirement/voluntary termination, severance (absent a change in control), change in control, death or disability. The amounts shown in the following tables do not include payments and benefits to the extent they are provided on a non-discriminatory basis to salaried employees generally upon termination of employment.

The post-termination calculations are based on the following assumptions:

The amounts disclosed are estimates of the amounts which would be paid out to the executives upon their termination. The actual amounts paid can be determined only at the time of such executive s paration from FirstEnergy;

December 29, 2006 is the date of termination;

The STIP award is based on 2006 performance and payable March 1, 2007;

The LTIP award includes stock options, performance shares, performance-adjusted and discretionary restricted stock units and restricted stock;

The closing common stock price for the month of December 2006: \$60.30; applied to value stock options, restricted stock units and restricted stock;

The average high/low common stock price for the month of December 2006: \$60.81; applied to value performance shares (2005-2007 and 2006-2008 cycles);

The average high/low common stock price for December 29, 2006: \$60.35; applied to value performance shares (2004-2006 cycle); and

Total shareholder return factors of 150% for both the 2004-2006 and 2005-2007 performance share cycles and 126.47% for the 2006-2008 performance share cycle.

Retirement/Voluntary Termination

Mr. Alexander (55), Mr. Marsh (55) and Mr. Morgan (56) are currently eligible for early retirement at or above age 55 with ten years of credited service. The earliest retirement age without reduction is age 60 for Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh, Mr. Morgan and Ms. Vespoli and age 65 for Mr. Grigg. Normal retirement age is 65. Mr. Grigg (58) and Ms. Vespoli (47) are not eligible for retirement in 2006 as Mr. Grigg does not meet the service requirement and Ms. Vespoli does not meet the minimum age requirement.

Mr. Grigg was hired in 2004 and based on the terms of his employment agreement, he will be eligible for retirement benefits at age 65. However, based on the employment agreement, Mr. Grigg and his spouse are eligible for retiree health care benefits in the event of a termination for any reason. In the event of a retirement/voluntary termination, the remaining named executive officers would not be entitled to any additional benefits generally not available to all salaried employees.

Retirement/Voluntary Termination

	Seve	rance	STIP ce Award		Incremental Pension Benefit (present value)		Accelerated LTIP and Other Equity Awards		Health Care		Total	
Anthony J. Alexander (retirement eligible)	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0
Richard R. Grigg(1) (voluntary termination)	\$	0	\$ 874	4,086	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 1	36,450	\$ 1,0	10,536
Richard H. Marsh (retirement eligible)	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0
Stephen E. Morgan (retirement eligible)	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0
Leila L. Vespoli (voluntary termination)	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0

In the event of an early retirement in the case of Mr. Alexander and Mr. Marsh, or in the event of a voluntary termination in the case of Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli, the named executive officers shall be entitled to the following benefits generally not available to all salaried employees:

(1) Based on Mr. Grigg s employment agreement, he shall receive, in the event of a termination for any reason, a prorated portion of the STIP award based on the number of months employed in the year. In addition, Mr. Grigg will be granted the maximum credit for the purposes of determining the company contribution toward the cost of retiree health care coverage.

Severance

All named executive officers are covered under FirstEnergy s Executive Severance Benefits Plan. For the purposes of the plan, executives are offered severance benefits if involuntarily separated when business conditions require the closing of a facility, corporate restructuring, a reduction in workforce or job elimination. Severance is also offered if an executive rejects a job assignment that would result in a reduction in current base pay, contain a requirement that the executive must relocate his/her current residence for reasons related to the new job, or result in a daily commute from the executive s current residence to a new reporting location of more than one hour each way and that is more than 30 minutes longer than the executive s present commute.

Severance (Absent a Change in Control)

	Severance(1)		STIP Award		Incremental Pension Benefit (present value)		Accelerated LTIP and Other Equity Awards(2)	Health Care	Total	
Anthony J. Alexander	\$ 1,211	,250	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 1,211,250	
Richard R. Grigg(3)(4)	\$ 672	,299	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 2,454,446	\$ 136,450	\$ 3,263,195	
Richard H. Marsh	\$ 352	,498	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 352,498	
Stephen E. Morgan	\$ 288	,606	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 288,606	
Leila L. Vespoli(5)	\$ 295	,099	\$	0	\$	1,264,893	\$ 1,272,246	\$ 0	\$ 2,832,238	

Mr. Alexander, Mr. Grigg, Mr. Marsh, Mr. Morgan and Ms. Vespoli shall be provided the following severance benefits generally not available to all salaried employees:

(1) An additional one and one-half weeks base pay for each full year of credited service. For the purposes of the severance plan the number of full years of credited service will be equal to the number of whole years of credited service under FirstEnergy s Pension Plan(s) as of January 1 of the year involuntarily severed plus the current year. The minimum severance amount is 52 weeks base pay.

Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh and Mr. Morgan are retirement eligible and would receive benefits available in retirement irrespective of a severance. Therefore, there is no incremental value represented in the table for these benefits. Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli shall be provided the following severance benefits generally not available to all salaried employees:

(2) Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli will receive Accelerated LTIP and Other Equity Awards payable as follows:

Performance shares granted in 2004 are prorated based on the number of full months in the performance cycle with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the accelerated number of shares by the total shareholder return factor (150%) by the average of the high and low common stock price on the last trading day of the three-year performance cycle (\$60.35). The incremental benefit is as follows: Vespoli \$565,045. Mr. Grigg does not have a 2004-2006 performance share grant;

Performance shares granted in 2005 and 2006 are prorated based on the number of full months in the performance cycle with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the accelerated number of shares by the December 31, 2006, estimated total shareholder return factors (150% and 126.47% for 2005 and 2006, respectively) by the average of the high and low common stock price for the thirty days prior to the date of termination (\$60.81). The incremental benefit is as follows: Grigg \$944,375 and Vespoli \$478,785; and

Performance adjusted restricted stock units are prorated based on the number of full months in the restriction period with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the number of accelerated restricted stock units by the closing price of FirstEnergy s common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$60.30). The incremental benefit is as follows: Grigg \$683,862 and Vespoli \$228,416.

- (3) Mr. Grigg will be granted the maximum credit for the purposes of determining the FirstEnergy contribution toward the cost of retiree health coverage based on his employment agreement. Amount shown is calculated based on the assumptions used for financial reporting purposes under GAAP.
- (4) Restricted stock shares generally are forfeited in a severance. However, the restriction on Mr. Grigg s restricted stock is lifted, and shares are payable in a severance scenario. The incremental benefit is \$826,209.
- (5) The Incremental Pension Benefit is the increased benefit provided to Ms. Vespoli from the SERP representing a reduced benefit she can receive as early as age 55.

Change in Control

FirstEnergy executed agreements consistent with competitive practice with Mr. Marsh and Ms. Vespoli on December 31, 2003, with Mr. Alexander on March 5, 2004 and with Mr. Grigg on March 7, 2005. Mr. Morgan does not have Special Severance Agreements.

Generally, pursuant to the Special Severance Agreements, a change in control is deemed to occur:

- (1) if any person acquires 50% or more of FirstEnergy s voting securities (or 25% or more of FirstEnergy s voting securities if such person proposes any individual for election to FirstEnergy s Board of Directors or such person already has a representative on FirstEnergy s Board of Directors), excluding acquisitions (i) directly from FirstEnergy, (ii) by FirstEnergy, (iii) by certain employee benefit plans, and (iv) pursuant to a transaction meeting the requirements of item (3) below; or
- (2) if a majority of FirstEnergy s directors as of the date of the Special Severance Agreement are replaced (other than in specified circumstances); or
- (3) upon the consummation of a reorganization, merger, consolidation, sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of FirstEnergy s assets, unless, following such transaction:
 - (a) the same person or persons who owned FirstEnergy s voting securities prior to the transaction own more than 75% of FirstEnergy s voting securities in the same proportions as their ownership prior to the transaction,
 - (b) no person or entity (with certain exceptions) owns 25% or more of FirstEnergy s voting securities, and
 - (c) at least a majority of the directors resulting from the transaction were directors at the time of the execution of the agreement providing for such transaction; or

(4) if the shareholders of FirstEnergy approve a complete liquidation or dissolution of FirstEnergy.

The change in control severance benefits are triggered only when the individual is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason. Good reason is defined as a material change, following a change in control, inconsistent with the individual s previous job duties or compensation. The following tables were prepared as though the named executive officers employment was terminated following the change in control.

Change In Control (Resigns for Good Reason)

	Severance(1)	STIP Award(2)	Incremental Pension Benefit (present value)(3)	Accelerated LTIP and Other Equity Awards(4)	Section 280G Gross-up(5)	Health Care(6)	Total
Anthony J. Alexander	\$ 6,339,741	\$ 0	\$ 801,562	\$ 15,800,586	\$7,423,707	\$ 0	\$ 30,365,596
Richard R. Grigg	\$ 3,976,671	\$ 874,086	\$ 1,176,635	\$ 4,841,407	\$4,310,253	\$ 136,450	\$15,315,502
Richard H. Marsh	\$ 1,930,371	\$ 0	\$ 415,506	\$ 2,037,307	\$ 1,317,611	\$ 39,800	\$ 5,740,595
Stephen E. Morgan	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 1,603,111	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 1,063,111
Leila L. Vespoli	\$ 1,886,353	\$435,414	\$ 274,326	\$ 6,068,701	\$ 3,398,069	\$ 25,839	\$ 12,088,702

Change In Control (Discharged without Cause/Severed)

			Incremental				
			Pension	Accelerated			
			Benefit	LTIP and	Section		
		STIP	(present	Other Equity	280G	Health	
	Severance(1)	Award(2)	value)(3)	Awards(4)	Gross-up(5)	Care(6)	Total
Anthony J. Alexander	\$ 6,339,741	\$ 0	\$ 801,562	\$ 15,800,586	\$ 7,423,707	\$ 0	\$ 30,365,596
Richard R. Grigg	\$ 3,976,671	\$ 874,086	\$ 1,176,635	\$ 4,841,407	\$4,310,253	\$ 136,450	\$15,315,502
Richard H. Marsh	\$ 1,930,371	\$ 0	\$ 415,506	\$ 2,037,307	\$ 1,317,611	\$ 39,800	\$ 5,740,595
Stephen E. Morgan	\$ 288,606	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 1,603,111	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 1,351,717
Leila L. Vespoli	\$ 1,886,353	\$ 435,414	\$ 274,326	\$ 6,068,701	\$ 3,398,069	\$ 25,839	\$ 12,088,702

If, within a period of 36 full calendar months after a change in control of FirstEnergy, the named executive officer is discharged without cause or resigns for good reason, they shall be entitled to the following payments that generally are not available to all salaried employees:

- (1) An amount equal to 2.99 multiplied by the sum of the amount of annual base salary at the rate in effect as of the date of termination plus the average three previous years incentive awards paid for Mr. Alexander \$6,306,741; Mr. Marsh \$1,916,371; and Ms. Vespoli \$1,880,853. An amount equal to 2.99 multiplied by the sum of the amount of annual base salary at the rate in effect as of the date of termination plus the target annual short-term incentive amount in effect the year during which the date of termination occurs whether or not fully paid for Mr. Grigg \$3,976,671. An additional lump sum cash payment as follows: Alexander \$33,000; Grigg \$0; Marsh \$14,000; and Vespoli \$5,500. This amount is included in the severance column. In the event of a resignation for good reason after a change in control, Mr. Morgan would not be entitled to severance pay. If Mr. Morgan was discharged without cause after a change in control, he would be entitled to severance pay based on the terms of FirstEnergy s Executive Severance Benefits Plan.
- (2) Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh and Mr. Morgan are retirement eligible and would receive the short-term incentive award irrespective of a change in control. Mr. Grigg and Ms. Vespoli would receive a prorated portion of the STIP award based on the number of months employed in the year as follows: Mr. Grigg \$874,086 and Ms. Vespoli \$435,414.
- (3) The Incremental Pension Benefit is the increased benefit provided to the named executive officer as a result of a change in control based on the terms of the Special Severance Agreements.
- (4) Accelerated LTIP and Other Equity Awards are payable as follows:

Unvested stock options become immediately exercisable. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the number of accelerated options by the difference between the exercise price and the closing price of the FirstEnergy s common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$60.30). Alexander \$3,999,450; Grigg \$570,599; Marsh \$915,757; Morgan \$244,479; and Vespoli \$869,714.

Performance shares granted in 2004 are prorated based on the number of full months in the performance cycle with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the accelerated number of shares by the total shareholder return factor (150%) by the average of the high and low common stock price on the last trading day of the three-year performance cycle (\$60.35). The incremental benefit is as follows: Alexander \$0; Grigg \$0; Marsh \$0; Morgan \$0; and Vespoli \$565,044.

Performance shares granted in 2005 are prorated based on the number of full months in the performance cycle with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the accelerated number of shares by the total shareholder return factor (150%) by the average of the high and low common stock price for the thirty days prior to the date of change in control (\$60.81). The incremental benefit is as follows: Alexander \$0; Grigg \$695,213; Marsh \$0; Morgan \$0; and Vespoli \$351,745.

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

Performance shares granted in 2006 are payable based on the change in control value protection rights as follows: the higher of (a) the account balance on the date of such termination of employment using the average high and low stock price for the prior thirty day period (\$60.81) and the most recent total shareholder return factor (126.47%) or (b) the account balance on the date of the grant. The incremental benefit is as follows: Alexander \$1,687,035; Grigg \$747,486; Marsh \$256,812; Morgan \$113,107; and Vespoli \$381,120.

Performance-adjusted and discretionary restricted stock units are payable as follows:

The restriction is lifted from restricted stock units granted in 2005. The 2006 grant is payable based on the share value protection rights in the agreement as follows: 1) a lump sum cash payment of the difference of the fair market value on the date of the change in control and the fair market value on the date of termination multiplied by the number of shares and 2) a payment of the total number of shares of common stock equal to the number of restricted stock units. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the number of accelerated restricted stock units by the closing price of the FirstEnergy s common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$60.30). The incremental benefit is as follows: Alexander \$4,045,226; Grigg \$2,001,900; Marsh \$793,970; Morgan \$214,849; and Vespoli \$670,898.

⁷⁴

The restriction is lifted from restricted stock shares. The 2006 grant is payable based on the share value protection rights in the agreement as follows: a cash payment if the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of grant or the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of grant or the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of termination of employment. The cash payment is determined by subtracting the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of termination of employment from the greater of: (a) the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of termination of employment from the greater of: (a) the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of the change in control. The difference is multiplied by the number of shares granted and paid within ten days of the termination of employment. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the number of accelerated restricted stock units by the closing price of FirstEnergy s common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$60.30). The incremental benefit is as follows: Alexander \$6,068,875; Grigg \$826,209; Morgan \$479,747; and Vespoli \$3,197,926. Mr. Marsh does not have restricted stock.

In the event of a change in control, the 20% FirstEnergy matching contribution in the stock account of the EDCP described earlier in this prospectus would fully vest. Matching contributions made by FirstEnergy payable under the EDCP are as follows: Marsh \$70,768; Morgan \$10,929; and Vespoli \$32,254.

- (5) The Section 280G Gross-up represents the estimated excise tax charged to the named executive officer upon receiving any change in control payments.
- (6) Mr. Marsh will be credited with three years of age and service, which will provide him with the maximum points for the purposes of determining the company contribution toward the cost of retiree health coverage. Mr. Grigg will be granted the maximum number of points based on his employment agreement for the purposes of health care for the purposes of determining the company contribution toward the cost of retiree health coverage. Ms. Vespoli will be provided health coverage at active employee rates for three years following termination after a change in control based on the Special Severance Agreements under Change in Control above. Amounts shown are calculated based on the assumptions used for financial reporting purposes under GAAP. *Death/Disability*

Death/Disability

	Seve	rance	 TP ard	Per	ncremental nsion Benefit sent value)(1)	I Ot	ccelerated LTIP and her Equity wards(2)	Suţ Life	Executive oplemental Insurance Death Cenefit(3)	He: Car	alth e(8)	Total
Anthony J. Alexander	\$	0	\$ 0	\$	0		4,113,551	\$	656,000	\$	0	\$ 14,769,551
Richard R. Grigg(4)	\$	0	\$ 0	\$	0	\$	4,343,083	\$	0	\$130	5,450	\$ 4,479,533
Richard H. Marsh	\$	0	\$ 0	\$	0	\$	1,709,727	\$	359,000	\$	0	\$ 2,068,727
Stephen E. Morgan	\$	0	\$ 0	\$	0	\$	939,075	\$	192,920	\$	0	\$ 1,131,995
Leila L. Vespoli	\$	0	\$ 0	\$	2,060,905	\$	5,782,367	\$	323,000	\$	0	\$ 8,166,272

The death/disability benefits have been combined because the benefits provided are generally similar in nature, with the following exceptions:

There is no enhanced benefit from the Supplemental Plan or the SERP in the event of a disability, and

The Executive Supplemental Life Insurance Death Benefit is only payable upon death. The death/disability benefits provided to the named executive officers are provided on a non-discriminatory basis to all salaried employees generally upon eligible termination of employment, with the following exceptions:

(1) The Incremental Pension Benefit is the increased benefit provided to Ms. Vespoli as a result of death and includes the enhanced spousal benefit from the Supplemental Plan and the SERP. There is no enhanced benefit in the event of a disability. Mr. Alexander, Mr. Marsh and Mr. Morgan are retirement eligible, and Mr. Grigg is not retirement eligible so there is no incremental pension benefit in the event of death or disability.

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

(2) Accelerated LTIP and Other Equity Awards are payable as follows:

Unvested stock options become immediately exercisable upon death. Unvested options continue to vest according to the vesting schedule upon disability. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the number of accelerated/unvested options by the difference between the exercise price and the closing price of FirstEnergy s common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$60.30): Alexander \$3,999,450; Grigg \$570,599; Marsh \$915,757; Morgan \$244,479; and Vespoli \$869,713.

Performance shares granted in 2004 are prorated based on the number of full months in the performance cycle with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the accelerated number of shares by the total shareholder return factor (150%) by the average of the high and low common stock price on the last trading day of the three-year performance cycle (\$60.35). The incremental benefit is as follows: Vespoli \$565,045. Mr. Grigg does not have a 2004-2006 performance share grant.

7	
1	з

Performance shares granted in 2005 and 2006 are prorated based on the number of full months in the performance cycle with a minimum of 12 months to be eligible. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the accelerated number of shares by the total shareholder return factor (150% and 126.47% for 2005 and 2006, respectively) by the average of the high and low common stock price for the thirty days prior to the date of termination (\$60.81) The incremental benefit is as follows: Grigg \$944,375 and Vespoli \$478,785.

The restriction is lifted from all performance-adjusted and discretionary restricted stock units and restricted stock shares. The amounts shown are calculated by multiplying the number of accelerated restricted stock units and restricted stock by the closing price of FirstEnergy s common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$60.30), and subtracting the amount of benefit provided in voluntary termination or retirement scenario as appropriate. The incremental benefit is as follows: Alexander \$10,114,101; Grigg \$2,828,109; Marsh \$793,970; Morgan \$694,596; and Vespoli \$3,868,824.

- (3) The Executive Supplemental Life Insurance Death Benefit is payable in the event of death.
- (4) Mr. Grigg will be granted the maximum number of points based on his employment agreement for the purposes of health care for the purposes of determining FirstEnergy s contribution toward the cost of retiree health coverage. Amount shown is calculated based on the assumptions used for financial reporting purposes under GAAP.

Compensation of Directors

In 2006, the following individuals served on our Board of Directors: Bradley S. Ewing, Charles E. Jones, Jr., Mark A. Julian, Stephen E. Morgan, Gelorma E. Persson, Stanley C. Van Ness and Leila L. Vespoli. Only non-employee directors are compensated for their membership on our Board of Directors. Since Bradley S. Ewing, Charles E. Jones Jr., Mark A. Julian, Stephen E. Morgan and Leila L. Vespoli were employees of FirstEnergy, they did not receive compensation for their service as members of our Board of Directors in 2006. Ms. Persson and Mr. Van Ness received a \$15,000 annual cash retainer, \$1,000 cash for each regularly scheduled meeting and \$1,000 cash for each special meeting. The following table sets forth the compensation paid to our non-employee directors for 2006.

Director Compensation

As of December 31, 2006

	es Earned r Paid in Cash	Stock 4	Awards		tion ards	Ince Pl	Equity ntive an ensation	I Noi D Con	hange in Pension Value and nqualified Deferred npensation rnings(1)		Other ensation	Total
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)		(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Gelorma E. Persson(2)	\$ 26,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	15,414	\$	0	\$41,414
Stanley C. Van Ness(3)	\$ 22,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 22,000

(1) Represents the above-market earnings on compensation that are deferred on a basis that is not tax-qualified. The formula used to determine the above market earnings equals (2006 total interest x {difference in the 1999 Applicable Federal Rate for long-term rates, or AFR, and the plan rate}) divided by the plan rate.

(2) Ms. Persson received fees as follows: \$15,000 annual retainer, \$8,000 in regular meeting fees and \$3,000 in special meeting fees.

(3) Mr. Van Ness received fees as follows: \$15,000 annual retainer, \$5,000 in regular meeting fees and \$2,000 in special meeting fees. Mr. Van Ness served as Director in 2006 and 2007 until his death September 21, 2007.

Security Ownership of Management

The following table shows shares of FirstEnergy stock beneficially owned as of September 30, 2007, by each director; the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table above; and all directors and executive officers as a group. Also listed, as of that date, are common stock equivalents credited to executive officers as a result of participation in incentive compensation plans. None of the shares below are pledged by the directors or named executive officers.

		Shares Beneficially	
Name	Class of Stock	Owned(1)	Common Stock Equivalents(2)
Anthony J. Alexander	Common	551,587	295,490
Bradley S. Ewing	Common	12,446	16,944
Richard R. Grigg	Common	49,364	86,479
Mark A. Julian	Common	20,847	18,636
Richard H. Marsh	Common	739	64,154
Stephen E. Morgan	Common	37,459	15,965
Gelorma E. Persson	Common	0	0
Donald R. Schneider	Common	17,503	57,897
Leila L. Vespoli	Common	177,702	54,439
Jesse T. Williams, Sr.	Common	15,733	0
All Directors and Executive Officers as a Group	Common	1,020,940	647,666

(1) Shares beneficially owned include (a) any shares with respect to which the person has a direct or indirect pecuniary interest, and (b) shares that the person has the right to acquire beneficial ownership within 60 days of September 30, 2007, and are as follows: (Alexander 363,275 shares; Ewing none; Grigg 41,069 shares; Julian none; Marsh none; Morgan 28,825 shares; Persson none; Schneider none; Vespoli 116,600 shares; Williams none; and all directors and executive officers as a group 667,182 shares). The percentage of shares beneficially owned by any director or nominee, or by all directors and executive officers as a group, does not exceed 1% of the class owned. Each individual or member of the group has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares beneficially owned.

(2) Common stock equivalents represent the cumulative number of shares deferred under the EDCP, performance shares and restricted stock units credited to each executive officer. The value of these shares is measured, in part, by the market price of FirstEnergy s common stock. Final payments for performance shares may vary due to performance factors, as discussed under Long-Term Incentive Program above. In regard to performance-adjusted restricted stock units, at the end of the restriction period, the actual number of shares issuable may be adjusted upward or downward by 25% based on FirstEnergy s performance against three predetermined metrics. In addition, the common stock equivalents reflected for All Directors and Executive Officers as a Group includes discretionary restricted stock units awarded to certain executive officers that will be issuable five years after the date awarded, except for specified provisions if the executive dies, is terminated due to disability or there is a change in control. Common stock equivalents do not have voting rights or other rights associated with ownership of common stock.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

FirstEnergy designs, evaluates and administers all compensation plans for us and other subsidiaries. FirstEnergy s Board of Directors and/or FirstEnergy s Compensation Committee reviews and approves all compensation for FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries, including us. We do not establish our own executive compensation policy and procedures, and our Board of Directors does not have a separate Compensation Committee. No members of the FirstEnergy Compensation Committee meet the criteria to be considered for an interlock or insider participation. The members of the FirstEnergy Compensation Committee include: Catherine A. Rein (Chair), Dr. Carol A. Cartwright, Robert B. Heisler, Jr., Russell W. Maier and Wes M. Taylor.

Director Independence

The following directors are not independent because each of them is either our employee or an employee of FirstEnergy or one of its other subsidiaries: Stephen E. Morgan, Bradley S. Ewing, Mark A. Julian and Donald R. Schneider.

Jesse T. Williams, Sr., one of our non-employee directors and a director of FirstEnergy, was determined by FirstEnergy s Board of Directors to be independent by reference to the definition of an independent director as

promulgated from time to time by the NYSE and the SEC. The definition used by the FirstEnergy Board of Directors to determine independence, which includes all elements of independence set forth by the NYSE and SEC, is included in its Corporate Governance Policies and can be viewed by visiting FirstEnergy s website at www.firstenergycorp.com/ir. The information on the FirstEnergy website does not constitute part of this prospectus.

Although neither our Board of Directors, nor FirstEnergy s Board of Directors, has made any formal determination of the independence of Gelorma E. Persson, our other non-employee director, nor is any such determination required by any standard applicable to us, we believe that Ms. Persson would likely be considered independent under the definition referred to above. Ms. Persson and Mr. Williams serve on our Board of Directors primarily to satisfy NJBPU requirements that we have outside directors not affiliated with our parent company, FirstEnergy.

10	7	
----	---	--

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Based on its size and varied business operations, FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries, including us, may from time to time engage in transactions and business arrangements with companies and other organizations in which one of the members of their Board of Directors, executive officers or their respective immediate family members also may be a board member, executive officer or significant investor, or in which such person has a direct or indirect material interest. FirstEnergy recognizes that related person transactions have the potential to create perceived or actual conflicts of interest and could create the appearance that decisions are based on considerations other than the best interests of FirstEnergy and its shareholders. Accordingly, as a general matter, it is FirstEnergy s preference to avoid related person transactions. However, there are situations where related person transactions are either in, or not inconsistent with, FirstEnergy s best interests and the best interests of its shareholders. FirstEnergy s Board of Directors has determined that it is, therefore, appropriate and necessary to have a review process in place with respect to any related person transactions.

Based on the foregoing, the FirstEnergy Board of Directors established a Related Person Transactions Policy to be implemented by its Corporate Governance Committee, in order to effectuate the review, approval, and ratification process surrounding related person transactions. For purposes of this discussion any reference to the Corporate Governance Committee is a reference to the FirstEnergy Corporate Governance Committee. This Policy supplements FirstEnergy s other conflict of interest policies set forth in the FirstEnergy Conflicts-Of-Interest Policy, Code of Business Conduct, and Board of Directors Code of Ethics and Business Conduct. Related person transactions shall be consummated or shall continue only if a majority of the disinterested members of the Corporate Governance Committee or the FirstEnergy Board of Directors approves or ratifies the transaction in accordance with this Policy. In making its decisions, the Corporate Governance Committee will review transactions and proposed transactions submitted for approval by our management, who will have internally reviewed the submitted transactions by taking into consideration the Policy, which includes the definitions and terms set forth in Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the federal securities laws.

As part of this Policy, the management of FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries has established review procedures for any transaction or proposed transaction, in which FirstEnergy or any of its subsidiaries are currently, or may be, a participant in which the amount exceeds \$120,000, and in which the related person, as defined in Item 404 of Regulation S-K, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest or any amendment to such a transaction. FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries also have established procedures to identify such related persons. The identities of these related persons will be distributed to business units and function/department leaders to ensure senior management is made aware of any transaction or proposed transaction involving FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries and anyone on that list. Management will bring any such transactions to the attention of the Corporate Governance Committee for its review, approval or ratification.

When reviewing a proposed transaction, the Corporate Governance Committee will review the material facts of the related person s relationship to FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries, his or her interest in the proposed transaction, and any other material facts of the proposed transaction, including, but not limited to, the aggregate value and benefits of such transaction to FirstEnergy and its subsidiaries, the availability of other sources of comparable products or services (if applicable), and an assessment of whether the transaction is on terms that are the same as, or comparable to, the terms available to an unrelated third party or to employees generally. Additionally, the Corporate Governance Committee requires FirstEnergy s CEO to review the business merits of the transaction prior to its review.

During fiscal year 2006, we participated in the transactions described below, in which the amount involved exceeded \$120,000 and in which any director, executive officer or a member of the immediate family of any of the foregoing persons had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.

In 2006, Kimberly F. Jones, wife of FirstEnergy executive officer, Charles E. Jones, Jr., served as Director, Corporate Services Supply Chain of FirstEnergy. In 2006, she was paid a base salary of \$159,800 and was issued a performance share grant of 165 performance shares (a value of \$7,990), 628 performance-adjusted restricted stock units (a value of \$31,978) and 99 discretionary restricted stock units (a value of \$5,041). Her incentive compensation bonus payout was \$36,650. Mrs. Jones was employed by FirstEnergy prior to her marriage to Mr. Jones, and her compensation is commensurate to employees with comparable qualifications and responsibilities and is consistent with the terms of FirstEnergy programs governing that element of compensation. No reporting relationship exists between Mrs. Jones and Mr. Jones.

0	ſ	
0	L	

DESCRIPTION OF THE EXCHANGE NOTES

The following is a summary of certain terms of the Exchange Notes, does not purport to be complete, and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to the provisions of the senior note indenture and the forms of Exchange Notes established pursuant to the senior note indenture, both of which are filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and the Trust Indenture Act. Certain capitalized terms used in this prospectus are defined in the senior note indenture.

General

The form and terms of the Exchange Notes are identical in all material respects to the form and terms of the Original Notes except that the Exchange Notes (1) will be registered under the Securities Act, (2) will not be subject to the restrictions on transfer applicable to the Original Notes, (3) will bear different CUSIP numbers and (4) will not be entitled to the rights of holders of Original Notes under the registration rights agreement, including additional interest.

The Original Notes were, and the Exchange Notes will be, issued as a series of senior notes under the senior note indenture. Prior to the release date referred to below, all of the senior notes outstanding under the senior note indenture were secured by a like principal amount of our senior note mortgage bonds issued and delivered by us to the senior note trustee. As used in this prospectus, senior note mortgage bonds means the FMB previously issued under and secured by our Indenture, dated as of March 1, 1946, or the Mortgage, to The Bank of New York, as successor mortgage trustee, as heretofore amended and supplemented.

As of March 31, 2007, we had \$937.2 million aggregate principal amount of FMB outstanding, of which \$650 million aggregate principal amount constituted senior note mortgage bonds held by the senior note trustee and subject to release on the release date (as described under

Security and Release Date below). On May 14, 2007, as a result of our exercise of our rights to optionally redeem \$125 million of outstanding FMB, the release date occurred, and, at our request, the senior note trustee surrendered all senior note mortgage bonds for cancellation. In addition, we terminated the Mortgage as of September 14, 2007 because no FMB remained outstanding.

Security and Release Date

Prior to the release date, which occurred on May 14, 2007, all of the senior notes issued under the senior note indenture were secured by a like principal amount of our senior note mortgage bonds issued and delivered by us to the senior note trustee. On the release date, the senior note trustee surrendered all senior note mortgage bonds for cancellation, and all then outstanding senior notes ceased to be secured by senior note mortgage bonds. Upon issuance, the Exchange Notes will be our unsecured general obligations and will rank on parity with our unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness, including all other senior notes.

The release date occurred due to the satisfaction of the condition that the senior note trustee held senior note mortgage bonds constituting not less than 80% in aggregate principal amount of all outstanding FMB.

Under the terms of the senior note indenture, we were not permitted to issue FMB other than as senior note mortgage bonds securing senior notes. We are permitted, however, to incur additional other secured debt subject to the limitation on liens provision of the senior note indenture. See Certain Covenants Limitation on Liens below. As described above, the Mortgage has been terminated.

Maturity, Interest Rate and Interest Payment Dates

The 2017 Exchange Notes will mature on June 1, 2017, and the 2037 Exchange Notes will mature on June 1, 2037. In each case unless earlier redeemed as described under Optional Redemption below.

Interest on the Exchange Notes of each series will:

be payable in U.S. dollars at the rate of 5.65% per annum with respect to the 2017 Exchange Notes and at the rate of 6.15% per annum with respect to the 2037 Exchange Notes;

be computed for each interest period on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months and for any period shorter than a full month, on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed in such period;

be payable semi-annually in arrears on each June 1 and December 1, beginning on December 1, 2007 and at maturity;

initially accrue from, and include, the date of original issuance (i.e., May 21, 2007); and

be paid to the person in whose names the senior notes are registered at the close of business on the regular record date, which is the business day immediately preceding each interest payment date, so long as the senior notes are issued in book-entry only form. Otherwise, the record date will be the fifteenth calendar day next preceding each interest payment date. We shall not be required to make transfers or exchanges of Exchange Notes for a period of 15 calendar days next preceding an interest payment date.

Optional Redemption

The Exchange Notes of each series will be redeemable as a whole or in part, at our option, at any time, at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

100% of the principal amount of such Exchange Notes being redeemed, or

as determined by the Independent Investment Banker (as defined below), the sum of the present values of the Remaining Scheduled Payments (as defined below), discounted to the redemption date on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Adjusted Treasury Rate, plus 20 basis points in the case of the 2017 Exchange Notes and plus 25 basis points in the case of the 2037 Exchange Notes,

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on such Exchange Notes to the date of redemption.

Adjusted Treasury Rate means, with respect to any redemption date:

the yield, under the heading which represents the average for the immediately preceding week, appearing in the most recently published statistical release designated H.15(519) or any successor publication which is published weekly by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and which establishes yields on actively traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to constant maturity under the caption Treasury Constant Maturities, for the maturity corresponding to the Comparable Treasury Issue (if no maturity is within three months before or after the Remaining Life, yields for the two published maturities most closely corresponding to the Comparable Treasury Issue shall be determined and the Adjusted Treasury Rate shall be interpolated or extrapolated from these yields on a straight line basis, rounding to the nearest month); or

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

if the release (or any successor release) is not published during the week preceding the calculation date or does not contain these yields, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity of the Comparable Treasury Issue, calculated using a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for the redemption date. The Adjusted Treasury Rate will be calculated on the third business day preceding the redemption date. Comparable Treasury Issue means the United States Treasury security selected by an Independent Investment Banker as having a maturity comparable to the remaining term of the Exchange Notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of such securities, or Remaining Life.

Comparable Treasury Price means (i) the average of three Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for the redemption date, after excluding the highest and lowest Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, or (ii) if the Independent Investment Banker obtains fewer than three Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such quotations.

Independent Investment Banker means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by us.

Reference Treasury Dealer means:

each of Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. and UBS Securities LLC and their respective successors; provided, however, that if any of the foregoing cease to be a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in the United States, or a Primary Treasury Dealer, we will substitute therefor another Primary Treasury Dealer; and

any other Primary Treasury Dealer selected by the Independent Investment Banker after consultation with us. Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Independent Investment Banker at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third business day preceding the redemption date.

Remaining Scheduled Payments means, with respect to the Exchange Notes to be redeemed, the remaining scheduled payments of principal of and interest on such Exchange Notes that would be due after the related redemption date but for such redemption. If such redemption date is not an interest payment date with respect to such Exchange Notes, the amount of the next succeeding scheduled interest payment on such Exchange Notes will be reduced by the amount of interest accrued on such Exchange Notes to such redemption date.

We will mail notice of any redemption between 30 days and 60 days before the redemption date to each holder of the Exchange Notes to be redeemed.

Unless we default in payment of the redemption price, on and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the Exchange Notes or portions thereof called for redemption.

Events of Default

The following constitute events of default under the senior note indenture:

default in the payment of principal of and premium, if any, on any senior note when due and payable;

default in the payment of interest on any senior note when due which continues for 60 days;

default in the performance or breach of any of our other covenants or agreements in the senior notes or in the senior note indenture and the continuation of the default for 90 days after we have received written notice of the default either from the senior note trustee or from the holders of at least 33% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior notes; and

certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, assignment or receivership relating to us. If an event of default occurs and is continuing, either the senior note trustee or the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior notes may declare the principal amount of and interest on all of the senior notes to be due and payable immediately. At any time after an acceleration of the senior notes has been declared, if we pay or deposit with the senior note trustee a sum sufficient to pay all matured installments of interest and the principal and any premium which has become due on the senior notes otherwise

than by acceleration and all defaults have been cured or waived, then our payment or deposit will cause an automatic rescission and annulment of the acceleration of the senior notes.

The senior note indenture provides that the senior note trustee generally will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the senior note indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders of the senior notes unless those holders have offered to the senior note trustee security or indemnity reasonably satisfactory to it. Subject to the provisions for indemnity and certain other limitations contained in the senior note indenture, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior notes generally will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the senior note trustee, or of exercising any trust or power conferred on the senior note trustee. The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior notes generally will have the right to waive any past default or event of default (other than a payment default) on behalf of all holders of the senior notes. The senior note indenture provides that no holder of the senior notes may institute any action against us under the senior note indenture unless it has previously given to the senior note trustee written notice of the occurrence and continuance of an event of default and unless the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the senior notes then outstanding affected by the event of default have requested the senior note trustee to institute the action and have offered the senior note trustee reasonable indemnity, and the senior note trustee has not instituted the action within 60 days of the request. Furthermore, no holder of the senior notes will be entitled to institute any action if and to the extent that the action would disturb or prejudice the rights of other holders of the senior notes. Notwithstanding that the right of a holder of the senior notes to institute a proceeding with respect to the senior note indenture is subject to certain conditions precedent, each holder of a senior note has the right, which is absolute and unconditional, to receive payment of the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest on the senior note when due and to institute suit for the enforcement of such payment, and those rights may not be impaired without the consent of the affected holders of senior notes.

The senior note indenture provides that the senior note trustee, within 90 days after the occurrence of a default with respect to the senior notes, is required to give holders of the senior notes notice of any default known to the senior note trustee, unless cured or waived, but, except in the case of default in the payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on, any senior notes, the senior note trustee may withhold notice if it determines in good faith that it is in the interest of holders of those senior notes to do so. We are required to deliver to the senior note trustee each year an officer s certificate as to whether or not we are in compliance with the conditions and covenants under the senior note indenture.

Modification with Consent of Holders

Modification and amendment of the senior note indenture may be effected by us and the senior note trustee with the consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior notes, provided that no modification or amendment may, without the consent of the holder of each outstanding senior note affected by such modification or amendment,

change the maturity date of such senior notes;

reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest on such senior notes;

reduce the principal amount of, or premium payable on, such senior notes;

change the coin or currency of any payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on, such senior notes;

change the date on which such senior notes may be redeemed or repaid at the option of their holders or adversely affect the rights of a holder to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to such senior notes; or

modify the foregoing requirements or reduce the percentage of outstanding senior notes necessary to modify or amend the senior note indenture or to waive any past default to less than a majority.

Modification without Consent of Holders

Modification and amendment of the senior note indenture may be effected by us and the senior note trustee without the consent of the holders of any senior notes:

to add to our covenants for the benefit of the holders or to surrender a right conferred on us in the senior note indenture;

to add further security for the senior notes;

to supply omissions, cure ambiguities or correct defects, which actions, in each case, are not prejudicial to the interest of the holders in any material respect; or

to make any other change that is not prejudicial to the holders of the senior notes in any material respect. A supplemental indenture which changes or eliminates any covenants or other provision of the senior note indenture (or any supplemental indenture) which has expressly been included solely for the benefit of one or more series of the senior notes, or which modifies the rights of the holders of the senior notes of one or more series with respect to that covenant or provision, will be deemed not to affect the rights under the senior note indenture of the holders of the senior notes of any other series.

Defeasance and Discharge

The senior note indenture provides that we will be discharged from any and all obligations in respect to the senior notes and the senior note indenture (except for certain obligations such as obligations to register the transfer or exchange of the senior notes, replace stolen, lost or mutilated senior notes and maintain paying agencies) if, among other things, we irrevocably deposit with the senior note trustee, in trust for the benefit of the holders of senior notes, money or certain United States government obligations, or any combination of money and certain United States government obligations, which will provide money in an amount sufficient, without reinvestment, to make all payments of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, the senior notes mature within 90 days of the deposit by redemption or otherwise, we will also have delivered to the senior note trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that the holders of the senior notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of the defeasance or discharge of the senior note indenture. After we have been discharged from our obligations under the senior note indenture, the holders of the senior notes may look only to the deposit for payment of the principal of, and interest and any premium on, the senior notes.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale or Disposition of Assets

We may not consolidate with or merge into any other corporation or entity or sell or otherwise dispose of our properties as or substantially as an entirety unless:

the successor or transferee corporation is a corporation or other entity organized and existing under the laws of the United States or any state of the United States or the District of Columbia; and

the successor or transferee corporation or other entity assumes by supplemental indenture the due and punctual payment of the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the senior notes and the performance of every covenant of the senior note indenture to be performed or observed by us.

Upon any consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or other disposition of our properties substantially as an entirety, permissible under the provision described in the immediately preceding paragraph, the successor corporation formed by the consolidation or into which we are merged or to which the transfer is made will succeed to us, and be substituted for us, and may exercise every right and power of ours, under the senior note

Edgar Filing: JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT CO - Form S-4/A

indenture with the same effect as if the successor corporation had been named as Jersey Central Power & Light Company in the senior note indenture, and we will be released from all obligations under the senior note

indenture. For purposes of the senior note indenture, the conveyance or other transfer by us of (i) all or any portion of our facilities for the generation of electric energy or (ii) all of our facilities for the transmission of electric energy, in each case considered alone or in any combination with properties described in the other clause, will in no event be deemed to constitute a conveyance or other transfer of all our properties, as or substantially as an entirety.

Certain Covenants

Limitation on Liens

The senior note indenture provides that, so long as any senior notes are outstanding, we may not issue, assume, guarantee or permit to exist any Debt (as defined below) that is secured by any mortgage, security interest, pledge or lien, or Lien, of or upon any of our Operating Property (as defined below), whether owned at the date of the senior note indenture or subsequently acquired, without effectively securing such senior notes (together with, if we so determine, any of our other indebtedness ranking equally with such senior notes) equally and ratably with that Debt (but only so long as that Debt is so secured).

The foregoing restriction will not apply to:

- (1) Liens on any Operating Property existing at the time of its acquisition (which Liens may also extend to subsequent repairs, alterations and improvements to that Operating Property);
- (2) Liens on Operating Property of a corporation existing at the time the corporation is merged into or consolidated with, or at the time the corporation disposes of its properties (or those of a division) as or substantially as an entirety to, us;
- (3) Liens on Operating Property to secure the costs of acquisition, construction, development or substantial repair, alteration or improvement of property or to secure Debt incurred to provide funds for any of those purposes or for reimbursement of funds previously expended for any of those purposes, provided the Liens are created or assumed contemporaneously with, or within 18 months after, the acquisition or the completion of substantial repair or alteration, construction, development or substantial improvement;
- (4) Liens in favor of any state or any department, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision of any state, or for the benefit of holders of securities issued by any such entity (or providers of credit enhancement with respect to those securities), to secure any Debt (including, without limitation, our obligations with respect to industrial development, pollution control or similar revenue bonds) incurred for the purpose of financing or refinancing all or any part of the purchase price or the cost of substantially repairing or altering, constructing, developing or substantially improving our Operating Property;
- (5) Liens to compensate the senior note trustee as provided in the senior note indenture; or
- (6) any extension, renewal or replacement (or successive extensions, renewals or replacements), in whole or in part, of any Lien referred to in clauses (1) through (5); provided, however, that the principal amount of Debt secured thereby and not otherwise authorized by clauses (1) through (5), must not exceed the principal amount of Debt, plus any premium or fee payable in connection with the extension, renewal or replacement, so secured at the time of the extension, renewal or replacement.

However, the foregoing restriction will not apply to our issuance, assumption or guarantee of Debt secured by a Lien which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restriction up to an aggregate amount which, together with all other of our secured Debt (not including secured Debt permitted under any of the foregoing exceptions) and the Value (as defined below) of Sale and Lease-Back Transactions (as defined below) existing at that time (other than Sale and Lease-Back Transactions the proceeds of which have been applied to the retirement of certain indebtedness, Sale and Lease-Back Transactions in which the property involved would have been permitted to be subjected to a Lien under any of the foregoing exceptions in clauses (1) to (6) and Sale and Lease-Back Transactions that are permitted by the first sentence of Limitation on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions below), does not exceed the greater of 15% of Tangible Assets and 15% of Capitalization (as those

Table of Contents

terms are defined below), in each case, determined in accordance with GAAP and as of a date not more than 60 days prior to such issuance, assumption or guarantee of debt. As of September 30, 2007, our Tangible Assets were approximately \$5.414 billion and our Capitalization was approximately \$4.589 billion.

Limitation on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions

The senior note indenture provides that so long as any senior notes are outstanding, we may not enter into or permit to exist any Sale and Lease-Back Transaction with respect to any Operating Property (except for transactions involving leases for a term, including renewals, of not more than 48 months), if the purchasers commitment is obtained more than 18 months after the later of the completion of the acquisition, construction or development of that Operating Property or the placing in operation of that Operating Property as constructed or developed or substantially repaired, altered or improved.

This restriction will not apply if:

we would be entitled pursuant to any of the provisions described in clauses (1) to (6) of the first sentence of the second paragraph under Limitation on Liens above, to issue, assume, guarantee or permit to exist Debt secured by a Lien on that Operating Property without equally and ratably securing the senior notes;

after giving effect to a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction, we could incur pursuant to the provisions described in the second sentence of the second paragraph under Limitation on Liens above, at least \$1.00 of additional Debt secured by Liens (other than Liens permitted by the preceding paragraph); or

we apply within 180 days an amount equal to, in the case of a sale or transfer for cash, the net proceeds (not exceeding the net book value), and, otherwise, an amount equal to the fair value (as determined by our Board of Directors) of the Operating Property so leased, to the retirement of senior notes or other Debt of ours ranking equally with the senior notes, subject to reduction for senior notes and Debt retired during the 180-day period otherwise than pursuant to mandatory sinking fund or prepayment provisions and payments at stated maturity.

Certain Definitions

Capitalization means the total of all the following items appearing on, or included in, our consolidated balance sheet: (i) liabilities for indebtedness maturing more than 12 months from the date of determination; and (ii) common stock, preferred stock, Hybrid Preferred Securities, premium on capital stock, capital surplus, capital in excess of par value, and retained earnings (however the foregoing may be designated), less, to the extent not otherwise deducted, the cost of shares of capital stock reacquired by us.

Debt means any outstanding debt for money borrowed evidenced by notes, debentures, bonds, or other securities, or guarantees of any thereof.

Operating Property means (i) any interest in real property owned by us and (ii) any asset owned by us that is depreciable in accordance with GAAP excluding, in either case, any interest of ours as lessee under any lease (except for a lease that results from a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction) which has been or would be capitalized on our books in accordance with GAAP.

Sale and Lease-Back Transaction means any arrangement with any person providing for the leasing to us of any Operating Property (except for leases for a term, including any renewals, of not more than 48 months), which Operating Property has been or is to be sold or transferred by us to such person; provided, however, Sale and Lease-Back Transaction does not include any arrangement first entered into prior to the date of the senior note indenture.

Tangible Assets means the amount shown as total assets on our consolidated balance sheet, less the following: (i) intangible assets including, but without limitation, goodwill, trademarks, trade names, patents and unamortized debt discount and expense and (ii) appropriate adjustments, if any, on account of minority interests. Tangible Assets will be determined in accordance with GAAP and practices applicable to the type of business in which we are engaged and that are approved by the independent accountants we regularly retain, and may be determined as of a date not more than 60 days prior to the happening of the event for which the determination is being made.

Value means, with respect to a Sale and Lease-Back Transaction, as of any particular time, the amount equal to the greater of (i) the net proceeds to us from the sale or transfer of the property leased pursuant to the Sale and Lease-Back Transaction and (ii) the net book value of the property leased, as determined by us in accordance with GAAP, in either case multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which will be equal to the number of full years of the term of the lease that is part of the Sale and Lease-Back Transaction remaining at the time of determination and the denominator of which will be equal to the number of full years of the term of the lease, without regard, in any case, to any renewal or extension options contained in the lease.

Resignation or Removal of Senior Note Trustee

The senior note trustee may resign at any time by giving written notice to us specifying the day upon which the resignation is to take effect and that resignation will take effect immediately upon the later of the appointment of a successor senior note trustee and the day specified by the senior note trustee.

The senior note trustee may be removed at any time by an instrument or concurrent instruments in writing delivered to the senior note trustee and signed by the holders, or their attorneys in fact, representing a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding senior notes. In addition, so long as no event of default under the senior note indenture or event which, with the giving of notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default has occurred and is continuing, we may remove the senior note trustee upon written notice to the holder of each senior note outstanding and the senior note trustee, and upon the appointment of a successor senior note trustee.

Concerning the Senior Note Trustee

The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. is the successor senior note trustee under the senior note indenture. The senior note indenture provides that our obligations to compensate the senior note trustee and reimburse the senior note trustee for expenses, disbursements and advances will constitute indebtedness which will be secured by a lien generally prior to that of the senior notes upon all property and funds held or collected by the senior note trustee as such.

The senior note indenture provides that the senior note trustee shall be subject to and shall comply with the provisions of Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, and that nothing in the senior note indenture shall be deemed to prohibit the senior note trustee or us from making any application permitted pursuant to such section. The senior note trustee is also a depositary of ours and certain of our affiliates and has in the past made, and may in the future make, periodic loans to us and certain of our affiliates.

Governing Law

The senior note indenture and the Exchange Notes will be governed by New York law.

Book-Entry

The certificates representing the Exchange Notes, or Global Certificates, will be issued in fully registered form, without coupons. The Exchange Notes will be deposited with, or on behalf of, DTC, and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as DTC s nominee in the form of one or more Global Certificates or will remain in the

custody of the trustee pursuant to a FAST Balance Certificate Agreement between DTC and the trustee. Upon the issuance of the Global Certificate, DTC or its nominee will credit, on its internal system, the principal amount of the individual beneficial interests represented by such Global Certificate to the accounts of persons who have accounts with such depositary. Ownership of beneficial interests in a Global Certificate will be limited to persons who have accounts with DTC, or participants, or persons who hold interests through participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in a Global Certificate will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee (with respect to interests of participants) and the records of participants (with respect to interests of persons other than participants).

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner or holder of a Global Certificate, DTC or such nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the Exchange Notes represented by such Global Certificate for all purposes under the senior note indenture and the Exchange Notes. No beneficial owner of an interest in a Global Certificate will be able to transfer the interest except in accordance with DTC s applicable procedures, in addition to those provided for under the senior note indenture.

Payments of the principal of, and interest on, a Global Certificate will be made to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner thereof. Neither we, the senior note trustee nor any paying agent will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in a Global Certificate or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests. DTC or its nominee, upon receipt of any payment of principal or interest in respect of a Global Certificate, will credit participants accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of such Global Certificate as shown on the records of DTC or its nominee. We also expect that payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in such Global Certificate held through such participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in the names of nominees for such customers. Such payments will be the responsibility of such participants and neither we, the senior note trustee nor any paying agent will have any responsibility therefor.

Transfers between participants in DTC will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules. If a holder requires physical delivery of a certificated Exchange Note for any reason, including to sell Exchange Notes to persons in jurisdictions which require such delivery of such Exchange Notes or to pledge such Exchange Notes, such holder must transfer its interest in a Global Certificate in accordance with DTC s applicable procedures, or the procedures set forth in the senior note indenture.

DTC will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of Exchange Notes (including the presentation of Exchange Notes for exchange as described below) only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account the DTC interests in a Global Certificate is credited and only in respect of such portion of the aggregate principal amount of the Exchange Notes as to which such participant or participants has or have given such direction. However, if there is an Event of Default under the Exchange Notes, DTC will exchange a Global Certificate for certificated Exchange Notes, which it will distribute to its participants.

DTC has advised us that it is a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a clearing corporation within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code and a Clearing Agency registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for its participants and facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between participants through electronic book entry changes in accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. Participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations and may include certain other organizations. Indirect access to the DTC system is available to others such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly (indirect participants). The rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the SEC.

Although DTC is expected to follow the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in the Exchange Notes represented by a Global Certificate among its participants, it is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time. Neither we nor the senior note trustee will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC or its respective participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

If DTC is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as a depositary for a Global Certificate and a successor depositary is not appointed by us within 90 days, we will issue certificated Exchange Notes in exchange for a Global Certificate.

All payments of principal and interest will be made by us in immediately available funds.

Secondary trading in long-term bonds and notes of corporate issuers is generally settled in clearing-house or next-day funds. In contrast, beneficial interests in the Exchange Notes that are not certificated Exchange Notes will trade in DTC s Same-Day Funds Settlement System until maturity. Therefore, the secondary market trading activity in such interests will settle in immediately available funds. No assurance can be given as to the effect, if any, of settlement in immediately available funds on trading activity in the Exchange Notes.

The information under this caption Book-Entry concerning DTC and DTC s book-entry system has been obtained from information provided by DTC. We have provided the foregoing descriptions of the operations and procedures of DTC solely as a matter of convenience. The operations and procedures are solely within the control of DTC and are subject to change by DTC from time to time. You are urged to contact DTC or its participants directly to discuss these matters.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER

General

We are offering to exchange up to \$250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 2017 Exchange Notes for the same aggregate principal amount of 2017 Original Notes and up to \$300,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 2037 Exchange Notes for the same aggregate principal amount of 2037 Original Notes, properly tendered and not validly withdrawn before the expiration date. Unlike the Original Notes, the Exchange Notes will be registered under the Securities Act. We are making this exchange offer for all of the Original Notes. Your participation in this exchange offer is voluntary, and you should carefully consider whether to accept this offer.

On the date of this prospectus, \$550,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of Original Notes is outstanding. Our obligations to accept Original Notes for Exchange Notes pursuant to this exchange offer are limited by the conditions listed under Conditions to the Exchange Offer below. We currently expect that each of the conditions will be satisfied and that no waivers will be necessary.

Purpose of the Exchange Offer

On May 21, 2007, we issued and sold \$250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 5.65% Senior Notes due 2017 and \$300,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of \$6.15% Senior Notes due 2037 in a transaction exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. The initial purchasers of the Original Notes subsequently resold the Original Notes to qualified institutional buyers in reliance on Rule 144A under the Securities Act and to non-US persons pursuant to Regulation S of the Securities Act.

Because the transactions were exempt from registration under the Securities Act, a holder may reoffer, resell or otherwise transfer Original Notes only if the Original Notes are registered under the Securities Act or if an applicable exemption from the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act is available.

In connection with the issuance and sale of the Original Notes, we entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the Original Notes, which requires us to (1) prepare and, as soon as practicable following the date of original issuance of the Original Notes (May 21, 2007), file with the SEC an exchange offer registration statement with respect to this exchange offer and the issuance and delivery to the holders, in exchange for the Original Notes, of a like principal amount of Exchange Notes, (2) use our reasonable best efforts to cause the exchange offer registration statement to be declared effective under the Securities Act not later than 180 calendar days following the date of original issuance of the Original Notes, (3) use our reasonable best efforts to keep the exchange offer registration statement effective until the closing of this exchange offer and (4) use our reasonable best efforts to cause this exchange offer to be consummated within 210 calendar days following the date of original issuance of the Original Notes. In addition, there are circumstances under which we are required to file a shelf registration statement with respect to resales of the Original Notes. The registration rights agreement also provides that if neither this exchange offer is consummated nor a shelf registration statement is declared effective within 210 calendar days of the date of original issuance of the Original Notes will be increased by 0.25% per annum commencing on the date that is 210 days after the date of original issuance of the Original Notes until this exchange offer is consummated or the shelf registration statement is declared effective. We have filed a copy of the registration rights agreement as an exhibit to the registration statement on Form S-4 with respect to the Exchange Notes offered by this prospectus.

We are making this exchange offer to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement. Holders of Original Notes who do not tender their Original Notes or whose Original Notes are tendered but not accepted will have to rely on an applicable exemption from registration requirements under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws in order to sell their Original Notes.

The Exchange Notes will be issued in a like principal amount and will be identical in all material respects to the Original Notes, except that the Exchange Notes will be registered under the Securities Act, will be issued without a restrictive legend, will bear different CUSIP numbers and will not be entitled to the rights of holders of Original Notes under the registration rights agreement, including additional interest. Consequently, the Exchange Notes, unlike the Original Notes, may be resold by a holder without any restrictions on their transfer under the Securities Act.

Resale of Exchange Notes

We have not requested, and do not intend to request, an interpretation by the staff of the SEC as to whether the Exchange Notes issued pursuant to this exchange offer in exchange for the Original Notes may be offered for sale, resold or otherwise transferred by any holder without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act. Instead, based on existing interpretations of the Securities Act by the staff of the SEC set forth in several no-action letters to third parties, and subject to the immediately following sentence, we believe that the Exchange Notes to be issued pursuant to this exchange offer in exchange for Original Notes may be offered for resale, resold and otherwise transferred by any holder of Exchange Notes (other than holders who are broker-dealers) without further compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. However, any purchaser of the Original Notes who is an affiliate of ours or who intends to participate in this exchange offer for the purpose of distributing the Exchange Notes, or any broker-dealer who purchased the Original Notes from us for resale pursuant to Rule 144A or any other available exemption under the Securities Act, (1) will not be able to rely on the interpretations of the staff of the SEC set forth in the above-mentioned no-action letters, (2) will not be entitled to tender its Original Notes in this exchange offer and (3) must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements. Because the SEC has not considered our exchange offer in the context of a no-action letter, we cannot assure you that the staff would make a similar determination with respect to this exchange offer.

If you participate in this exchange offer, you must represent to us, among other things, that:

- (1) any Exchange Notes you receive will be acquired in the ordinary course of business;
- (2) you have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the Exchange Notes;
- (3) you are not an affiliate (as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act) of ours;
- (4) if you are not a broker-dealer, you are not engaged in, and do not intend to engage in, the distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the Exchange Notes; and
- (5) if you are a participating broker-dealer that will receive Exchange Notes for your own account in exchange for Original Notes that were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, you acknowledge that you will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of such Exchange Notes.

Any holder that is not able to make these representations or certain similar representations will not be entitled to participate in this exchange offer and, therefore, will not be permitted to exchange its Original Notes for Exchange Notes.

This exchange offer is not being made to, nor will we accept tenders for exchange from, holders of Original Notes in any jurisdiction in which this exchange offer or the acceptance thereof would not be in compliance with the securities or blue sky laws of such jurisdiction.

Terms of the Exchange Offer

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal, we will accept for exchange any Original Notes validly tendered and not withdrawn before expiration of this exchange offer. The date of acceptance for exchange of the Original Notes and completion of this exchange offer is the exchange date, which will be the first business day following the expiration date unless we extend the date as described in this prospectus. The Original Notes may be tendered only in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. We will issue \$1,000 principal amount of Exchange Notes in exchange for each \$1,000 principal amount of Original Notes surrendered under this exchange offer. The Exchange Notes will be delivered on the earliest practicable date following the exchange date.

The form and terms of the Exchange Notes will be substantially identical to the form and terms of the Original Notes, except the Exchange Notes:

- (1) will be registered under the Securities Act;
- (2) will not bear legends restricting their transfer;
- (3) will bear different CUSIP numbers; and
- (4) will not be entitled to the rights of holders of Original Notes under the registration rights agreement, including additional interest.

The Exchange Notes will evidence the same debt as the Original Notes. The Exchange Notes will be issued under and entitled to the benefits of the senior note indenture, as described below, under which the Original Notes were issued.

This exchange offer is not conditioned upon any minimum aggregate principal amount of Original Notes being tendered for exchange. This prospectus and the letter of transmittal are being sent to all registered holders of outstanding Original Notes. There will be no fixed record date for determining registered holders of Original Notes entitled to participate in this exchange offer.

We intend to conduct this exchange offer in accordance with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, Exchange Act and rules and regulations of the SEC. Original Notes that are not exchanged in this exchange offer will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest and will be entitled to the rights and benefits their holders have under the senior note indenture relating to the senior notes. Holders of Original Notes do not have any appraisal or dissenters rights under the senior note indenture in connection with this exchange offer.

We will be deemed to have accepted for exchange validly tendered Original Notes when we have given oral (promptly confirmed in writing) or written notice of the acceptance to the exchange agent. The exchange agent will act as agent for the holders of Original Notes who surrender them in this exchange offer for the purposes of receiving Exchange Notes from us and delivering Exchange Notes to their holders. The exchange agent will make the exchange as promptly as practicable on or after the date of acceptance for exchange of Original Notes. We expressly reserve the right to amend or terminate this exchange offer and not to accept for exchange any Original Notes not previously accepted for exchange, upon the occurrence of any of the conditions specified under Conditions to the Exchange Offer below.

Holders who tender Original Notes in this exchange offer will not be required to pay brokerage commissions or fees or, subject to the instructions in the letter of transmittal, transfer taxes with respect to the exchange of Original Notes. We will pay all charges and expenses, other than applicable taxes described below, in connection with this exchange offer. It is important that you read Solicitation of Tenders; Fees and Expenses and Transfer Taxes below for more details regarding fees and expenses incurred in this exchange offer.

Any Original Notes not tendered for exchange will be entitled to the benefits of the senior note indenture. If any tendered Original Notes are not accepted for exchange because of an invalid tender or the occurrence of certain other events, such Original Notes will be returned, without expense, to the tendering holder thereof as promptly as practicable after the expiration date.

Expiration Date; Extension; Termination; Amendment

This exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on , 2007, unless we have extended the period of time that this exchange offer is open. The expiration date will be at least 20 business days after the date we mail notice of this exchange offer to DTC.

We reserve the right to extend the period of time that this exchange offer is open, and delay acceptance for exchange of any Original Notes, by giving oral (promptly confirmed in writing) or written notice to the exchange agent and by timely public announcement no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date. During any extension, all Original Notes previously tendered will remain subject to this exchange offer unless validly withdrawn.

We also reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to:

- (1) end or amend this exchange offer and not to accept for exchange any Original Notes not previously accepted for exchange upon the occurrence of any of the events specified under Conditions to the Exchange Offer below that have not been waived by us; and
- (2) amend the terms of this exchange offer in any manner.

If any termination or amendment occurs, we will notify the exchange agent and will either issue a press release or give oral or written notice to holders of Original Notes as promptly as practicable.

Exchange Notes will only be issued after the exchange agent timely receives (1) a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal (or facsimile thereof or an agent s message (as hereinafter defined) in lieu thereof) and (2) all other required documents. However, we reserve the absolute right to waive any defects or irregularities in the tender or conditions of this exchange offer.

Original Notes that are not accepted for exchange, and those Original Notes submitted for a greater principal amount than the tendering holder desires to exchange, will be returned, without expense, to the tendering holder thereof as promptly as practicable after the expiration date.

Procedures For Tendering Original Notes

Valid Tender

Except as set forth below, in order for Original Notes to be validly tendered pursuant to this exchange offer, either (1) (a) a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal (or facsimile thereof) or an electronic message agreeing to be bound by the letter of transmittal properly transmitted through DTC s Automated Tender Offer Program, or ATOP, for a book-entry transfer, with any required signature guarantees and any other required documents, must be received by the exchange agent at the address or the facsimile number set forth under Exchange Agent below on or prior to the expiration date and (b) tendered Original Notes must be received by the exchange agent, or such Original Notes must be tendered pursuant to the procedures for book-entry transfer set forth below and a book-entry confirmation must be received by the exchange agent, in each case on or prior to the expiration date, or (2) the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth below must be complied with. To receive confirmation of valid tender of Original Notes, a holder should contact the exchange agent at the telephone number listed under

Exchange Agent below.

If less than all of the Original Notes are tendered, a tendering holder should fill in the amount of Original Notes being tendered in the appropriate box on the letter of transmittal. The entire amount of Original Notes delivered to the exchange agent will be deemed to have been tendered unless otherwise indicated.

If any letter of transmittal, endorsement, note power, power of attorney or any other document required by the letter of transmittal is signed by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in fact, officer of a corporation or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such person should so indicate when signing. Unless waived by us, evidence satisfactory to us of such person s authority to so act also must be submitted.

Any beneficial owner of Original Notes that are held by or registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee is urged to contact such entity promptly if such beneficial holder wishes to participate in this exchange offer.

The method of delivering Original Notes, the letter of transmittal and all other required documents is at the option and sole risk of the tendering holder. Delivery will be deemed made only when actually received by the exchange agent. Instead of delivery by mail, it is recommended that holders use an overnight or hand delivery service. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to assure timely delivery and proper insurance should be obtained. No Original Note, letter of transmittal or other required document should be sent to us. Holders may request their respective brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees to effect these transactions for them.

Book-Entry Transfer

The exchange agent has established an account with respect to the Original Notes at DTC for purposes of this exchange offer. The exchange agent and DTC have confirmed that any financial institution that is a participant in DTC may utilize DTC s ATOP procedures to tender Original Notes. Any participant in DTC may make book-entry delivery of Original Notes by causing DTC to transfer the Original Notes into the exchange agent s account in accordance with DTC s ATOP procedures for transfer.

However, the exchange for the Original Notes so tendered will be made only after a book-entry confirmation of such book-entry transfer of Original Notes into the exchange agent s account and timely receipt by the exchange agent of an agent s message and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal. The term agent s message means a message, transmitted by DTC and received by the exchange agent and forming part of a book-entry confirmation, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment from a participant tendering Original Notes that are the subject of the book-entry confirmation that the participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the letter of transmittal, and that we may enforce that agreement against the participant.

Delivery of documents to DTC does not constitute delivery to the exchange agent.

Signature Guarantees

Certificates for Original Notes need not be endorsed and signature guarantees on a letter of transmittal or a notice of withdrawal, as the case may be, are unnecessary unless (1) a certificate for Original Notes is registered in a name other than that of the person surrendering the certificate or (2) a registered holder completes the box entitled Special Issuance Instructions or Special Delivery Instructions in the letter of transmittal. In the case of (1) or (2) above, such certificates for Original Notes must be duly endorsed or accompanied by a properly executed note power, with the endorsement or signature on the note power and on the letter of transmittal or the notice of withdrawal, as the case may be, guaranteed by a firm or other entity identified in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act as an eligible guarantor institution, including (as such terms are defined therein) (i) a bank, (ii) a broker, dealer, municipal securities broker or dealer or government securities broker or dealer, (iii) a credit

union, (iv) a national securities exchange, registered securities association or clearing agency or (v) a savings association that is a participant in a Securities Transfer Association (each an Eligible Institution), unless an Original Note is surrendered for the account of an Eligible Institution. See Instruction 2 to the letter of transmittal.

Guaranteed Delivery

If a holder desires to tender Original Notes pursuant to this exchange offer and the certificates for such Original Notes are not immediately available or time will not permit all required documents to reach the exchange agent before the expiration date, or the procedures for book-entry transfer cannot be completed on a timely basis, such Original Notes may nevertheless be tendered, provided that all of the following guaranteed delivery procedures are complied with:

- (1) such tenders are made by or through an Eligible Institution;
- (2) prior to the expiration date, the exchange agent receives from the Eligible Institution a properly completed and duly executed notice of guaranteed delivery, substantially in the form accompanying the letter of transmittal, or an electronic message through ATOP with respect to guaranteed delivery for book-entry transfers, setting forth the name and address of the holder of Original Notes and the amount of Original Notes tendered, stating that the tender is being made thereby and guaranteeing that within three New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of the notice of guaranteed delivery, or transmission of such electronic message through ATOP for book-entry transfers, the certificates for all physically tendered Original Notes, in proper form for transfer, or a book-entry confirmation, as the case may be, and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal will be deposited by the Eligible Institution with the exchange agent;
- (3) the certificates (or book-entry confirmation) representing all tendered Original Notes, in proper form for transfer, together with a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal with any required signature guarantees (or a facsimile thereof), or a properly transmitted electronic message through ATOP in the case of book-entry transfers, and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal, are received by the exchange agent within three New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of the notice of guaranteed delivery or transmission of such electronic message through ATOP with respect to guaranteed delivery for book-entry transfers.

Determination of Validity

We will determine in our sole discretion all questions as to the validity, form, eligibility, including time of receipt, acceptance and withdrawal of tendered Original Notes. Our determination will be final and binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any Original Notes not properly tendered or any Original Notes the acceptance of which would, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the right to waive any defects, irregularities or conditions of tender as to particular Original Notes. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of this exchange offer, including the instructions in the letter of transmittal, will be final and binding on all parties.

Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders of Original Notes must be cured within the time that we determine. Although we intend to notify holders of defects or irregularities with respect to tenders of Original Notes, neither we, the exchange agent nor any other person will incur any liability for failure to give notification. Tenders of Original Notes will not be deemed made until those defects or irregularities have been cured or waived. Any Original Notes received by the exchange agent that are not properly tendered and as to which the defects or irregularities have not been cured or waived will be returned by the exchange agent without cost to the tendering holder, unless otherwise provided in the letter of transmittal, as soon as practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of this exchange offer.

Withdrawal Rights

You may withdraw your tender of Original Notes at any time before 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date.

For a withdrawal to be effective, the exchange agent must receive a computer generated notice of withdrawal, transmitted by DTC on behalf of the holder in accordance with the standard operating procedure of DTC or a written notice of withdrawal, sent by facsimile transmission, receipt confirmed by telephone, or letter, before the expiration date.

Any notice of withdrawal must:

- (1) specify the name of the person that tendered the Original Notes to be withdrawn;
- (2) identify the Original Notes to be withdrawn, including the certificate number or numbers (if in certificated form) and principal amount of such Original Notes;
- (3) include a statement that the holder is withdrawing its election to have the Original Notes exchanged;
- (4) be signed by the holder in the same manner as the original signature on the letter of transmittal by which the Original Notes were tendered or as otherwise described above, including any required signature guarantees, or be accompanied by documents of transfer sufficient to have the senior note trustee under the senior note indenture register the transfer of the Original Notes into the name of the person withdrawing the tender; and
- (5) specify the name in which any of the Original Notes are to be registered, if different from that of the person that tendered the Original Notes.

The exchange agent will return the properly withdrawn Original Notes promptly following receipt of a notice of withdrawal. If Original Notes have been tendered pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer, any notice of withdrawal must specify the name and number of the account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawn Original Notes or otherwise comply with DTC s procedures.

Any Original Notes withdrawn will not have been validly tendered for exchange for purposes of this exchange offer. Any Original Notes that have been tendered for exchange but which are not exchanged for any reason will be returned to the holder without cost to the holder as soon as practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of this exchange offer. In the case of Original Notes tendered by book-entry transfer into the exchange agent s account at DTC pursuant to its book-entry transfer procedures, the Original Notes will be credited to an account with DTC specified by the holder, as soon as practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the procedures described under Procedures For Tendering Original Notes above at any time on or before the expiration date.

Acceptance of Original Notes for Exchange; Delivery of Exchange Notes

Upon satisfaction or waiver of all of the conditions to this exchange offer, we will accept, promptly after the exchange date, all Original Notes

validly tendered and will issue the Exchange Notes promptly after the acceptance. Please refer to the section in this prospectus entitled Conditions to the Exchange Offer below. For purposes of this exchange offer, we will be deemed to have accepted validly tendered Original Notes for exchange when we give notice of acceptance to the exchange agent.

For each Original Note accepted for exchange, the holder of the Original Note will receive an Exchange Note having a principal amount at maturity equal to that of the surrendered Original Note.

In all cases, delivery of Exchange Notes in exchange for Original Notes tendered and accepted for exchange pursuant to this exchange offer will be made only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of:

- (1) Original Notes or a book-entry confirmation of a book-entry transfer of Original Notes into the exchange agent s account at DTC;
- (2) a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal or an electronic message agreeing to be bound by the letter of transmittal properly transmitted through ATOP with any required signature guarantees; and

(3) any other documents required by the letter of transmittal.

Accordingly, the delivery of Exchange Notes might not be made to all tendering holders at the same time and will depend upon when Original Notes, book-entry confirmations with respect to Original Notes and other required documents are received by the exchange agent.

Conditions to the Exchange Offer

We are required to accept for exchange, and to issue Exchange Notes in exchange for, any Original Notes duly tendered and not validly withdrawn pursuant to this exchange offer and in accordance with the terms of this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal.

We will not be required to accept for exchange, or to issue Exchange Notes in exchange for, any Original Notes, if:

- (1) this exchange offer, or the making of any exchange by a holder, would violate applicable law or any applicable interpretation of the staff of the SEC;
- (2) the Original Notes are not tendered in accordance with the terms of this exchange offer;
- (3) each holder of Original Notes exchanged in this exchange offer has not represented that all Exchange Notes to be received by it shall be acquired in the ordinary course of its business, that is not an affiliate of ours and that at the time of the consummation of this exchange offer it shall have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in any distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the Exchange Notes and shall not have made such other representations as may be reasonably necessary under applicable SEC rules, regulations or interpretations to render the use of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part available; or
- (4) any action or proceeding has been instituted or threatened in any court or by or before any governmental agency with respect to this exchange offer that, in our judgment, would reasonably be expected to impair our ability to proceed with this exchange offer.

In addition, we will not be obligated to accept for exchange the Original Notes of any holder who has not made to us the representations described under Resale of Exchange Notes above and Plan of Distribution below.

In addition, we will not accept for exchange any Original Notes tendered, and no Exchange Notes will be issued in exchange for those Original Notes, if at such time any stop order is threatened or in effect with respect to the registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part or the qualification of the senior note indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939. In any of those events we are required to use reasonable efforts to obtain the withdrawal of any stop order at the earliest possible time.

98

Exchange Agent

We have appointed The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. as the exchange agent for this exchange offer. You should direct questions and requests for assistance, in each case, with respect to exchange offer procedures, requests for additional copies of this prospectus or of the letter of transmittal, requests for the notice of guaranteed delivery with respect to the exchange of the Original Notes, as well as all executed letters of transmittal, to the exchange agent at the addresses listed below:

By Hand or Overnight Delivery:	By Registered or Certified Mail:	By Facsimile Transmission:
The Bank of New York	The Bank of New York	(Eligible Institutions Only)
101 Barclay Street	101 Barclay Street, Floor 7 East	(212) 298-1915
Corporate Trust Services Window	New York, New York 10286	
Ground Level	Attention: David Mauer Corp.	To Confirm by Telephone or
New York, New York 10286	Trust Ops-Reorganization Unit	for Information:
Attention: David Mauer Corp.		(212) 815-3687

Trust Ops-Reorganization

Unit/Floor 7 East

Delivery to an address other than as listed above, or transmissions to a facsimile number other than as listed above, will not constitute a valid delivery.

The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. is the successor senior note trustee under the senior note indenture governing the Original Notes and Exchange Notes.

Solicitation of Tenders; Fees and Expenses

We will pay the expenses of soliciting tenders. The principal solicitation is being made by mail; however, additional solicitation may be made by telecopier, telephone or in person by officers and employees of ours and of our affiliates.

We have not retained any dealer-manager in connection with this exchange offer and will not make any payments to brokers, dealers or others soliciting acceptances of this exchange offer. However, we will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services and will reimburse it for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with this exchange offer.

We will pay the estimated cash expenses to be incurred in connection with this exchange offer, including the following:

- (1) fees and expenses of the exchange agent and senior note trustee;
- (2) SEC registration fees;
- (3) accounting and legal fees, including fees of one counsel for the holders of the Original Notes; and

(4) printing and mailing expenses.

Transfer Taxes

We will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the exchange of Original Notes under this exchange offer. The tendering holder, however, will be required to pay any transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder or any other person, if:

(1) certificates representing Original Notes for principal amounts not tendered or accepted for exchange are to be delivered to, or are to be issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of Original Notes tendered;

99

- (2) Exchange Notes are to be delivered to, or issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of the Original Notes;
- (3) tendered Original Notes are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the letter of transmittal; or

(4) a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of Original Notes under this exchange offer. If satisfactory evidence of payment of such transfer taxes is not submitted with the letter of transmittal, the amount of any transfer taxes will be billed to the tendering holder.

Accounting Treatment

We will record the Exchange Notes at the same carrying value as the Original Notes for which they are exchanged, which is the aggregate principal amount of the tendered Original Notes as reflected in our accounting records on the date this exchange offer is completed. Accordingly, we will not recognize any gain or loss for accounting purposes upon the exchange of Exchange Notes for Original Notes. We will amortize the expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of the Exchange Notes over the terms of the Exchange Notes.

Consequences of Failure to Exchange

If you do not exchange your Original Notes for Exchange Notes pursuant to this exchange offer, you will continue to be subject to the restrictions on transfer of the Original Notes as described in the legend on the Original Notes. In general, the Original Notes may be offered or sold only if registered under the Securities Act, except pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws.

Your participation in this exchange offer is voluntary, and you should carefully consider whether to participate. We urge you to consult your financial and tax advisors in making a decision whether or not to tender your Original Notes. Please refer to the section in this prospectus entitled Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences.

As a result of the making of, and upon acceptance for exchange of all validly tendered Original Notes pursuant to the terms of, this exchange offer, we will have fulfilled a covenant contained in the registration rights agreement. If you do not tender your Original Notes in this exchange offer, you will be entitled to all of the rights and limitations applicable to the Original Notes under the senior note indenture, except for any rights under the registration rights agreement that by their terms end or cease to have further effectiveness as a result of the making of this exchange offer, including the right to require us to register your Original Notes or pay additional interest. To the extent that Original Notes are tendered and accepted in this exchange offer, the trading market for untendered, or tendered but unaccepted, Original Notes could be adversely affected. Please refer to the section in this prospectus entitled Risk Factors If you do not properly tender your Original Notes for Exchange Notes, you will continue to hold unregistered notes that are subject to transfer restrictions.

We may in the future seek to acquire untendered Original Notes in open market or privately negotiated transactions through subsequent exchange offers or otherwise. However, we have no present plans to acquire any Original Notes that are not tendered in this exchange offer or to file a registration statement to permit resales of any untendered Original Notes.

Holders of Original Notes and of Exchange Notes that remain outstanding after consummation of this exchange offer will vote together as a single class for purposes of determining whether holders of the requisite percentage thereof have taken certain actions or exercised certain rights under the senior note indenture.

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

General

The following is a summary of certain material United States federal income tax consequences of the exchange of Original Notes for Exchange Notes pursuant to this exchange offer, but does not address any other aspects of United States federal income tax consequences to holders of Original Notes or Exchange Notes. This summary is based upon the Code, the Treasury Regulations promulgated or proposed thereunder, and administrative and judicial interpretations thereof, all as of the date hereof and all of which are subject to change, possibly on a retroactive basis. This summary is not binding on the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, or on the courts, and no ruling will be sought from the IRS with respect to the statements made and the conclusions reached in this summary. There can be no assurance that the IRS will agree with such statements and conclusions.

This summary is limited to the material United States federal income tax consequences relevant to those persons who are the original beneficial owners of Original Notes, who exchange Original Notes for Exchange Notes in this exchange offer and who hold Original Notes as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code, which we refer to as Holders. This summary does not address specific tax consequences that may be relevant to particular persons (including banks, financial institutions, broker-dealers, insurance companies, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, partnerships or other pass-through entities, expatriates, tax-exempt organizations and persons that have a functional currency other than the United States Dollar or persons in special situations, such as those who have elected to mark securities to market or those who hold the notes as part of a straddle, hedge, conversion transaction or other integrated investment). In addition, this summary does not address United States federal alternative minimum, estate and gift tax consequences, consequences under the tax laws of any state, local or foreign jurisdiction, or consequences under any United States federal tax laws other than income tax law.

If a partnership or other entity taxable as a partnership holds Original Notes, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership generally will depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding the notes, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of the exchange of Original Notes for Exchange Notes pursuant to this exchange offer.

This summary is for general information only. Persons considering the exchange of Original Notes for Exchange Notes are urged to consult their own tax advisors concerning the United States federal income tax consequences to them of exchanging the notes, as well as the application of state, local and foreign tax laws and United States federal tax laws other than income tax law.

Exchange of an Original Note for an Exchange Note Pursuant to this Exchange Offer

The exchange of Original Notes for Exchange Notes in the exchange offer described herein will not constitute a significant modification of the terms of the Original Notes and thus will not constitute a taxable exchange for United States federal income tax purposes. Rather, the Exchange Notes will be treated as a continuation of the Original Notes. Consequently, a Holder will not recognize gain or loss upon receipt of the Exchange Notes in exchange for the Original Notes in the exchange offer, the Holder s basis in the Exchange Notes received in the exchange offer will be the same as its basis in the Original Notes immediately before the exchange, and the Holder s holding period in the Exchange Notes will include its holding period in the Original Notes.

101

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

As discussed under The Exchange Offer in this prospectus, based on interpretations by the staff of the SEC set forth in no-action letters issued to other companies, we believe that a holder, other than a person that is an affiliate of ours within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act or a broker-dealer registered under the Exchange Act that purchases Original Certificates or Exchange Notes from us to resell pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act or any other exemption, that acquires the Exchange Notes in the ordinary course of business and that is not participating in, does not intend to participate in, and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, the distribution of the Original Certificates or Exchange Notes will be allowed to resell the Exchange Notes to the public without further registration under the Securities Act and without delivering to the purchasers of the Exchange Notes a prospectus that satisfies the requirements of Section 10 of the Securities Act. However, if any holder acquires Exchange Notes in this exchange offer for the purpose of distributing or participating in a distribution of the Exchange Notes, such holder cannot rely on the position of the staff enunciated in Morgan Stanley & Co., Inc. (available June 5, 1991) and Exxon Capital Holdings Corp. (available May 13, 1988), as interpreted in the SEC s letter to Shearman & Sterling dated July 2, 1993, or similar no-action or interpretive letters and must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction, and such secondary resale transaction must be covered by an effective registration statement containing the selling security holder information required by Item 507 or 508, as applicable, of Regulation S-K if the resales are of Exchange Notes obtained by such holder in exchange for Original Certificates acquired by such holder directly from us or an affiliate thereof, unless an exemption from registration i

As contemplated by the above no-action letters and the registration rights agreement, each holder accepting this exchange offer is required to represent to us in the letter of transmittal that:

- (1) any Exchange Notes it receives will be acquired in the ordinary course of business;
- (2) it has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the Exchange Notes;
- (3) it is not an affiliate of ours as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act;
- (4) if it is not a broker-dealer, it is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, the distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the Exchange Notes within the meaning of the Securities Act; and

(5) if it is a participating broker-dealer that it will receive Exchange Notes for its own account in exchange for Original Notes that were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, and acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of such Exchange Notes. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with resales of Exchange Notes received in exchange for Original Notes where such Original Notes were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities. We have agreed that, for a period ending on the sooner of 90 days after the consummation of the exchange offer and the date on which all participating broker-dealers have sold all Exchange Notes held by them, unless such period is extended pursuant to the registration rights agreement, we will make this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any such resale. In addition, dealers effecting transactions in Exchange Notes may be required to deliver a prospectus.

We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of Exchange Notes by broker-dealers. Exchange Notes received by broker-dealers for their own account pursuant to this exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions, through the writing of options on the Exchange Notes or a combination of such methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the

time of resale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or negotiated prices. Any such resale may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers who may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such broker-dealer or the purchasers of any such Exchange Notes. Any broker-dealer that resells Exchange Notes that were received by it for its own account pursuant to this exchange offer and any broker or dealer that participates in a distribution of such Exchange Notes may be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act, and any profit on any such resale of Exchange Notes and any commission or concessions received by any such persons may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The letter of transmittal states that, by acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act.

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters with respect to the Exchange Notes will be passed upon for us by Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP, New York, New York and Thelen Reid Brown Raysman & Steiner LLP, Florham Park, New Jersey. Thelen Reid Brown Raysman & Steiner LLP, New York, New York acted as counsel to the initial purchasers in connection with the issuance and sale of the Original Notes.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The financial statements as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006 included in this prospectus have been so included in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

With respect to the unaudited financial information of Jersey Central Power & Light Company for the three-month and nine-month periods ended September 30, 2007 and 2006 included in this prospectus, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP reported that they have applied limited procedures in accordance with professional standards for a review of such information. However, their separate report dated October 31, 2007 appearing herein states that they did not audit and they do not express an opinion on that unaudited financial information. Accordingly, the degree of reliance on their report on such information should be restricted in light of the limited nature of the review procedures applied. PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP is not subject to the liability provisions of Section 11 of the Securities Act for their report on the unaudited financial information because that report is not a report or a part of the registration statement prepared or certified by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP within the meaning of Sections 7 and 11 of the Securities Act.

103

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm dated February 27, 2007	F-2
Consolidated Statements of Income for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-3
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2006 and 2005	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Capitalization as of December 31, 2006 and 2005	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Common Stockholder s Equity for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	
	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Preferred Stock for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-7
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-8
Consolidated Statements of Taxes for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004	F-9
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-10
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm dated October 31, 2007	F-31
Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income for the three and nine-months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)	
	F-32
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-33
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine-months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)	F-34
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)*	F-35

^{*} Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements for the three and nine-months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006 present combined information for FirstEnergy Corp., Jersey Central Power & Light Company and certain of FirstEnergy s other registrant subsidiaries. Information presented herein as it relates to Jersey Central Power & Light Company is an integral part of the Consolidated Financial Statements.

F-1

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Stockholder and Board of Directors of

Jersey Central Power & Light Company:

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and the related consolidated statements of income, capitalization, common stockholder s equity, preferred stock and cash flows present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Jersey Central Power & Light Company and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2006 and 2005, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits of these statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming an opinion on the basic financial statements taken as a whole. The Supplemental Consolidated Statements of Taxes is presented for purposes of additional analysis and is not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and, in our opinion, is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole.

As discussed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company changed the manner in which it accounts for defined benefit pension and other post-retirement benefit plans as of December 31, 2006.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Cleveland, Ohio

February 27, 2007

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

For the Years Ended December 31,	2006	2005 (In thousands)	2004
REVENUES (Note 2(H)):			
Electric sales	\$ 2,617,390	\$ 2,550,208	\$ 2,157,532
Excise tax collections	50,255	52,026	49,455
Total Revenues	2,667,645	2,602,234	2,206,987
EXPENSES:			
Purchased power (Note 2(H))	1,521,329	1,429,998	1,166,430
Other operating costs (Note 2(H))	320,847	375,502	350,709
Provision for depreciation	83,172	80,013	75,163
Amortization of regulatory assets	274,704	292,668	278,559
Deferral of new regulatory assets		(28,862)	
General taxes	63,925	64,538	62,792
Total expenses	2,263,977	2,213,857	1,933,653
OPERATING INCOME	403,668	388,377	273,334
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE):			
Miscellaneous income	13,323	10,084	13,449
Interest expense	(83,411)	(81,428)	(82,567)
Capitalized interest	3,758	1,740	615
Total other expense	(66,330)	(69,604)	(68,503)
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES	337,338	318,773	204,831
INCOME TAXES	146,731	135,846	97,205
NET INCOME	190,607	182,927	107,626
PREFERRED STOCK DIVIDEND REQUIREMENTS	1,018	500	500
EARNINGS ON COMMON STOCK	\$ 189,589	\$ 182,427	\$ 107,126

The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

As of December 31,	2006 (In thou	2005 usands)
ASSETS	,	,
CURRENT ASSETS:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 41	\$ 10
Receivables		
Customers (less accumulated provisions of \$3,524,000 and \$3,830,000, respectively, for uncollectible accounts)	254,046	258,07
Associated companies	11,574	20
Other (less accumulated provision of \$204,000 in 2005, for uncollectible accounts)	40,023	41,45
Notes receivable associated companies	24,456	18,41
Materials and supplies, at average cost	2,043	2,10
Prepaid taxes	13,333	10,13
Diher	18,076	6,92
	363,592	337,42
UTILITY PLANT:		
In service	4,029,070	3,902,68
Less Accumulated provision for depreciation	1,473,159	1,445,718
	2,555,911	2,456,96
Construction work in progress	78,728	98,720
	2,634,639	2,555,68
	2,054,057	2,333,000
OTHER PROPERTY AND INVESTMENTS:		
Nuclear fuel disposal trust	171,045	164,20
Nuclear plant decommissioning trusts	164,108	145,97
Other	2,047	2,580
	_,	_,
	337,200	312,75
DEFERRED CHARGES AND OTHER ASSETS:		
Regulatory assets	2,152,332	2,226,59
Goodwill	1,962,361	1,985,85
Prepaid pension costs	14,660	148,054
Other	17,781	17,73
	4,147,134	4,378,23
	.,,	1,070,20
	\$ 7,482,565	\$ 7,584,10
LIABILITIES AND CAPITALIZATION		
CURRENT LIABILITIES:		
Currently payable long-term debt	\$ 32,683	\$ 207,23
Short-term borrowings	+ 02,000	0.,_0
Associated companies	186,540	181,34
Accounts payable	100,010	201,01
Associated companies	80,426	37,95
	160,359	149,50
Other	100,557	

Table of Contents

19,916

141,225

14,458

32,300

Other	96,150	86,884
	604,367	878,414
CAPITALIZATION (See Consolidated Statements of Capitalization):	3,159,598	3,210,763
Common stockholder s equity Preferred stock	5,159,598	12,649
Long-term debt and other long-term obligations	1,320,341	972,061
	4,479,939	4,195,473
NONCURRENT LIABILITIES:		
Power purchase contract loss liability	1,182,108	1,237,249
Accumulated deferred income taxes	803,944	812,034
Nuclear fuel disposal costs	183,533	175,156
Asset retirement obligations	84,446	79,527
Retirement benefits	10,207	72,454
Other	134,021	133,799
	2,398,259	2,510,219
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (Notes 5 and 11)	\$ 7,482,565	\$ 7,584,106

The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these balance sheets.

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CAPITALIZATION

As of December 31,	Shares Outstanding 2006 2005		Dollars in ' 2006	Thousands 2005	
COMMON STOCKHOLDER S EQUITY:					
Common stock, \$10 par value, 16,000,000 shares authorized	15,009,335	15,371,270	\$ 150,093	\$ 153,713	
Other paid in capital			2,908,279	3,003,190	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss (Note 2(F))			(44,254)	(2,030)	
Retained earnings (Note 8(A))			145,480	55,890	
Total			3,159,598	3,210,763	
PREFERRED STOCK NOT SUBJECT TO MANDATORY REDEMPTION:					
Cumulative, without par value, 15,600,000 shares authorized 4.00% Series		125,000		12,649	
LONG-TERM DEBT (Note 8(B)):					
First mortgage bonds					
6.850% due 2006				40,000	
7.100% due 2015			12,200	12,200	
7.500% due 2023			125,000	125,000	
6.750% due 2025			150,000	150,000	
Total			287,200	327,200	
Secured notes					
6.450% due 2006				150,000	
4.190% due 2006-2007			17,942	35,172	
5.390% due 2007-2010			52,297	52,297	
5.250% due 2007-2012			56,348	77.075	
5.810% due 2010-2013			77,075	77,075	
5.410% due 2014			25,693		
5.520% due 2014-2018			49,220	200,000	
5.625% due 2016			300,000	300,000	
6.160% due 2013-2017 4.800% due 2018			99,517 150,000	99,517 150,000	
5.610% due 2018			51,139	150,000	
6.400% due 2021			200,000		
0.400 % due 2000			200,000		
Total			1,079,231	864,061	
Net unamortized discount on debt			(13,407)	(11,969)	
Long term debt due within one year			(32,683)	(207,231)	
Total long term debt			1,320,341	972,061	
TOTAL CAPITALIZATION			\$ 4,479,939	\$ 4,195,473	

The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMMON STOCKHOLDER S EQUITY

	Common Stock				Accumulated Other	
	Comprehensive Income	Number of Shares	Par Value (In t	Other Paid In Capital <i>housands</i>)	Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Retained Earnings
Balance, January 1, 2004		15,371,270	\$ 153,713	\$ 3,029,894	\$ (51,765)	\$ 14,337
Net income	\$107,626					107,626
Net unrealized loss on investments	(5)				(5)	
Net unrealized gain on derivative instruments, net of						
\$1,583,000 of income taxes	1,697				1,697	
Minimum liability for unfunded retirement benefits,						
net of \$3,772,000 of income tax benefits	(5,461)				(5,461)	
Comprehensive income	\$ 103,857					
Cash dividends on preferred stock						(500)
Cash dividends on common stock						(90,000)
Purchase accounting fair value adjustment				(15,982)		
Balance, December 31, 2004		15,371,270	153,713	3,013,912	(55,534)	31,463
Net income	\$ 182,927	15,571,270	100,710	5,015,712	(55,551)	182,927
Net unrealized gain on derivative instruments, net of	¢ 102,927					102,727
\$113,000 of income taxes	163				163	
Minimum liability for unfunded retirement benefits,						
net of \$36,838,000 of income taxes	53,341				53,341	
)-	
Comprehensive income	\$ 236,431					
	¢ 200,101					
Cash dividends on preferred stock						(500)
Cash dividends on common stock						(158,000)
Purchase accounting fair value adjustment				(10,722)		(150,000)
i urenase accounting fair value acjustitient				(10,722)		
Balance December 21, 2005		15 271 270	152 712	2 002 100	(2,020)	55 800
Balance, December 31, 2005 Net income	\$ 190,607	15,371,270	153,713	3,003,190	(2,030)	55,890 190,607
Net unrealized gain on derivative instruments, net of	\$ 190,007					190,007
\$101,000 of income taxes	147				147	
\$101,000 of medine taxes	147				147	
	¢ 100 75 4					
Comprehensive income	\$ 190,754					
Net liability for unfunded retirement benefits due to						
the implementation of SFAS 158, net of \$42,233,000					(10.071)	
of income tax benefits		(2(1,025)	(2.(20))	(70.001)	(42,371)	
Repurchase of common stock		(361,935)	(3,620)	(73,381)		16.60
Preferred stock redemption premium				101		(663)
Restricted stock units				101		
Stock based compensation				48		(05.1)
Cash dividends on preferred stock						(354)
Cash dividends on common stock				(21.670)		(100,000)
Purchase accounting fair value adjustment				(21,679)		

Balance, December 31, 2006

15,009,335 \$150,093 \$2,908,279 \$ (44,254) \$145,480

The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF PREFERRED STOCK

	Not Subjec Mandatory Red		
	Number (of Shares (In thousan	Carrying Value Dusands)	
Balance, January 1, 2004	125,000 \$	5 12,649	
Balance, December 31, 2004	125,000	12,649	
Balance, December 31, 2005	125,000	12,649	
Redemptions 4.00% Series	(125,000)	(12,649)	
Balance, December 31, 2006	\$	5	

The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

For the Years Ended December 31,	2006	2005 (In thousands)	2004
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:			
Net income	\$ 190,607	\$ 182,927	\$ 107,626
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash from operating activities			
Provision for depreciation	83,172	80,013	75,163
Amortization of regulatory assets	274,704	292,668	278,559
Deferral of new regulatory assets		(28,862)	
Deferred purchased power and other costs	(281,498)	(257,418)	(263,257)
Deferred income taxes and investment tax credits, net	43,896	36,125	54,887
Accrued compensation and retirement benefits	(12,670)	(10,431)	(1,972)
NUG power contract restructuring			52,800
Cash collateral from (returned to) suppliers	(109,108)	134,563	6,662
Pension trust contribution		(79,120)	(62,499)
Accrued liability from arbitration decision		16,141	
Decrease (Increase) in operating assets			
Receivables	1,103	28,108	(13,360)
Materials and supplies	61	331	45
Prepaid taxes	5,385	15,514	14,203
Other current assets	(2,134)	(1,090)	3,667
Increase (decrease) in operating liabilities			
Accounts payable	53,330	42,118	(2,887)
Accrued taxes	(52,905)	34,448	3,800
Accrued interest	(5,458)	1,717	(2,564)
Other	1,272	18,970	11,780
Net cash provided from operating activities	189,757	506,722	262,653
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
New Financing			
Long-term debt	382,400		300,000
Short-term borrowings, net	5,194		17,547
Redemptions and Repayments			,
Long-term debt	(207,231)	(72,536)	(308,872)
Short-term borrowings, net		(67,187)	(, , ,
Common stock	(77,000)		
Preferred stock	(13,312)		
Dividend Payments	(;)		
Common stock	(100,000)	(158,000)	(90,000)
Preferred stock	(354)	(500)	(500)
Net cash used for financing activities	(10,303)	(298,223)	(81,825)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Property additions	(160,264)	(209,118)	(178,877)
Loan repayments from (loans to) associated companies, net	(6,037)	2,017	(857)
Proceeds from nuclear decommissioning trust fund sales	162,655	148,337	79,510
Investments in nuclear decommissioning trust funds	(165,550)	(151,232)	(82,405)
Other	(10,319)	1,437	1,692

Net cash used for investing activities	(179,	515)	(2	208,559)	(180,937)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(61)		(60)		(109)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year		102		162		271
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$	41	\$	102	\$	162
SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW INFORMATION:						
Cash Paid During the Year						
Interest (net of amounts capitalized)	\$ 80,	101	\$	78,750	\$	83,341
Income taxes	\$ 134,	279	\$	12,385	\$	58,549

The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

JERSEY CENTRAL POWER & LIGHT COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF TAXES

For the Years Ended December 31,	2006	2005 (In thousands)	2004
GENERAL TAXES:			
New Jersey Transitional Energy Facilities Assessment*	\$ 50,255	\$ 52,026	\$ 49,455
Social security and unemployment	8,716	7,682	8,287
Real and personal property	4,762	4,567	4,894
Other	192	263	156
Total general taxes	\$ 63,925	\$ 64,538	\$ 62,792
PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES:			
Currently payable			
Federal	\$ 78,447	\$ 77,783	\$ 27,701
State	24,388	21,899	14,617
	,	,.,,	,
	102,835	99,682	42,318
Deferred, net	22.070	05.005	50.015
Federal	33,870	27,335	50,817
State	10,918	10,167	5,657
	44,788	37,502	56,474
Investment tax credit amortization	(892)	(1,338)	(1,587)
Total provision for income taxes	\$ 146,731	\$ 135,846	\$ 97,205
RECONCILIATION OF FEDERAL INCOME TAX EXPENSE AT STATUTORY RATE TO TOTAL PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES:			
Book income before provision for income taxes	\$ 337,338	\$ 318,773	\$ 204,831
Federal income tax expense at statutory rate	\$ 118,068	\$ 111,571	\$ 71,691
Increases (reductions) in taxes resulting from			
Amortization of investment tax credits	(892)	(1,338)	(1,587)
State income taxes, net of federal income tax benefit	22,948	20,843	13,178
Other, net	6,607	4,770	13,923
Total provision for income taxes	\$ 146,731	\$ 135,846	\$ 97,205
ACCUMULATED DEFERRED INCOME TAXES AS OF 2 DECEMBER 31:			
Property basis differences	\$ 436,122	\$ 416,005	\$ 361,640
Deferred sale and leaseback costs	(19,825)	(18,942)	(17,836)
Purchase accounting basis difference	(1),023)	(1,253)	(1,253)
Sale of generation assets	236	(17,861)	(17,861)
Regulatory transition charge	253,626	227,379	213,665
Customer receivables for future income taxes	3,655	6,589	(27,239)
Oyster Creek securitization	161,862	173,177	184,245
Other comprehensive income	(43,645)	(1,402)	(38,353)
Nuclear decommissioning	(16,204)	(9,881)	(11,178)
	(10,201)	(,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	(11,170)

Employee benefits	35,818	29,182	1,652
Other	(6,448)	9,041	(1,741)
Net deferred income tax liability	\$ 803,944	\$ 812,034	\$ 645,741

^{*} Collected from customers through regulated rates and included in revenue in the Consolidated Statements of Income. The accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

F-9

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. ORGANIZATION AND BASIS OF PRESENTATION:

The consolidated financial statements include JCP&L (Company) and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. The Company is a wholly-owned subsidiary of FirstEnergy. FirstEnergy also holds directly all of the issued and outstanding common shares of its other principal electric utility operating subsidiaries, including OE, CEI, TE, ATSI, Met Ed and Penelec.

The Company follows GAAP and complies with the regulations, orders, policies and practices prescribed by the SEC, NJBPU and the FERC. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make periodic estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

The Company consolidates all majority-owned subsidiaries, over which the Company exercises control and, when applicable, entities for which the Company has a controlling financial interest and VIEs for which the Company or any of its subsidiaries is the primary beneficiary. Intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation. Investments in non-consolidated affiliates (20-50% owned companies, joint ventures and partnerships) over which the Company has the ability to exercise significant influence, but not control, are accounted for on the equity basis.

Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation. These reclassifications did not change previously reported earnings for 2005 and 2004.

Unless otherwise indicated, defined terms used herein have the meanings set forth in the accompanying Glossary of Terms.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES:

(A) ACCOUNTING FOR THE EFFECTS OF REGULATION-

The Company accounts for the effects of regulation through the application of SFAS 71 since its rates:

are established by a third-party regulator with the authority to set rates that bind customers;

are cost-based; and

can be charged to and collected from customers.

An enterprise meeting all of these criteria capitalizes costs that would otherwise be charged to expense if the rate actions of its regulator make it probable that those costs will be recovered in future revenue. SFAS 71 is applied only to the parts of the business that meet the above criteria. If a portion of the business applying SFAS 71 no longer meets those requirements, previously recorded regulatory assets are removed from the balance sheet in accordance with the guidance in SFAS 101.

Regulatory Assets-

The Company recognizes, as regulatory assets, costs which the FERC and the NJBPU have authorized for recovery from customers in future periods or for which authorization is probable. Without the probability of such authorization, costs currently recorded as regulatory assets would have been charged to income as incurred. All regulatory assets are expected to be recovered from customers under the Company s regulatory plan. The Company continues to bill and collect cost-based rates for its transmission and distribution services, which remain regulated; accordingly, it is appropriate that the Company continue the application of SFAS 71 to those

operations. As of December 31, 2006, regulatory assets that do not earn a return totaled approximately \$128 million, consisting of outage funding costs (\$32 million), post-employment benefit costs (\$20 million) and reliability costs (\$14 million).

	2006	2005
	(In mil	llions)
Non-utility generation	\$ 1,399	\$ 1,713
Regulatory transition costs	739	464
Basic generation service	69	52
Societal benefits charge	11	29
Property losses and unrecovered plant costs	19	29
Customer receivables for future income taxes	22	31
Employee post-retirement benefit costs	20	23
Loss on reacquired debt	11	10
Reliability costs	14	23
Component removal costs	(148)	(148)
Other	(4)	1
Total	\$ 2,152	\$ 2,227

Regulatory transition charges as of December 31, 2006 for the Company are approximately \$2.2 billion. Deferral of above-market costs from power supplied by NUGs to the Company are approximately \$1.4 billion and are being recovered through BGS and MTC revenues. The liability for projected above-market NUG costs and corresponding regulatory asset are adjusted to fair value at the end of each quarter. Recovery of the remaining regulatory transition costs is expected to continue under the provisions of the various regulatory proceedings in New Jersey.

(B) CASH AND SHORT TERM FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS-

All temporary cash investments purchased with an initial maturity of three months or less are reported as cash equivalents on the Consolidated Balance Sheets at cost, which approximates their fair market value.

(C) REVENUES AND RECEIVABLES-

The Company s principal business is providing electric service to customers in New Jersey. The Company s retail customers are metered on a cycle basis. Electric revenues are recorded based on energy delivered through the end of the calendar month. An estimate of unbilled revenues is calculated to recognize electric service provided between the last meter reading and the end of the month. This estimate includes many factors including historical customer usage, load profiles, estimated weather impacts, customer shopping activity and prices in effect for each class of customer. In each accounting period, the Company accrues the estimated unbilled amount receivable as revenue and reverses the related prior period estimate.

Receivables from customers include sales to residential, commercial and industrial customers and sales to wholesale customers. There was no material concentration of receivables as of December 31, 2006, with respect to any particular segment of the Company s customers. Total customer receivables were \$254 million (billed \$128 million and unbilled \$126 million) and \$258 million (billed \$157 million and unbilled \$101 million) as of December 31, 2006, respectively.

(D) PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT-

The majority of the Company s property, plant and equipment is reflected at original cost since such assets remain subject to rate regulation on a historical cost basis. In addition to its wholly-owned facilities, the Company holds a 50% ownership interest in Yards Creek Pumped Storage Facility, and its net book value was approximately \$20 million as of December 31, 2006. The costs of normal maintenance, repairs and minor

replacements are expensed as incurred. The Company s accounting policy for planned major maintenance projects is to recognize liabilities as they are incurred.

The Company provides for depreciation on a straight-line basis at various rates over the estimated lives of property included in plant in service. The annualized composite rate was approximately 2.1% in 2006, 2.2% in 2005 and 2.1% in 2004.

ASSET IMPAIRMENTS-

Long Lived Assets-

The Company evaluates the carrying value of its long-lived assets when events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. In accordance with SFAS 144, the carrying amount of a long-lived asset is not recoverable if it exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and eventual disposition of the asset. If an impairment exists, a loss is recognized for the amount by which the carrying value of the long-lived asset exceeds its estimated fair value. Fair value is estimated by using available market valuations or the long-lived asset s expected future net discounted cash flows. The calculation of expected cash flows is based on estimates and assumptions about future events.

Investment-

At the end of each reporting period, the Company evaluates its investments for impairment. In accordance with SFAS 115 and FSP SFAS 115-1 and SFAS 124-1, investments classified as available-for-sale securities are evaluated to determine whether a decline in fair value below the cost basis is other than temporary. The Company first considers its intent and ability to hold the investment until recovery and then considers, among other factors, the duration and the extent to which the security s fair value has been less than cost and the near-term financial prospects of the security issuer when evaluating investments for impairment. If the decline in fair value is determined to be other than temporary, the cost basis of the investment is written down to fair value. The recovery of amounts contributed to the Company s decommissioning trusts is subject to regulatory accounting in accordance with SFAS 71. Net unrealized gains and losses are recorded as regulatory liabilities or assets since the difference between investments held in trust and the decommissioning liabilities are recovered from or refunded to customers. The fair value and unrealized gains and losses of the Company s investments are disclosed in Note 4(B) and (C).

Goodwill-

In a business combination, the excess of the purchase price over the estimated fair values of assets acquired and liabilities assumed is recognized as goodwill. Based on the guidance provided by SFAS 142, the Company evaluates its goodwill for impairment at least annually and would make such an evaluation more frequently if indicators of impairment should arise. In accordance with the accounting standard, if the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying value (including goodwill), the goodwill is tested for impairment. If an impairment is indicated, the Company recognizes a loss calculated as the difference between the implied fair value of a reporting unit s goodwill and the carrying value of the goodwill. The Company s 2006 annual review was completed in the third quarter of 2006 with no impairment indicated. The forecasts used in the Company s evaluation of goodwill reflect operations consistent with its general business assumptions. Unanticipated changes in those assumptions could have a significant effect on the Company s future evaluations of goodwill. As of December 31, 2006, the Company had recorded goodwill of approximately \$2.0 billion related to the merger. In 2006 and 2005, the Company adjusted goodwill to reverse pre-merger tax accruals related to the GPU acquisition.

(F) COMPREHENSIVE INCOME-

Comprehensive income includes net income as reported on the Consolidated Statements of Income and all other changes in common stockholder s equity excluding the effect from the adoption of SFAS 158 at

December 31, 2006, except those resulting from transactions with FirstEnergy and preferred stockholders. As of December 31, 2006, AOCL consisted of a net liability for unfunded retirement benefits due to the implementation of SFAS 158, net of tax benefits (see Note 3) of \$42 million and unrealized losses or derivative instrument hedges of \$2 million. As of December 31, 2005, AOCL consisted of unrealized losses on derivative instrument hedges of \$2 million.

(G) INCOME TAXES-

Details of the total provision for income taxes are shown on the Consolidated Statements of Taxes. The Company records income taxes in accordance with the liability method of accounting. Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effect of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for tax purposes. Investment tax credits, which were deferred when utilized, are being amortized over the recovery period of the related property. Deferred income tax liabilities related to tax and accounting basis differences and tax credit carry forward items are recognized at the statutory income tax rates in effect when the liabilities are expected to be paid. Deferred tax assets are recognized based on income tax rates expected to be in effect when they are settled. The Company is included in FirstEnergy s consolidated federal income tax return. The consolidated tax liability is allocated on a stand-alone company basis, with the Company recognizing the tax benefit for any tax losses or credits it contributes to the consolidated return.

(H) TRANSACTIONS WITH AFFILIATED COMPANIES-

Operating expenses and other income included transactions with affiliated companies, primarily FESC, NGC and FES. FESC provides legal, accounting, financial and other corporate support services to the Company. Through the BGS auction process, FES was a supplier of power to the Company through May 31, 2006. The primary affiliated companies transactions are as follows:

	2006	2005 In millions	2004
Revenues:			
Wholesale sales affiliated companies	\$ 14	\$ 33	\$ 49
Expenses:			
Service Company support services	93	94	95
Power purchased from FES	25	78	71

FirstEnergy does not bill directly or allocate any of its costs to any subsidiary company. Costs are allocated to the Company from FESC, a subsidiary of FirstEnergy. The vast majority of costs are directly billed or assigned at no more than cost. The remaining costs are for services that are provided on behalf of more than one company, or costs that cannot be precisely identified and are allocated using formulas developed by FESC. The current allocation or assignment formulas used and their bases include multiple factor formulas; each company s proportionate amount of FirstEnergy s aggregate total for direct payroll, number of employees, asset balances, revenues, number of customers, other factors and specific departmental charge ratios. It is management s belief that allocation methods utilized are reasonable. Intercompany transactions with FirstEnergy and its other subsidiaries are generally settled under commercial terms within thirty days.

3. PENSION AND OTHER POST-RETIREMENT BENEFITS

FirstEnergy provides noncontributory defined benefit pension plans that cover substantially all of its employees. The trusteed plans provide defined benefits based on years of service and compensation levels. FirstEnergy s funding policy is based on actuarial computations using the projected unit credit method. FirstEnergy made a \$300 million voluntary cash contribution to its qualified pension plan on January 2, 2007 (Company s share was \$18 million). Projections indicated that additional cash contributions will not be required before 2016.

FirstEnergy provides a minimum amount of noncontributory life insurance to retired employees in addition to optional contributory insurance. Health care benefits, which include certain employee contributions, deductibles and co-payments, are also available upon retirement to employees hired prior to January 1, 2005, their dependents and, under certain circumstances, their survivors. The Company recognizes the expected cost of providing other post-retirement benefits to employees and their beneficiaries and covered dependents from the time employees are hired until they become eligible to receive those benefits. During 2006, FirstEnergy amended the OPEB plan effective in 2008 to cap the monthly contribution for many of the retirees and their spouses receiving subsidized healthcare coverage. In addition, FirstEnergy has obligations to former or inactive employees after employment, but before retirement for disability related benefits.

Pension and OPEB costs are affected by employee demographics (including age, compensation levels, and employment periods), the level of contributions made to the plans and earnings on plan assets. Such factors may be further affected by business combinations which impact employee demographics, plan experience and other factors. Pension and OPEB costs may also be affected by changes in key assumptions, including anticipated rates of return on plan assets, the discount rates and health care trend rates used in determining the projected benefit obligations and OPEB costs. FirstEnergy uses a December 31 measurement date for its pension and OPEB plans. The fair value of the plan assets represents the actual market value as of December 31, 2006.

In December 2006, FirstEnergy adopted SFAS 158. This Statement requires an employer to recognize an asset or liability for the overfunded or underfunded status of their pension and other post-retirement benefit plans. For a pension plan, the asset or liability is the difference between the fair value of the plan s assets and the projected benefit obligation. For any other post-retirement benefit plan, the asset or liability is the difference between the fair value of the plan s assets and the accumulated post-retirement benefit obligation. The Statement required employers to recognize all unrecognized prior service costs and credits and unrecognized actuarial gains and losses in AOCL, net of tax. Such amounts will be adjusted as they are subsequently recognized as components of net periodic benefit cost or income pursuant to the current recognition and amortization provisions. JCP&L s incremental impact of adopting SFAS 158 was a decrease of \$153 million in pension assets, a decrease of \$69 million in pension liabilities and a decrease in AOCL of \$42 million, net of tax.

With the exception of the Company s share of net pension (asset) liability at the end of year and net periodic pension expense, the following tables detail the Consolidated FirstEnergy pension plan and OPEB.

Obligations and Funded Status	Pension Benefits Other Be		enefits	
As of December 31	2006	2005 (In mi	2006 Illions)	2005
Change in benefit obligation		(111 111	<i>mons</i>)	
Benefit obligation as of January 1	\$ 4,750	\$ 4,364	\$ 1,884	\$ 1,930
Service cost	83	77	34	40
Interest cost	266	254	105	111
Plan participants contributions			20	18
Plan amendments	3	15	(620)	(312)
Medicare retiree drug subsidy			6	
Actuarial (gain) loss	33	310	(119)	197
Benefits paid	(274)	(270)	(109)	(100)
Benefit obligation as of December 31	\$ 4,861	\$ 4,750	\$ 1,201	\$ 1,884
Change in fair value of plan assets				
Fair value of plan assets as of January 1	\$ 4,524	\$ 3,969	\$ 573	\$ 564
Actual return on plan assets	567	325	69	33
Company contribution		500	54	58
Plan participants contribution			20	18
Benefits paid	(273)	(270)	(109)	(100)
Fair value of plan assets as of December 31	\$ 4,818	\$ 4,524	\$ 607	\$ 573
Funded status	\$ (43)	\$ (226)	\$ (594)	\$ (1,311)
Accumulated benefit obligation	\$ 4,447	\$4,327		
Amounts Recognized in the Statement of Financial Position				
Noncurrent assets	\$	\$ 1,023	\$	\$
Current liabilities				
Noncurrent liabilities	(43)		(594)	(1,057)
Net pension asset (liability) at end of year	\$ (43)	\$ 1,023)	\$ (594)	\$ (1,057)
Company s share of net pension asset (liability) at end of year	\$ 15	\$ 148	\$ (8)	\$ (70)
Amounts Recognized in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income				
Prior service cost (credit)	\$ 63	\$	\$ (1,190)	\$
Actuarial (gain) loss	982		702	
Net amount recognized	\$ 1,045	\$	\$ (488)	\$
Assumptions Used to Determine Benefit Obligations As of December 31				
Discount rate	6.00%	5.75%	6.00%	5.75%
Rate of compensation increase	3.50%	3.50%		
Allocation of Plan Assets As of December 31				
Asset Category				
Equity securities	64%	63%	72%	71%
Debt securities	29	33	26	27

Real estate	5	2	1	
Private equities	1			
Cash	1	2	1	2
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%

Estimated Items to Be Amortized in 2007 Net

Periodic Pension Cost from Accumulated	Pension	
		Other
Other Comprehensive Income	Benefits	Benefits
Prior service cost (credit)	\$ 10	\$ (149)
Actuarial (gain) loss	\$ 41	\$ 45

Components of Net Periodic Benefit Costs	2006	Pension Benefits 2005	2004	2006	Other Benefits 2005	2004
			(In mil	lions)		
Service cost	\$ 83	\$77	\$ 77	\$ 34	\$ 40	\$ 36
Interest cost	266	254	252	105	111	112
Expected return on plan assets	(396)	(345)	(286)	(46)	(45)	(44)
Amortization of prior service cost	10	8	9	(76)	(45)	(40)
Amortization of transition obligation						
Recognized net actuarial loss	58	36	39	56	40	39
Net periodic cost	\$ 21	\$ 30	\$ 91	\$ 73	\$ 101	\$ 103
Company s share of net periodic cost	\$ (5)	\$ (1)	\$ 7	\$ 2	\$ 7	\$ 5

Weighted Average Assumptions Used to Determine Net	Pension Benefits Other Benefits					
Periodic Benefit Costs for the Years Ended December 31	2006	2005	2004	2006	2005	2004
Discount rate	5.75%	6.00%	6.25%	5.75%	6.00%	6.25%
Expected long term return on assets	9.00%	9.00%	9.00%	9.00%	9.00%	9.00%
Rate of compensation increase	3.50%	3.50%	3.50%			

In selecting an assumed discount rate, FirstEnergy considers currently available rates of return on high-quality fixed income investments expected to be available during the period to maturity of the pension and other post-retirement benefit obligations. The assumed rates of return on pension plan assets consider historical market returns and economic forecasts for the types of investments held by the Company's pension trusts. The long-term rate of return is developed considering the portfolio's asset allocation strategy.

FirstEnergy employs a total return investment approach whereby a mix of equities and fixed income investments are used to maximize the long-term return on plan assets for a prudent level of risk. Risk tolerance is established through careful consideration of plan liabilities, plan funded status, and corporate financial condition. The investment portfolio contains a diversified blend of equity and fixed-income investments. Furthermore, equity investments are diversified across U.S. and non-U.S. stocks, as well as growth, value, and small and large capitalization funds. Other assets such as real estate are used to enhance long-term returns while improving portfolio diversification. Derivatives may be used to gain market exposure in an efficient and timely manner; however, derivatives are not used to leverage the portfolio beyond the market value of the underlying investments. Investment risk is measured and monitored on a continuing basis through periodic investment portfolio reviews, annual liability measurements, and periodic asset/liability studies.

Assumed Health Care Cost Trend Rates

As of December 31	2006	2005
Health care cost trend rate assumed for next year (pre/post-Medicare)	9-11%	9-11%
Rate to which the cost trend rate is assumed to decline (the ultimate trend rate)	5%	5%
Year that the rate reaches the ultimate trend rate (pre/post-Medicare)	2011-2013	2010-2012

Assumed health care cost trend rates have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the health care plans. A one-percentage-point change in assumed health care cost trend rates would have the following effects:

	1-Percentage- Point Increase		centage- Decrease
	(1	In millions)	
Effect on total of service and interest cost	\$ 6	\$	(5)
Effect on accumulated post-retirement benefit obligation	\$ 33	\$	(29)
	11 . 1		

Taking into account estimated employee future service, FirstEnergy expects to make the following benefit payments from plan assets:

	Pension		Ot	ther
	Benefits	(In millions)	Ber	nefits
2007	\$ 247	(111 111110115)	\$	91
2008	249			91
2009	256			94
2010	269			98
2011	280			101
Years 2012-2016	1,606			537
VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS,				

4. FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS:

(A) LONG-TERM DEBT-

All borrowings with initial maturities of less than one year are defined as financial instruments under GAAP and are reported on the Consolidated Balance Sheets at cost, which approximates their fair market value. The following table provides the approximate fair value and related carrying amounts of long-term debt as disclosed in the Consolidated Statements of Capitalization as of December 31:

200	6	20	05
Carrying Value	Fair Value	Carrying Value	Fair Value
	(In m	illions)	
\$ 1,366	\$ 1,388	\$ 1,191	\$ 1,214

The fair value of long-term debt reflects the present value of the cash outflows relating to those securities based on the current call price, the yield to maturity or the yield to call, as deemed appropriate at the end of each respective year. The yields assumed were based on securities with similar characteristics offered by corporations with credit ratings similar to the Company s ratings.

(B) INVESTMENTS-

Investments other than cash and cash equivalents are available-for-sale securities primarily held in the spent nuclear fuel trust. The Company periodically evaluates its investments for other-than-temporary impairment. They first consider their intent and ability to hold the investment until recovery and then consider, among other factors, the duration and the extent to which the security s fair value has been less than cost and the near-term financial prospects of the security issuer when evaluating investments for impairment. The following table provides the approximate fair value and related carrying amounts of investments except investments of \$2 million excluded by SFAS 107, Disclosures about Fair Values of Financial Instruments , as of December 31:

	2000	j –	2005	1
	Carrying Value	Fair Value	Carrying Value	Fair Value
		(In mi	llions)	
Debt securities:				
Government obligations(1)	169	165	166	162

(1) Excludes \$2 million of cash in 2006.

The spent nuclear fuel disposal investments consist of debt securities classified as available-for-sale with the fair value determined based on quoted market prices. The average maturity of the securities as of December 31 is 7 years for 2006 and 6 years for 2005.

The following table provides the amortized cost basis, unrealized gains and losses, and fair values for the above investments:

		2006				2005				
	Cost Basis	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value <i>(In mi</i>	Cost Basis llions)	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value		
Debt securities	\$ 169		4	165	166		4	162		

Proceeds from the sale of investments, realized gains and losses on those sales, and interest and dividend income for the three years ended December 31, 2006 were as follows:

	2006	2005	2004
		(In millions)	
Proceeds from sales	\$61	\$ 59	\$ 204
Realized gains			4
Realized losses	2		
Interest and dividend income	8	9	8

(C) NUCLEAR DECOMMISSIONING TRUST FUND INVESTMENTS-

Nuclear decommissioning trust investments are classified as available-for-sale. The Company has no securities held for trading purposes. The following table provides the approximate carrying value, which equals fair value of the nuclear decommissioning trusts as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, respectively. The fair value was determined using the specific identification method of investments other than cash and cash equivalents as of December 31.

2006 2005 (In millions)	
	Debt securities
\$ 53 \$ 51	Government obligations
14 11	Corporate debt securities
\$ 67 \$ 62	
97 84	Equity securities
\$ 164 \$ 146	
\$ 164	

The following table summarizes the amortized cost basis, gross unrealized gains and losses and fair values for decommissioning trust investments as of December 31:

	2006					2005					
	Cost Basis	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value <i>(In mi</i>	Cost Basis Ilions)	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value			
Debt securities	\$ 65	\$ 2	\$	\$67	\$ 60	\$ 2	\$	\$ 62			

	Edgar Filing: JERSEY CEN	TRA	AL POV	VER	& LIGHT CO	- Form	S-4/	A		
Equity securities	7	3	24		97	73		12	1	84
	\$ 13	8	\$ 26	\$	\$ 164	\$ 133	\$	14	\$ 1	\$ 146

Proceeds from the sale of decommissioning trust investments, gross realized gains and losses on those sales, and interest and dividend income for the three years ended December 31, 2006 were as follows:

	2006	2005	2004
		(In millions))
Proceeds from sales	\$ 164	\$ 121	\$119
Gross realized gains	1	4	15
Gross realized losses	3	5	1
Interest and dividend income	5	4	4

The Company s decommissioning trusts are subject to regulatory accounting in accordance with SFAS 71. Net unrealized gains and losses are recorded as regulatory liabilities or assets since the difference between investments held in trust and the decommissioning liabilities are recovered from or refunded to customers.

The investment policy for the nuclear decommissioning trust funds restricts or limits the ability to hold certain types of assets including private or direct placements, warrants, securities of FirstEnergy, investments in companies owning nuclear power plants, financial derivatives, preferred stocks, securities convertible into common stock and securities of the trust fund s custodian or managers and their parents or subsidiaries.

5. LEASES:

Consistent with the regulatory treatment, the rentals for operating leases are charged to operating expenses on the Consolidated Statements of Income. The Company s most significant operating leases relate to the sale and leaseback of a portion of its ownership interest in the Merrill Creek Reservoir project and the lease of vehicles.

Such costs for the three years ended December 31, 2006 are summarized as follows:

	2006	2005 (In millions)	2004
Operating leases:			
Interest element	\$ 2.8	\$ 2.6	\$ 2.6
Other	4.5	3.2	3.7
Total rentals	\$ 7.3	\$ 5.8	\$ 6.3

The future minimum lease payments as of December 31, 2006 are:

	erating Leases millions)
2007	\$ 8.3
2008	8.5
2009	8.5
2010	8.0
2011	7.0
Years thereafter	62.1
Total minimum lease payments	\$ 102.4

6. VARIABLE INTEREST ENTITIES:

FIN 46R addresses the consolidation of VIEs, including special-purpose entities, that are not controlled through voting interests or in which the equity investors do not bear the residual economic risks and rewards. FirstEnergy adopted FIN 46R for special-purpose entities as of December 31, 2003 and for all other entities in the first quarter of 2004. The Company consolidates a VIE when it is determined to be the VIE s primary beneficiary as defined by FIN 46R.

The Company has evaluated its power purchase agreements and determined that certain NUG entities may be VIEs to the extent they own a plant that sells substantially all of its output to the Company and the contract price for power is correlated with the plant s variable costs of production. The Company maintains several long-term power purchase agreements with NUG entities. The agreements were structured pursuant to the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978. The Company was not involved in the creation of, and has no equity or debt invested in, these entities.

The Company has determined that for all but five of these entities, the Company has no variable interests in the entities or the entities are governmental or not-for-profit organizations not within the scope of FIN 46R. The Company may hold variable interests in the remaining five entities, which sell their output at variable prices that correlate to some extent with the operating costs of the plants.

As required by FIN 46R, the Company periodically requests the information necessary from these entities to determine whether they are VIEs or whether the Company is the primary beneficiary. The Company has been unable to obtain the requested information, which in most cases, was deemed by the requested entity to be proprietary. As such, the Company applied the scope exception that exempts enterprises unable to obtain the necessary information to evaluate entities under FIN 46R. As of December 31, 2006, the net above-market loss liability recognized was \$221 million. The purchased power costs from these entities during 2006, 2005, and 2004 were \$81 million, \$101 million, and \$94 million, respectively.

7. REGULATORY MATTERS:

In late 2003 and early 2004, a series of letters, reports and recommendations were issued from various entities, including governmental, industry and ad hoc reliability entities (PUCO, FERC, NERC and the U.S. Canada Power System Outage Task Force) regarding enhancements to regional reliability. In 2004, FirstEnergy completed im